

No Evidence of CNS Inflammatory Activity in Individuals with post-COVID-19 Condition Experiencing Neurological Symptoms

Insights from TSPO-PET Imaging

Human Neuroscience/Faculty of Medicine Master's thesis

> Author: Matilda Kuusi

> > 02.04.2024 Turku

The originality of this thesis has been checked in accordance with the University of Turku quality assurance system using the Turnitin Originality Check service.

Master's thesis

Subject: Human Neuroscience
Author(s): Matilda Kuusi
Title: No Evidence of CNS Inflammatory Activity in Individuals with post-COVID-19 Condition
Experiencing Neurological Symptoms
Supervisor(s): Prof., MD, PhD Laura Airas, PhD Maija Saraste
Number of pages: 101 pages
Date: 02.04.2024

Background: Following recovery from COVID-19, some individuals experience long-term symptoms, referred to as post-COVID-19 condition (PCC). PCC often includes symptoms potentially of neurological or neuropsychiatric origin such as fatigue, brain fog and sleep disturbances. The underlying mechanisms of PCC symptoms are still largely unknown. Neuroinflammation has been suggested as a potential cause for the neurological symptoms of PCC; however, the research in PCC patients is limited. In current literature, increased translocator protein (TSPO) expression indicates increased microglial activation. Positron emission tomography (PET) imaging with TSPO-binding radioligands, such as [¹¹C]PK11195, enables studying neuroinflammation *in vivo*.

Methods: PET-imaging with [¹¹C]PK11195 was performed to evaluate neuroinflammation in 20 participants with PCC compared to 13 healthy controls. [¹¹C]PK11195 binding was assessed as distribution volume ratio (DVR). Blood biomarkers neurofilament light chain and glial fibrillary acidic protein were measured to assess neuroaxonal damage and evidence of astrocyte activation. Additionally, clinical assessments including neurological examinations and mental health questionnaires were conducted in the PCC group.

Results: PCC participants did not exhibit increased [¹¹C]PK11195 DVRs in the brain compared to healthy controls (p = 0.84), nor signs of neuroaxonal damage or astrocyte activation in PCC participants based on soluble biomarker analysis. However, [¹¹C]PK11195 binding correlated with various variables in PCC participants. Higher quality of life was associated with decreased DVRs in hippocampus ($\rho = -0.87$, p < 0.001) and amygdala ($\rho = -0.77$, p = 0.0091), while increased depression and anxiety were associated with increased DVRs in these regions of interest.

Conclusion: Other than brain inflammatory or neuroaxonal damage-related mechanisms are likely to contribute to the neurological symptoms experienced by the individuals with PCC.

Key words: Post-COVID-19 condition, TSPO-PET, microglial activation, PET/MR, NfL, GFAP.

Table of contents

List	of /	Abbreviations	5
1 I	ntro	oduction	6
1.1		COVID-19 Pandemic and Previous Coronavirus Outbreaks	6
1.2	2	Post-COVID-19 Condition	8
1	1.2.1	Terminology	8
1	1.2.2	Epidemiology	8
1	1.2.3	Clinical Symptoms	10
1	1.2.4	Pathophysiology of Neurological Symptoms	11
1.3	•	Microglia and Neuroinflammation	15
1	1.3.1	Microglial Activation	16
1	1.3.2	Post-COVID-19 Condition and Microglia	18
1.4	Ļ	TSPO-PET Imaging of Neuroinflammation	22
1	1.4.1	PET Imaging	22
1	1.4.2	The 18kDa Translocator Protein	23
1	1.4.3	TSPO-PET Imaging With [¹¹ C]PK11195 Radioligand	24
1.5	;	Aims and Hypotheses	27
2	Mat	erials and Methods	28
Z 1	mau		
2.1		Study Subject Recruiting and Selection	28
2.2	2	Clinical Assessment	28
2.3	6	Questionnaires	29
2	2.3.1	EuroHIS-QoL 8-item index	29
2	2.3.2	Fatigue Severity Scale	29
2	2.3.3	Generalised Anxiety Disorder 7-item questionnaire	30
2	2.3.4	Modified Fatigue Impact Scale	30
2	2.3.5	Insomnia Severity Index	30
2.3.6 2.3.7		Patient Health Questionnaire 9	31
		RAND 36-item Health Survey	31
2	2.3.8	WHO Disability Assessment Schedule 2.0	31
2.4	ŀ	PET/MR Imaging	32
2.5	5	Biomarker Analysis	32
2.6	;	Data Analysis	
2.6.1 2.6.2		PET/MR Imaging	33
		Statistical Analysis	33

3	F	Resu	lts				
3.1		D	Demographics				
	3.2	С	linical Characteristics	36			
	3	8.2.1	Clinical Assessment	36			
	3	3.2.2	Neurological Examination				
	3	3.2.3	Six-Minute Walk Test	38			
	3.3	G	uestionnaire Scores	39			
	3.4	D	VR Group Comparisons in Different Brain Regions	41			
	3.5	N	IRI Volumetrics	45			
	3.6	В	iomarkers	47			
	3.7	D	VR Correlation with Other Variables in Patients with PCC	48			
4	C	Discussion		52			
	4	1.1.1	Clinical Characteristics and Questionnaire Results	52			
	4	1.1.2	Microglial Activation and Neuronal Injury	55			
	4	1.3	Correlations	56			
	4	1.4	Limitations	57			
5	C	Conc	lusion	59			
6	Þ	Ackn	owledgements	60			
R	efe	renc	es	61			
A	ppe	endio	ces	81			
	Appendix 1 EuroHIS-8 questionnaire81						
Appendix 2 FSS questionnaire							
Appendix 3 GAD-7 questionnaire							
Appendix 4 MFIS questionnaire							
Appendix 5 ISI questionnaire				89			
Appendix 6 PHQ-9 questionnaire				91			
Appendix 7 RAND-36 questionnaire							
	Appendix 8 WHODAS 2.0 questionnaire						

List of Abbreviations

ACE-2	Angiotensin converting enzyme 2
BBB	Blood-brain barrier
CoV	Coronavirus
COVID-19	Coronavirus disease 19
CRS	Cytokine release syndrome
DAMP	Damage associated molecular pattern
DVR	Distribution volume ratio
GFAP	Glial fibrillary acidic protein
ME/CFS	Myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome
MERS	Middle East respiratory syndrome
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
MS	Multiple sclerosis
NfL	Neurofilament
NO	Nitric oxide
NOS	Nitric oxide synthase
PAMP	Pathogen associated molecular pattern
PCC	Post-COVID-19 condition
PET	Positron emission tomography
РНОХ	Phagocyte NAPDH oxidase
SARS	Severe acute respiratory syndrome
TNF	Tumour necrosis factor
TSPO	18kDA translocator protein

1 Introduction

1.1 COVID-19 Pandemic and Previous Coronavirus Outbreaks

Coronaviruses (CoVs) cause respiratory, enteric and systemic diseases in humans and other animals (Woo et al., 2009). CoVs are a group of viruses that belong to the order *Nidovirales*, family *Coronaviridae* and subfamily *Coronavirinae* (Chan et al., 2012; Zumla et al., 2016). They are enveloped, positive sense, single-stranded RNA viruses that are subdivided into four genera: *Alphacoronavirus*, *Betacoronavirus*, *Gammacoronavirus*, and *Deltacoronavirus* (Chan et al., 2012; Llanes et al., 2020). The seven human infecting CoVs belong to the *Alphacoronavirus* and *Betacoronavirus* genera (Llanes et al., 2020). Four of these, CoV-229E, CoV-NL63, CoV-OC43, and CoVHKU1, cause mild upper respiratory tract infections (He et al., 2020; Nickbakhsh et al., 2020). However, three of the human infecting CoVs are associated with severe respiratory infections: severe acute respiratory syndrome CoV (SARS-CoV), Middle East respiratory syndrome CoV (MERS-CoV), and SARS-CoV-2 (Channappanavar et al., 2014; He et al., 2020; Nickbakhsh et al., 2020). These three viruses have caused disease outbreaks ranging from local outbreaks to a global pandemic (LeDuc & Barry, 2004; Martellucci et al., 2020; Memish et al., 2020).

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) SARS-CoV first emerged in 2002, causing a yearlong epidemic in which over 8000 individuals were infected (WHO, 2003b). The first cases of SARS were in Guangdong Province, China from where it spread to 29 countries (WHO, 2003a). It is assumed that the virus was first transmitted to humans from masked palm civets in animal markets, but horseshoe bats may be the natural reservoir (Shi & Hu, 2008). Despite spreading to several countries, 87% of all cases and 84% of all deaths occurred in mainland China and Hong Kong (Lam et al., 2003). The clinical symptoms of SARS-CoV infection are those typical of lower respiratory tract disease, and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention describes that the symptoms typically begin with fever and progress to a dry cough and dyspnoea with possible diarrhoea (CDC, 2017; Peiris et al., 2004). The SARS-CoV epidemic had a global case-fatality ratio of approximately 11%, ranging from 0% to over 50% with the ratio increasing with age (Chan-Yeung & Xu, 2003; WHO, 2003a).

The first documented case of MERS-CoV occurred in Saudi Arabia in June of 2012 (Cunha & Opal, 2014). The virus is thought to have transmitted from dromedary camels to humans, and

camels may be the primary reservoir of the virus (Nowotny & Kolodziejek, 2014). MERS cases are still detected sporadically throughout the year, but the number of cases has decreased significantly from the peaks of spring 2013 and 2014 (Zumla et al., 2015). Between 2012 and 2019, 2499 laboratory confirmed cases from 27 different countries were reported (Memish et al., 2020). Common symptoms of MERS-CoV infection are shortness of breath, cough, fever, diarrhoea, and pneumonia (WHO, 2022a). MERS-CoV has a higher mortality rate than SARS-CoV, of around 35%, but it is transmitted relatively inefficiently to humans (Cunha & Opal, 2014). One aspect that may cause the high mortality rate is that comorbidities seem to have a significant effect on the disease prognosis (Cunha & Opal, 2014). MERS-CoV causes an influenza-like illness that typically progresses rapidly to pneumonia approximately a week after the beginning of the infection (Cunha & Opal, 2014).

In December 2019 a novel CoV, later named SARS-CoV-2, emerged in Wuhan, China leading to the declaration of the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic by the WHO in March 2020 (Lu et al., 2020; WHO, 2023a). The pandemic is still ongoing, though not as a public health emergency of international concern anymore, as stated by the WHO in May of 2023 (WHO, 2023a). The origin of SARS-CoV-2 has been largely debated in public. The two predominant ideas are that the virus escaped from a laboratory, or that the virus has a zoonotic origin. In a global study on SARS-CoV-2 origins, WHO (2021) rated the likelihood of introduction through an intermediary host as likely to very likely, direct zoonotic transmission as possible to likely, and the likelihood of introduction through a laboratory incident as extremely unlikely. The animal host of SARS-CoV-2 has not yet been identified, but the virus may have spread from horseshoe bats to an intermediary host and from there to humans (WHO, 2021). By the end of 2023 there have been over 700 million confirmed cases of COVID-19 and over 7 million reported deaths since the beginning of the pandemic (WHO, 2023b). Compared to SARS and MERS the mortality of COVID-19 is low, ranging from 0.1% in South Korea to 4.9% in Peru (Johns Hopkins University, 2023); however, the number of infected is considerably higher. The symptoms of COVID-19 resemble symptoms of other viral respiratory infections. According to the WHO (2023a), the most common symptoms are fever, chills, and sore throat. In addition, a variety of neurological symptoms and complications have been reported in COVID-19 patients. These include more common symptoms like hyposmia and hypogeusia, but also neurological disorders such as Guillain-Barré syndrome, and neurovascular and thromboembolic disease (Ren et al., 2021).

The severity of the disease varies between different human-infecting CoVs, and while the mortality of COVID-19 is lower than that of SARS and MERS, the impact of COVID-19 on the world has been significant, solely based on the number of people infected. It seems however, that the obstacles of COVID-19 are not limited to the initial infection, but that a growing number of people experience residual or emerging symptoms after recovering from the acute infection.

1.2 Post-COVID-19 Condition

1.2.1 Terminology

An increasing number of studies show that some people experience persistent symptoms after recovering from COVID-19 (Fernández-de-las-Peñas et al., 2021; Han et al., 2022; Michelen et al., 2021). These post-acute symptoms have been called multiple names such as long COVID, long-haul COVID, post-acute sequelae of COVID-19, and chronic COVID. Since September 2020 the condition has been listed in the ICD-10 as post-COVID-19 condition (PCC), which is how it is referred to in this thesis as well (Soriano et al., 2022). According to the WHO, PCC is defined as symptoms continuing or developing 3 months after the initial COVID-19, with these symptoms lasting for at least 2 months (WHO, 2022b).

1.2.2 Epidemiology

In recent years, the epidemiology of PCC has been studied extensively. The prevalence estimates of PCC vary widely from study to study due to many factors such as the study population, region, what symptoms were included, and follow-up time. In the largest epidemiology meta-analysis to date including a total of 1 680 000 COVID-19 patients worldwide, C. Chen et al. (2022) reported a global pooled prevalence of PCC of 43%. Estimates of the global pooled prevalence ranged from 9% to 81% (C. Chen et al., 2022). The pooled prevalence was higher in hospitalised patients (54%) compared to non-hospitalised patients (34%), and in females (49%) compared to males (37%) (C. Chen et al., 2022). Regionally the pooled prevalence was highest in Asia (51%), followed by Europe (44%), and the US (31%) (C. Chen et al., 2022). These estimates are high compared to the estimate by the WHO, which suggests that 10–20% of people infected with SARS-CoV-2 may develop PCC symptoms (WHO, 2022b). A nationwide study conducted on Scottish adults revealed a PCC prevalence ranging from 6.6 to 10.3% (Hastie et al., 2023), while a similar study in the Netherlands estimated a prevalence of 12.7% (Ballering et al., 2022).

Recognising the risk factors of PCC is important for identifying high-risk individuals, for offering follow-up care, and for planning public health measures. In a meta-analysis of 41 studies that included 860 783 PCC patients, hospitalisation or admission to the ICU for COVID-19 and the presence of comorbidities were associated with a high risk of PCC (OR = 2.37 and OR = 2.48, respectively) (Tsampasian et al., 2023). In more detail, the comorbidities included immunosuppression (OR = 1.5), chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (OR = 1.38), ischemic heart disease (OR = 1.28), asthma (OR = 1.24), anxiety and/or depression (OR = 1.19), chronic kidney disease (OR = 1.12), and diabetes (OR = 1.06) (Tsampasian et al., 2023). Additionally, female sex (OR = 1.56), older age (OR = 1.21), high BMI (OR = 1.15), and smoking (OR = 1.1) were associated with a higher risk of PCC (Tsampasian et al., 2023).

In an analysis of 384 137 non-hospitalised COVID-19 patients from the UK, Subramanian et al. (2022), reported that female sex; belonging to a certain ethnic minority group, including black Afro-Caribbean, mixed ethnicity, native American, Middle Eastern, and Polynesian ethnicities; socioeconomic deprivation; smoking; BMI greater than 30kg/m²; and comorbidities such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, fibromyalgia, anxiety, depression, and multiple sclerosis (MS) were risk factors for PCC symptoms (Subramanian et al., 2022). Interestingly, older age was associated with a lower risk of PCC symptoms (Subramanian et al., 2022).

Notarte et al. (2022) reported in their meta-analysis of 37 articles and one preprint, that the most important risk factor for PCC was female sex (OR = 1.48). Comorbidities such as pulmonary disease, obesity, and organ transplantation were also recognised as potential risk factors (Notarte et al., 2022). Old age was not found to have significant association with PCC (OR = 0.86) (Notarte et al., 2022).

In summary, PCC is a health condition affecting a significant number of people around the world. It seems that female sex increases the risk for experiencing PCC symptoms and there may be other minority groups that are overrepresented. High BMI and comorbidities such as anxiety, depression, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and immunosuppression may also be risk factors for the condition, while research on whether older age increases the risk for PCC is conflicting.

1.2.3 Clinical Symptoms

PCC is a condition that affects multiple organ systems, and includes pulmonary, hematologic, cardiovascular, endocrine, gastrointestinal, hepatobiliary, dermatological, neuropsychiatric, and neurological manifestations (Nalbandian et al., 2021). Common symptoms of PCC include fatigue, shortness of breath, and cognitive dysfunction (Nalbandian et al., 2021; Soriano et al., 2022). Other symptoms like headache, heart palpitations, joint pain, physical limitations, depression and insomnia have also been reported (The Lancet, 2020).

In a meta-analysis of 63 articles, Alkodaymi et al. (2022) reported the most common PCC symptoms experienced during three different follow up periods at least 12 weeks after acute COVID-19 infection. In the first follow up period between 3 and 6 months the most common symptoms were fatigue (32%), shortness of breath (25%), and difficulty when concentrating (22%). At the second follow up period from 6 to 9 months the most common symptoms reported were intolerance to effort (45%), fatigue (36%), sleep disorder (29%), and shortness of breath (25%). Finally, in the last follow up period from 9 to 12 months, the most prevalent symptoms were fatigue (37%) and shortness of breath (21%) (Alkodaymi et al., 2022).

Many of the PCC symptoms seem to be of neurological or neuropsychiatric origin. As described by Stefanou et al. (2022), the neurological symptoms can involve both the central nervous system (CNS) and the peripheral nervous system (PNS). CNS manifestations of PCC include symptoms such as fatigue, "brain fog", headache, sleep disorders, and cognitive impairment. Symptoms involving the PNS include muscle weakness, muscle pain, reduced ability to taste (hypogeusia) or smell (hyposmia), tinnitus or hearing loss, and sensorimotor deficits such as reduced sense of touch sensation (hypoesthesia), unpleasant and abnormal sense of touch (dysesthesia) and tremor (Stefanou et al., 2022).

In a retrospective cohort study Taquet et al. (2021) reported that as many as 33–66 % of 236 379 patients diagnosed with COVID-19 were diagnosed with a neurological or psychiatric disorder 6 months after the infection. The risk was increased for patients admitted to intensive care, suggesting that severe infection may worsen the outcome (Taquet et al., 2021).

Premraj et al. (2022) reported the prevalence of neurological and neuropsychiatric symptoms of PCC patients in their meta-analysis of 18 studies including 10 530 patients. The reported neurological findings included fatigue (37%), "brain fog" (32%), memory problems (28%), attention deficits (22%), muscle pain (17%), headache (15%), anosmia (12%), and dysgeusia

(10%). Neuropsychiatric symptoms included sleep disorder (31%), anxiety (23%), and depression (17%). Notably, hospitalisation did not increase the risk for neurological or neuropsychiatric symptoms (Premraj et al., 2022).

These studies indicate that of the neurological symptoms, fatigue, cognitive symptoms, and various PNS symptoms are the most common manifestations of PCC. Additionally, it seems that psychiatric manifestations such as anxiety and depression are common. Although the persistence of PCC symptoms has not been studied extensively, according to Y. Kim et al. (2023), the symptoms of PCC can last for years. Although time seems to improve symptoms, fatigue, cognitive symptoms and neuropsychiatric symptoms may persist for up to 24 months (Y. Kim et al., 2023). As for now, there is no specific treatment for PCC. These symptoms can decrease the quality of life of PCC patients, preventing them from returning to normal life.

1.2.4 Pathophysiology of Neurological Symptoms

The pathophysiology of PCC is still largely unknown. There are multiple hypothesized mechanisms that could underlie the neurological symptoms such as neuronal injury caused by SARS-CoV-2 neuroinvasion, damage to blood vessels caused by coagulopathy or endothelial dysfunction, systemic inflammation, and neuroglial dysfunction (Davis et al., 2023; Leng et al., 2023).

SARS-CoV-2 virion is made up of four structural proteins – nucleocapsid, membrane, envelope, and spike proteins (Harrison et al., 2020; Jackson et al., 2022). The entry to host cell – including binding to host cell membrane and fusion – is orchestrated by the spike protein. The spike protein binds to angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) on the host cell surface starting the viral entry. According to Jackson et al. (2022) two spike protein cleavage events are typically necessary for the viral entry, S1/S2 cleavage and S2' cleavage. First the S1/S2 site is cleaved by furin, which exposes the S2' site. The exposed S2' site is proteolytically cleaved by transmembrane protease serine 2 or by intracellular cathepsin L (Jackson et al., 2022). This is followed by membrane fusion and uncoating of viral RNA to the cytosol (Jackson et al., 2022). The host cell entry is followed by a typical replication process of positive-strand RNA viruses (Harrison et al., 2020).

The possibility of SARS-CoV-2 infecting neurons remains highly debated (Leng et al., 2023). As mentioned above, SARS-CoV-2 enters host cells by binding to ACE2 receptor. ACE2

receptors are expressed in multiple organs and especially in the small intestine, testis, kidneys, heart, thyroid, and adipose tissue (Li et al., 2020). However, the expression of ACE2 in the brain is still debated. Low levels of ACE2 mRNA expression in the human brain have been demonstrated through quantitative real-time PCR (Harmer et al., 2002), but in another study immunohistochemical staining localised the expression in the brain to endothelium and vascular smooth muscle cells (Hamming et al., 2004). Still, studies show that SARS-CoV-2 can infect and replicate in human brain organoids derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells, and that infection in these brain organoids can be blocked with ACE2 antibodies (Song et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2020). In an extensive study on cellular tropism, quantification and persistence of SARS-CoV-2 across the human body, S. R. Stein et al. (2022) demonstrated that the virus is capable to infect and replicate in the human brain. SARS-CoV-2 was detected in the CNS tissue in 10 out of 11 cases examined, and replicationcompetent SARS-CoV-2 was recovered from the thalamus (S. R. Stein et al., 2022). While direct brain infection has also been reported in other post-mortem studies (Matschke et al., 2020; Song et al., 2021), several studies in hospitalised COVID-19 patients with neurological symptoms have failed to detect SARS-CoV-2 in the brain (Thakur et al., 2021; A. C. Yang et al., 2021) or cerebrospinal fluid (Alexopoulos et al., 2020; Bellon et al., 2021; Neumann et al., 2020). According to a systematic review, it also seems that the presence of SARS-CoV-2 RNA or proteins in the brain is not associated with the presence of neurological symptoms (Cosentino et al., 2021).

An increased risk of cerebrovascular events, including ischemic stroke and intracranial haemorrhage, has been reported in patients with COVID-19 (Klok et al., 2020b; Rothstein et al., 2020). Rothstein et al. (2020) reported in their retrospective study, that out of 844 hospitalised COVID-19 patients, 20 (2.4%) had confirmed ischemic stroke. In a study of 184 COVID-19 patients admitted to the ICU a 31% incidence in thrombotic complications was reported, of which 3.7% were arterial thrombotic events (Klok et al., 2020b), and the results were repeated later with similar results (Klok et al., 2020a). In a neuropathological study of COVID-19 patients, Thakur et al. (2020) reported that out of 41 patients examined, 43.9% had brain infarcts. These infarcts included chronic infarcts, acute or subacute infarcts, and microscopic acute or subacute infarcts (Thakur et al., 2021). There are several mechanisms by which SARS-CoV-2 could cause thrombotic events, though the exact mechanism remains unknown. Possible mechanisms include infection of endothelial cells, hypercoagulability caused by infection, viral cardiomyopathy, and systemic hyperinflammatory state (Rothstein

et al., 2020). While it is acknowledged that vascular changes and thrombotic events worsen the prognosis during acute COVID-19, they may also be behind the long-term symptoms of PCC (Pretorius et al., 2021). Pretorius et al. (2021) propose that microclots formed during the infection may obstruct small capillaries, leading to inhibition of oxygen exchange in the brain. This CNS hypoxia could be a contributing factor to the persistent PCC symptoms (Pretorius et al., 2021).

In some cases, COVID-19 patients develop a systemic inflammatory condition called cytokine release syndrome (CRS), also known as cytokine storm. CRS can be triggered by several factors, including certain medications and infections such as influenza and COVID-19 (Fajgenbaum & June, 2020; Fara et al., 2020; Shimabukuro-Vornhagen et al., 2018). In COVID-19, CRS has been associated with lung injury, multi-organ failure and poor disease prognosis (L. Yang et al., 2021). Higher plasma levels of proinflammatory cytokines such as interferon gamma (IFNy), interleukin-6 (IL-6), interleukin-1B (IL-1B), and tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α) have been reported in COVID-19 patients (Huang et al., 2020; Qin et al., 2020; Zhu et al., 2021). In addition, lower levels of type I IFN or delayed type I IFN responses have been reported (Arunachalam et al., 2020; Blanco-Melo et al., 2020). In a study comparing neurological symptoms in COVID-19 patients with and without CRS, the patients with CRS had significantly more often altered level of consciousness (69.4%) compared to patients without CRS (25.3%) (Tutal Gursoy et al., 2023). It has also been shown that the immunological dysfunction can persist for up to 8 months following COVID-19 (Phetsouphanh et al., 2022). If cytokine release is prolonged after COVID-19, it could possibly initiate neuroinflammation through dysregulation of the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and activation of glial cells, leading to neurological symptoms experienced by individuals with PCC (Gonçalves De Andrade et al., 2021; Hanisch & Kettenmann, 2007).

Neuroaxonal damage has been suggested as one possible mechanism causing cognitive symptoms in PCC. Neurofilament light chain (NfL) is a protein expressed exclusively in neurons (Khalil et al., 2018). Increased levels of NfL in the cerebrospinal fluid and serum is a biomarker of axonal damage in neurodegenerative, inflammatory, vascular and traumatic diseases of the brain (Khalil et al., 2018). Increased plasma and serum levels of NfL in COVID-19 patients compared to healthy controls have been reported (Ameres et al., 2020; Havdal et al., 2022; Kanberg et al., 2020; Verde et al., 2022). In two of these studies, NfL levels were higher in patients with only minor neurological symptoms (Ameres et al., 2020; Verde et al., 2022). These studies indicate that SARS-CoV-2 may cause neuroaxonal damage

even in patients with mild-to-moderate symptoms. This damage could contribute to the neurological symptoms in patients with PCC.

Another well-established biomarker for brain injury is glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) (Olsson et al., 2011). GFAP is a protein expressed by astrocytes in the CNS, and increased levels of this protein are a sign of CNS injury and the following astrogliosis (Lee et al., 2000). Increased GFAP concentrations have been reported in COVID-19 patients compared to healthy controls (Havdal et al., 2022; Kanberg et al., 2020). Havdal et al. (2022) did not find association with serum NfL or GFAP and fatigue or cognitive symptoms. However, NfL and GFAP levels correlated strongly with female sex and older age (Havdal et al., 2022). Kanberg et al. (2020) found that in COVID-19 patients with severe disease NfL levels increased with the disease duration, while GFAP levels decreased (Kanberg et al., 2020). As astrogliosis is a response to CNS damage and disease (Sofroniew, 2015), these studies indicate that astrocytes may participate in a neuroinflammatory response during COVID-19.

Kanberg et al. (2021) conducted a long-term follow-up study, where they measured NfL and GFAP in acute phase of COVID-19 and six months after the infection. Notably, six months after the infection, the NfL and GFAP concentrations had normalised, with no significant group differences. However, some of the patients still reported neurological symptoms. The NfL and GFAP levels during the acute infection did not correlate with neurological symptoms (Kanberg et al., 2021). Peluso et. al (2022) measured NfL and GFAP concentrations in patients with self-reported neurological PCC symptoms. In early recovery (<90 days) from COVID-19, patients who later reported neurological PCC symptoms, had higher concentration of GFAP, but not NfL compared to patients who did not report neurological PCC symptoms (Peluso et al., 2022). However, in late recovery (>90 days) neither biomarker concentration was elevated (Peluso et al., 2022). These results suggest that axonal damage and astrogliosis may occur during COVID-19 and in early recovery, but ongoing neuroaxonal injury or astrocyte activation may not be associated with the neurological symptoms of PCC.

Finally, many researchers have noted a potential correlation between PCC and myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS). ME/CFS is an umbrella term that refers to the two conditions characterized by severe fatigue and autonomic and neurocognitive symptoms (Institute of Medicine, 2015). T. L. Wong and Weitzer (2021) conducted a systemic review of 21 articles comparing ME/CFS and PCC. The results showed a high degree of similarities between ME/CFS and PCC symptoms (T. L. Wong & Weitzer, 2021).

Notably, the major criteria symptoms for ME/CFS diagnosis, fatigue, reduced daily activity, and post-exertional malaise, were reported in multiple studies as symptoms of PCC (T. L. Wong & Weitzer, 2021). However, the diagnostic criteria of ME/CFS requires that the symptoms have lasted for at least six months (Institute of Medicine, 2015), and this criterion was not met for most of the patients with PCC in the examined articles (T. L. Wong & Weitzer, 2021). PCC did also have three symptoms unique from ME/CFS, including olfactory dysfunction, gustatory dysfunction, and rash (T. L. Wong & Weitzer, 2021). Viral infections have long been considered as the main triggers of ME/CFS, but the exact pathogenesis is still unknown (Deumer et al., 2021). Given the overlap in symptoms between PCC and ME/CFS, it is conceivable that they may share underlying mechanisms contributing to their symptomatology.

1.3 Microglia and Neuroinflammation

The CNS parenchyma is considered a relatively immune privileged site, meaning that the afferent arm of immune response is deficient, because antigen presentation is limited, and the efferent arm is inhibited, because immune cell migration is restricted by the BBB (Barker & Billingham, 1973; Engelhardt et al., 2017; Galea et al., 2007). This relative immune privilege is essential for limiting damage in the CNS during inflammation due to its poor regenerative capacity (Galea et al., 2007). Considering that infiltration of peripheral immune cells is tightly regulated by the BBB, the CNS necessitates its own resident immune cells. Microglia are one of the three glial cells in the CNS, alongside astrocytes and oligodendrocytes. Microglia are yolk sac originated immune cells, accounting for about 10% of all CNS cells (Prinz et al., 2021). Del Rio Hortega (1927, as cited in S. U. Kim & De Vellis, 2005) was the first to identify microglia as a separate cell type from other glial cells. He theorised that the cells could transform from the ramified resting state into active ameboid macrophages (S. U. Kim & De Vellis, 2005). To this day, the morphological features of microglia that Del Rio Hortega described using a silver staining technique, are accurate (Nayak et al., 2014).

In a healthy CNS, microglia are important homeostatic regulators through promoting neuronal survival, initiating programmed cell death, cleaning the resulting cellular debris by phagocytosis, and maintaining synaptic homeostasis via synaptic pruning (Nayak et al., 2014). The homeostatic role of microglia has been studied extensively; however, microglia also have a very important role in initiating neuroinflammation in various pathological conditions. Neuroinflammation is a fundamental response that protects the brain from

pathologies, yet if prolonged or uncontrolled, neuroinflammation can be harmful and lead to neuronal damage (Cherry et al., 2014). Frank-Cannon et al. (2009) describe chronic neuroinflammation as a state where activation of microglia, sustained release of proinflammatory mediators, and increased oxidative stress persist after the initial damage on the CNS has long been resolved. The sustained release of proinflammatory mediators creates a positive feedback loop where further microglia are activated that in turn release more proinflammatory mediators. The outcomes of neuroinflammation – whether beneficial or harmful – may depend on the duration of the inflammatory response (Frank-Cannon et al., 2009).

1.3.1 Microglial Activation

In their review article titled "Physiology of Microglia", Kettenmann et al. (2011) describe extensively the intricate process of microglial activation. Under normal conditions in a healthy CNS, microglia are in a so called "resting" state, which is characterised by a ramified morphology – a small soma with fine cellular processes. These "resting" microglia constantly survey the CNS environment for signals indicating a threat to the brain's homeostasis. Microglia recognise numerous homeostasis threatening molecules and conditions, including pathogens, complement, antibodies, and cytokines, among others (Hanisch & Kettenmann, 2007). When the homeostasis is disturbed indicating danger to the CNS, a process called "microglial activation" occurs. This process evokes changes in the microglial cell shape, gene expression and functional behaviour. One of the major phenotypical changes is the reduction of complex cellular processes, resulting in an amoeboid appearance. Activated microglia gain mobility and migrate to the site of disturbance. Local populations of microglia can proliferate, providing more cells for the defence against invading pathogens and to protect and restore the CNS homeostasis. Additionally, release of immunoregulatory and proinflammatory mediators are important functions of microglia during the activation process. Activated microglia can also recruit immune cells through releasing chemoattractive factors and present antigens to recruited T cells. Finally, activated microglia are phagocytotic and important in clearing tissue debris, damaged cells, and pathogens in the CNS (Kettenmann et al., 2011).

Microglial activation is one of the four hallmarks of neuroinflammation, alongside with elevated levels of proinflammatory cytokines, infiltration of peripheral leukocytes, and nervous tissue damage (Estes & McAllister, 2014). Activated microglia have both neuroprotective and neurotoxic functions. Traditionally the view has been that during the

activation process, microglia can either adapt a proinflammatory M1 phenotype via classical activation, or an immunosuppressive M2 phenotype via alternative activation or acquired deactivation (Tang & Le, 2016). This dichotomous classification may be misleading, given the evolving understanding that microglia seem to exhibit multidimensional activation states (Ransohoff, 2016). The pathogenesis of numerous neurodegenerative disorders, such as Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease (Hickman et al., 2018), and psychiatric disorders such as depression and schizophrenia (Najjar et al., 2013) is associated to chronic neuroinflammation. Additionally, viral infections can trigger chronic neuroinflammation (Streit et al., 2004). In diseases such as Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease, and MS activated microglia may act as a double-edged sword, having first and foremost a neuroprotective role; however, in many of the diseases microglial activation may be dysregulated or excessive, leading to neuronal damage and loss (Hickman et al., 2018).

Activated microglia have various mechanisms that can damage or kill neurons (Brown & Vilalta, 2015; Hickman et al., 2018) (Figure 1). One of these mechanisms is reactive oxygen species production by phagocyte NAPDH oxidase (PHOX). PHOX produces reactive oxygen species to kill pathogens, but they may also cause damage to neurons and increase further activation of microglia (Brown & Vilalta, 2015). The increased activation of microglia leads to production of proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF α and IL-1 β which further amplify the inflammatory response (Brown & Vilalta, 2015). Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) expression is mediated by inflammatory mediators and PHOX (Brown & Vilalta, 2015). High levels of nitric oxide produced by iNOS can cause neuronal death by inhibiting mitochondrial function (Brown & Vilalta, 2015). Together, superoxide produced by PHOX and nitric oxide produced by iNOS can react to give peroxynitrite which can cause neuronal apoptosis (Brown & Vilalta, 2015). Proteases released by activated microglia, like cathepsin B and matrix metalloproteases may also be neurotoxic. Cathepsin B is a protease responsible for degradation of intracellular proteins. It has been shown to be neurotoxic in neurodegenerative disorders via promotion of neuronal apoptosis (Brown & Vilalta, 2015). Matrix metalloproteases can be neurotoxic in hypoxic states caused by ischemia (Hickman et al., 2018). Microglia can release glutamate and glutaminase, an enzyme that converts glutamine to glutamate. Excessive and sustained levels of glutamate can be toxic to neurons expressing glutamate receptors by causing sustained activation of NMDA receptor leading to excitotoxic death (Brown & Vilalta, 2015). Neuronal death by glutamate or glutaminase release by microglia has been shown in Japanese encephalitis virus and HIV (Brown & Vilalta, 2015).

Furthermore, stressed but viable neurons may express eat-me signals that can trigger microglial phagocytosis (Brown & Vilalta, 2015).



Figure 1. Mechanisms how activated microglia can injure or kill neurons. Peripheral cytokines, pathogens or neuronal damage may initiate microglial activation. Activated microglia can form reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nitric oxide (NO) that can react to form peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻) which can cause neuronal apoptosis. Excessive glutamate or glutaminase released by microglia can cause sustained activation of NMDA receptors (NMDAR) which may lead to excitotoxic death. Cathepsin B released by activated microglia can promote neuronal apoptosis. Stressed, but viable neurons can release eat-me signals which may lead to microglial phagocytosis. Inflammatory cytokines (TNF α and IL-1 β) increase the inflammatory response, activating more microglia. Adapted from Brown & Vilalta (2015).

1.3.2 Post-COVID-19 Condition and Microglia

Multiple postmortem studies have shown that COVID-19 patients exhibit microglial activation (Matschke et al., 2020; Schurink et al., 2020; J. A. Stein et al., 2023; Thakur et al., 2021). In their postmortem study of 43 COVID-19 patients, Matschke et al. (2020) found a variable degree of astrogliosis in all patients. Prominent diffuse activation of microglia with occasional microglial nodules was found in the brainstem and cerebellum (Matschke et al., 2020). In their autopsy study on 21 COVID-19 patients, Schurink et al. (2020) observed microglial activation in the olfactory bulb, medulla, cervical spinal cord, cerebellum, and deep grey matter of the cerebellum. Formation of microglial nodules was observed in the medulla and cerebellum (Schurink et al., 2020). In their neuropathological study on 41 patients, Thakur et al. (2021) found microglial activation in 34 (81%) of the patients. Microglial nodules were found in 26 (63%) of the brains, most prevalently in the brainstem and cerebellum (Thakur et al., 2021). Less frequently microglial nodules were found in the hippocampus (20%), isocortex (5%), and olfactory bulb (5%) (Thakur et al., 2021). J. A. Stein et al. (2023) reported in their neuropathological study that all 17 patients had diffuse

parenchymal microglial activity. This activity was most pronounced in the cerebellar nuclei, white matter areas of the cerebrum, and brainstem areas (J. A. Stein et al., 2023). There are also two positron emission tomography (PET) studies on microglial activation in study subjects with persisting symptoms after COVID-19, that are discussed in more detail later.

There are multiple mechanisms how COVID-19 could initiate microglial activation (Gonçalves De Andrade et al., 2021). In their review article Gonçalves de Andrade et al. (2021) present four possible mechanisms: (1) hypoxic injuries in the brain; (2) viral infection of brain endothelial cells, leukocytes migrating to the brain, or neurons; (3) CRS caused by excessive inflammatory response; and (4) psychological stress. The mechanisms are summarised in Figure 2. Notably, these mechanisms are parallel to some of the potential causes of neurological symptoms in PCC.

COVID-19 is associated with symptoms that can lead to systemic hypoxia such as shortness of breath, pneumonia, and even acute respiratory distress syndrome (N. Chen et al., 2020). In addition, as mentioned previously, patients with COVID-19 have an increased risk for cerebrovascular events (Klok et al., 2020b; Rothstein et al., 2020). Both systemic hypoxia and limited circulation to the brain can cause CNS hypoxia. In a functional near-infrared spectroscopy study on 34 PCC patients, 24% of PCC patients had reduced arterial oxygen saturation compared to healthy controls (Adingupu et al., 2023). Hypoxia, while also damaging neurons, may initiate microglial activation (Yenari et al., 2010). Activated microglia may cause further injury to neurons through cytotoxic effects, while also having beneficial effects on neuronal survival in hypoxia (Yenari et al., 2010).

Referring to the earlier chapter on PCC pathophysiology, SARS-CoV-2 could possibly infect neurons directly *via* neuronal retrograde route. Another way the virus could infiltrate the CNS is through the hematogenous route by infecting peripheral immune cells or endothelial cells (Desforges et al., 2019). Cells infected by the virus express damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) which are recognised by pattern recognition receptors such as Toll-like receptors. Toll-like receptors are expressed in the CNS by neurons and all glial cells, but particularly by microglia (Kumar, 2019). Once DAMPs and PAMPs bind to a toll-like receptor on the surface of microglia, microglial activation is initiated. In viral infections activated microglia try to recover the CNS homeostasis; however, if microglial activation is prolonged, it may contribute to astrocytemediated neurotoxicity and excessive synapse elimination mediated by complement (Klein et al., 2019).

As discussed previously, COVID-19 is associated with CRS. Increased proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α and IL-1 may increase BBB permeability (Tsao et al., 2001; R. Wong et al., 2019). This BBB disruption and hyperinflammatory state may lead to increased leakage of cytokines to the brain parenchyma. The surveying microglia of the CNS are sensitive to changes in their environment, and leakage of proinflammatory cytokines can initiate microglial activation (Hanisch & Kettenmann, 2007). Long-term overexpression of proinflammatory cytokines in the brain may be an important factor in neurotoxic and neurodegenerative disorders (Szelényi, 2001).

In addition to the pathological changes caused by COVID-19, the pandemic is associated with psychological stress. In China, close to 35% of participants (N = 52 730) had experienced psychological distress during the pandemic according to a COVID-19 peritraumatic distress index that measured anxiety, depression, phobias, cognitive change, avoidance, and compulsive behaviour (Qiu et al., 2020). In a study on adults from the United States, using Kessler 6 Psychological Distress Scale, 13.6% of participants reported symptoms of serious psychological distress in 2020 compared to 3.9% in 2018 (McGinty et al., 2020). Stress triggers sympathetic nervous system and hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal gland axis activity to release catecholamines and glucocorticoids. Additionally, psychological stress increases the levels of circulating cytokines and may increase cytokine levels in the amygdala and medial prefrontal cortex (Vecchiarelli et al., 2016). Increased levels of cytokines, glucocorticoids, and catecholamines released during persistent stress can disturb the balance between microglia–neuron interaction, and lead to neuronal damage by activated microglia (Tian et al., 2017).

In summary, several mechanisms could underlie microglial activation in COVID-19. While activation of microglia can have beneficial effects on the CNS, if dysfunctional or excessive, it may be harmful. Whether the microglial activation observed in COVID-19 patients is associated with the long-term neurological symptoms of individuals with PCC, remains to be explored.



Figure 2. Possible mechanisms of microglial activation in COVID-19. (Upper left) (1) Low oxygen levels caused by COVID-19 may (2) damage neurons. Hypoxic neurons release (3) damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) that are sensed by (4) microglia, causing microglial activation. (Upper right) SARS-CoV-2 could enter the CNS via (1) infected peripheral neurons, (2) infected endothelial cells, or (3) infected peripheral leukocytes. The infected cells release (4) DAMPs and PAMPs that when sensed by microglia, (5) initiate microglial activation. (Lower left) Psychological stress caused by COVID-19 (1) increases cortisol, catecholamine, and cytokine release into circulation. This can cause (2) microglial activation. (Lower right) Excessive inflammatory response caused by COVID-19 results in (1) increased cytokine in circulation. Cytokines that pass (2) the blood-brain barrier (BBB) can (3) activate microglia. Furthermore, cytokines can drive (4) BBB disruption, increasing cytokine and (5) DAMP and PAMP levels. Edited from Gonçalves de Andrade et al. (2021)

1.4 **TSPO-PET Imaging of Neuroinflammation**

1.4.1 PET Imaging

PET is a functional imaging method where ligands labelled with positron emitting radioisotopes, radioligands, are used as molecular probes to visualise and measure metabolic changes and physiological processes. It is a relatively non-invasive method that enables studying molecular changes of the body *in vivo*. The radioligands can be designed to bind to certain receptors, or they can be structural analogs to compounds. The radioligands are labelled with radioactive labels such as carbon-11 or fluorine-18 (Pike et al., 1993).

During PET imaging, a small amount of chosen radioligand is injected into the patient's bloodstream. Once the radioligand has accumulated into tissues and organs it undergoes β^+ decay, also called positron emission. In this process a proton in the nucleus is converted into a neutron, and a positron and a neutrino are emitted out of the nucleus. In the tissue, the positron collides with an electron in a process called annihilation. During annihilation the positron and the electron are annihilated resulting in the creation of two photons with an energy of 511 keV emitted at an angle of 180° to each other (Bailey et al., 2005). These photons are then detected by scintillation detectors on opposite sides of the PET device. A line of response can be calculated between the two detectors which can be used to localise the site of annihilation. The data collected from multiple scintillation events is used to reconstruct a three-dimensional image showing the spread of the radioligand throughout the patient's body. As a common practice, anatomical imaging with magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or computer tomography is performed in addition to the PET scan to provide anatomically detailed images that can be combined with the PET images.

PET imaging has made it possible to quantify the concentration of accumulated radioligand *in vivo*. To relate this concentration to the underlying physiological processes, mathematical modelling of the radioligand kinetics within a chosen region of interest is necessary (Bertoldo et al., 2014). There are multiple alternatives for semi-quantitative and quantitative PET analysis methods. Semi-quantitative methods include standardised uptake value and tissue-to-plasma ratio. In dynamic imaging, compartmental models, spectral analysis, and graphical methods are used (Bertoldo et al., 2014). Distribution volume (DV) is a linear function of free receptor concentration, and proportional to the ratio of transport constants, which is a function of plasma protein binding. Because of this, the calculation of DV requires blood sampling (Logan et al., 1996). Distribution volume ratio (DVR) is the ratio of DV in a receptor region

to the DV in a non-receptor containing region. Logan et al. (1996) described a graphical method by which DVR can be calculated without blood sampling by approximating the plasma integral using a non-receptor containing region of interest.

1.4.2 The 18kDa Translocator Protein

The 18 kDa translocator protein (TSPO), previously known as the peripheral benzodiazepine receptor, is a transmembrane protein located on the outer mitochondrial membrane (Papadopoulos et al., 2014). First recognised as a binding site for diazepam, it was later thought to function as a cholesterol transporter in steroid biosynthesis (Papadopoulos et al., 2014). This role has been challenged by studies done in TSPO knockout mice showing that TSPO function may not be essential for steroid biosynthesis (Guilarte, 2019). TSPO has multiple proposed functions including steroid biosynthesis, immunomodulation, regulation of mitochondrial metabolism and functions, and apoptosis (Liu et al., 2014; Papadopoulos et al., 2014).

The protein has also been implicated in pathological conditions such as brain injury and neurodegenerative diseases (Papadopoulos et al., 2014). In normal conditions TSPO is expressed in low levels in the brain, but its expression is increased in pathological conditions (Guilarte, 2019). The source of this increased expression is a controversial topic. Early on, the TSPO response was attributed to microglial activation and macrophage infiltration with no association to astrocytes (Conway et al., 1997; Myers et al., 1991). Later studies have shown that activated astrocytes contribute to the TSPO response together with microglia (Cosenza-Nashat et al., 2009; Kuhlmann & Guilarte, 2000), and in a study on neuroinflammation in schizophrenia, TSPO response was found in endothelial cells in addition to microglia and astrocytes (Notter et al., 2018). Furthermore, in recent years, there has been a dispute on whether the increase in TSPO expression represents microglial activation or rather the microglia and macrophage density. While activated microglia do proliferate to increase local cell density, studies have shown that proinflammatory stimulation of human microglia does not increase TSPO expression but does so in rodent-derived microglia (Nutma et al., 2023; Owen et al., 2017).

Nevertheless, numerous studies have shown that TSPO is a sensitive biomarker for neuroinflammation in conditions such as MS (Airas et al., 2015; Banati et al., 2000), Alzheimer's disease (Cagnin et al., 2001), HIV infection (Coughlin et al., 2014), and sportsrelated brain injury (Coughlin et al., 2017). Previous studies on rodents have shown that because of its low levels in the brain parenchyma that increase regionally following brain injury or inflammation, it is a sensitive biomarker for changes in the injury region (M. K. Chen & Guilarte, 2008). Development of TSPO selective ligands such as [¹¹C]PK11195 has made it possible to visualise TSPO distribution *in vitro* with receptor autoradiography, as well as *in vivo* with PET imaging.

1.4.3 TSPO-PET Imaging With [¹¹C]PK11195 Radioligand

The first discovered TSPO binding radioligand among several is [¹¹C]PK11195. PK11195, also known as 1-(2-chlorophenyl)-N-methyl-N-(1-methylpropyl)-3-isoquinolinecarboxamide, was first found to bind to TSPO in rat tissues with high affinity, displacing [³H]R05-4864, diazepam, and clonazepam (Le Fur et al., 1983). Later, the distribution of TSPO in human brain was studied using [³H]PK11195 autoradiography (Doble et al., 1987). In 1984 PK11195 was first labelled with carbon-11 (Camsonne et al., 1984), and in 1986 [¹¹C]PK11195 was used in a PET study to characterise TSPO binding sites in human and dog hearts (Charbonneau et al., 1986). Quickly, [¹¹C]PK11195 imaging was utilised for imaging human gliomas and glioblastomas (Junck et al., 1989; Pappata et al., 1991). First the radioligand was used as a racemate, but later it was observed that the R-enantiomer has a higher binding to TSPO than the S-enantiomer (Shah et al., 1994). Today, (R)-[¹¹C]PK11195 is the most widely used PET radioligand for imaging neuroinflammation in various brain pathologies (Chauveau et al., 2021).

The quantification of (R)-[¹¹C]PK11195 data has proved challenging for several reasons. Firstly, PK11195 has numerous binding sites in the blood, including platelets, monocytes and plasma proteins. Arterial radioactivity can be corrected by separating blood cells from plasma, if the bound fraction is small compared to the free fraction in plasma, or if the variation of binding is small across subjects (Turkheimer et al., 2015). However, PK11195 binds to plasma proteins, which can be upregulated in inflammatory states, and therefore plasma concentrations may be unreliable (Lockhart et al., 2003). Secondly, the localisation of microglial activity is unknown, so a reference region cannot be selected *a priori* (Turkheimer et al., 2015). Thirdly, TSPO is widespread in the normal brain and BBB. In normal conditions, the binding of PK11195 to the BBB generates a low intensity background signal which doesn't affect quantification in reference region approaches (Turkheimer et al., 2015). However, neuropathological conditions disrupt the density of TSPO at the BBB necessitating correction of the signal. For these reasons, a supervised cluster algorithm (SVCA) was developed to extract a grey matter reference region with no specific binding of [¹¹C]PK11195, allowing for quantification of the radioligand without arterial sampling (Turkheimer et al., 2007).

While (R)-[¹¹C]PK11195 is still, after 30 years, the most used TSPO radioligand, it has several limitations, including low BBB permeability, relatively high nonspecific binding, poor signal-to-noise ratio, and the short half-life of carbon-11, that limits its wide clinical use (Chauveau et al., 2008). Therefore, researchers have actively searched for better ligands to quantify TSPO expression. These second-generation TSPO radioligands include [¹¹C]PBR28, [¹⁸F]FEPPA, and [¹⁸F]DPA-713 among others (Chauveau et al., 2021). Of these radioligands ^{[11}C]PBR28 has a higher binding potential than (R)-^{[11}C]PK11195, and ^{[18}F]FEPPA and ¹⁸F]DPA-713 have higher specific binding (Cumming et al., 2018). However, all these second-generation radioligands are limited in their applications because genetic polymorphism (rs6971) affects their binding affinity, which necessitates genotyping study subjects (Mizrahi et al., 2012; Owen et al., 2011, 2012). In addition, the high affinity of these radioligands increases the TSPO signal in BBB compared to that of the target tissue. Because of this high background signal, an appropriate kinetic model is required to quantify the signal originating from the brain tissue (Rizzo et al., 2014). Because the TSPO bound at the BBB masks various brain tissues, identification of an appropriate reference region is very difficult or impossible, and therefore obtaining accurate estimates of free plasma concentrations is crucial (Turkheimer et al., 2015). For these reasons, further research is needed to develop a TSPO radioligand that would improve on the image quality of TSPO-PET with (R)-^{[11}C]PK11195, while also being as straightforward to use in practice. While researchers are eager to develop radioligands that address the limitations of (R)-[¹¹C]PK11195, it remains a valuable tool in neuroimaging research. Being the first developed TSPO radioligand, it has been studied extensively and validated in preclinical and clinical settings. Additionally, binding of (R)-[¹¹C]PK11195 is not affected by the TSPO polymorphism like the secondgeneration radioligands, making its use more straightforward (Chauveau et al., 2021).

Though (R)-[¹¹C]PK11195 is more commonly used to study neuroinflammation in neurodegenerative diseases, MS, and psychiatric disorders (Chauveau et al., 2021), it has been utilised in studying viral infections (Hammoud et al., 2005; Pflugrad et al., 2016), and even ME/CFS (Nakatomi et al., 2014; Raijmakers et al., 2022). Studies on ME/CFS have shown conflicting results, as Nakatomi et al. (2014) reported widespread neuroinflammation and association with neuropsychiatric symptoms, but Raijmakers et al. (2022) found no significant differences between patients with ME/CFS and healthy subjects, and negative association between BP_{ND} of [¹¹C]-PK11195 and symptom severity scores. There are no previous studies using (R)-[¹¹C]PK11195 to study neuroinflammation in patients with PCC, but there are two studies using different, second-generation TSPO binding radioligands (Braga et al., 2023; Visser et al., 2022). Visser et al. (2022) showed a widespread increase in [¹⁸F]DPA-714 binding in two patients with PCC. These patients had typical symptoms associated with PCC including fatigue, cognitive symptoms, anosmia, and headaches (Visser et al., 2022). Instead of PCC, the study conducted by Braga et al. (2023) focused on patients with persistent depressive and cognitive symptoms after COVID-19, referred to as COVID-DC in the article. In their study, Braga et al. (2023) showed increased [¹⁸F]FEPPA V_T across all regions of interest in subjects with COVID-DC (n = 20) compared to healthy controls (n = 20). To my knowledge there are no other studies utilising TSPO-PET to quantify neuroinflammation in patients with PCC.

1.5 Aims and Hypotheses

The primary aim of this master's thesis is to evaluate whether microglial activation is increased in patients with PCC with neurological symptoms *via* TSPO-PET imaging with [¹¹C]PK11195 radioligand. Microglial activation is evaluated as the specific binding of the radioligand, calculated as DVRs. The study entails comparing [¹¹C]PK11195 DVRs across several regions of interest between healthy volunteers and participants with PCC. Secondary aims are to describe the pattern of neurological symptoms experienced by participants with PCC by collecting patient history, conducting a clinical neurological examination, conducting a six-minute walking test, and assessing questionnaire scores. Within the PCC group, the effects of hospitalisation during COVID-19 and results of the neurological examination on [¹¹C]PK11195 DVRs are assessed. Biomarker measurements, including GFAP and NfL, and MRI volumes are also assessed to complement the information acquired from PET results. Finally, correlations between DVRs and clinical characteristics, questionnaire scores, and biomarker results are assessed.

The hypothesis is that microglial activation is increased in patients with PCC compared to the healthy control group, demonstrated by increased binding of [¹¹C]PK11195. Increased microglial activation has been shown in two PET studies on patients with persisting neurological symptoms after COVID-19 (Braga et al., 2023; Visser et al., 2022). Increased microglial activation indicates that neuroinflammation may contribute to the development of neurological symptoms typical to PCC. Currently, the pathophysiology of PCC is unknown; however, studying the mechanisms contributing to the condition could lead to preventing its onset or improving the outcomes for affected individuals.

2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Study Subject Recruiting and Selection

PCC patients were recruited from neurology outpatient clinics in the hospital district of southwest Finland and from long COVID outpatient clinic at Helsinki University Hospital. Healthy participants were recruited through advertising in the Turku University Hospital (TYKS) intranet. The PCC group consisted of 20 participants and the healthy control group consisted of 13 healthy individuals. Healthy participants were compensated 120 euros for participation in the study.

The inclusion criteria for the PCC group were age of 18 years or older, having neurological symptoms such as fatigue, various cognitive symptoms, and sleep disturbances that have lasted for over four weeks after a PCR or antibody test confirmed COVID-19 infection. The exclusion criteria for post COVID-19 patients were another condition causing similar symptoms associated with PCC, pregnancy or breast feeding, corticosteroid treatment within past four weeks before PET/MRI, claustrophobia or history of severe anxiety or panic attacks, exposure to experimental radiation within the past 12 months, and intolerance to PET or MR scans. The inclusion criteria for the healthy control group were age of 18 years or older, being reportedly healthy, and matching the age and sex demographics of the PCC group. The exclusion criteria for the healthy control group were the same as for participants with PCC with an additional criterion of CNS disease or major or malignant underlying disease of other organ systems.

This study was approved by Ethics Committee of the Hospital District of Southwest Finland. Participants included in the study signed written informed consent according to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

2.2 Clinical Assessment

Individuals with PCC who were interested in the study were invited to the Neurology Outpatient Clinic in Turku to a clinical assessment conducted by the research neurologist. The physician performed a clinical neurological examination and collected information on the current symptoms related to PCC, as well as those experienced during the COVID-19 infection through an interview. Healthy controls were not invited to a clinical assessment. During the clinical assessment, participants with PCC performed a six-minute walk test. During the test, participants walked back and forth a 30-meter walkway continuously for six minutes. The test consisted of four stages, during which heart rate and breathing frequency were measured and the participants assessed their level of exertion using the Borg scale. The first stage was after a 10-minute seated break before starting the walk, the second stage was at a standing position directly before starting the walk, the third stage was directly after walking, and the final stage was after a three-minute standing break.

2.3 Questionnaires

Participants were given the EuroHIS-8, Fatigue Severity scale, General Anxiety Disorder-7, Modified Fatigue Impact Scale, Insomnia Severity Index, Patient Health Questionnaire, RAND 36-item health survey 1.0, and WHO disability assessment schedule questionnaires to fill in.

2.3.1 EuroHIS-QoL 8-item index

EuroHIS quality-of-life 8-item index (EuroHIS-8) (see Appendix 1 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is a shortened version of the WHOQOL-BREF 26-item questionnaire, developed for quick and easy assessment of quality of life (QoL) (Power, 2003). The questionnaire consists of eight items concerning overall QoL, health, energy, finances, daily life activities, self-esteem, social relationships, and home. The participants were asked to answer each statement by choosing one of five response options that best described their experience during the past two weeks. The response options were individualised for each question and scored from one to five, indicating discontent and contentment respectively. EuroHIS-8 scores were calculated as an average of the total questionnaire score.

2.3.2 Fatigue Severity Scale

Fatigue Severity Scale (FSS) (see Appendix 2 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is a 9-item fatigue questionnaire for assessing fatigue in neurological diseases (Krupp et al., 1989). The participants were asked to answer each statement by choosing a number from one to seven that best described their degree of agreement to each statement, one indicating "strongly disagree" and seven "strongly agree". FSS scores were calculated according to the scoring guidelines as an average of the total questionnaire score. This study employed a scoring method where an average score of less than four was interpreted as no fatigue, while a score greater than or equal to four indicated fatigue.

2.3.3 Generalised Anxiety Disorder 7-item questionnaire

Generalised Anxiety Disorder 7-item questionnaire (GAD-7) (see Appendix 3 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is developed for identifying probable cases of generalized anxiety disorder (Spitzer et al., 2006). The participants were asked to answer each statement by choosing the response option that best described their experience during the past two weeks. The response options were "not at all", "several days", "more than half the days" and "nearly every day", scored as zero, one, two, and three, respectively. The scores for GAD-7 questionnaire were calculated as a sum of all statements, according to the guidelines. GAD-7 employs a threshold of 10 or higher to indicate possible generalised anxiety disorder.

2.3.4 Modified Fatigue Impact Scale

Modified Fatigue Impact Scale (MFIS) (see Appendix 4 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is a 21-item modified version of the Fatigue Impact Scale (Fisk et al., 1994). The questionnaire is commonly used to assess the effects fatigue has on physical, cognitive, and psychosocial functioning in patients with MS. The participants were asked to answer the statements by choosing the response option that best described their experience during the past four weeks. The five response options were, "no/never", "rarely", "sometimes", "often", and "almost always", scored as zero, one, two, three, and four, respectively. The final scores were calculated as a sum of all statements according to the guidelines. A sum score of 38 has been used as a threshold for fatigue in patients with MS and this threshold was chosen for this study as well (Flachenecker et al., 2002).

2.3.5 Insomnia Severity Index

Insomnia Severity Index (ISI) (see Appendix 5 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is a 5-item questionnaire developed for assessing the severity of both nighttime and daytime components of insomnia (Morin et al., 2011). The participants were asked to choose the response option from zero to four, that best described their situation in the past month. The scores for ISI were calculated as a sum of all statements according to the guidelines. For ISI, the scoring guidelines were following: a sum score between zero and seven indicates no clinically significant insomnia, a score between eight and 14 indicates mild insomnia, a score between 15 and 21 indicates moderate insomnia, and a score between 22 and 28 indicates severe insomnia.

2.3.6 Patient Health Questionnaire 9

Patient Health Questionnaire 9 (PHQ-9) (see Appendix 6 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is the depression module of the patient health questionnaire (PHQ) that encompasses each of the 9 DSM-IV criteria for depression (Kroenke et al., 2001). Each statement was scored as "not at all", "several days", "more than half the days" or "nearly every day", from zero to four respectively. The questionnaire scores were calculated as a sum of each statement according to guidelines. For PHQ-9 following scoring guidelines were used: a sum score between zero and four indicates no depression, a score between five and nine indicates mild depression, a score between 10 and 14 indicates moderate depression, a score equal or above 20 indicates severe depression.

2.3.7 RAND 36-item Health Survey

RAND 36-item health survey (RAND-36) (see Appendix 7 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is a set of health-related QoL measures (Hays & Morales, 2001). The questionnaire consists of 36-items from eight health concepts: general health perceptions, limitations in physical functioning, psychological distress and well-being, limitations in social functioning, energy and fatigue, bodily pain, physical limitations in usual role activities, and emotional limitations in usual role activities. The questionnaire is divided into segments where response options are either on a scale from one to five, one to three or binary choices of yes or no. The final scores were calculated according to the guidelines (RAND healthcare, n.d.).

2.3.8 WHO Disability Assessment Schedule 2.0

WHO Disability Assessment Schedule 2.0 (WHODAS 2.0) (see Appendix 8 for the Finnish version of the questionnaire) is an assessment instrument for measuring health and disability at population level or in clinical practice (Rehm et al., 1999). It captures the level of functioning in six domains of life: cognition, understanding and communication; mobility; self-care; social interactions; everyday life activities; and participating in community activities and society. The questionnaire has five response options, "not at all difficult", "slightly difficult", "moderately difficult", "considerably difficult", and "very difficult or unable to", scored from zero to four respectively. The participants were asked to choose the response option that best described their experience in the last 30 days. The final scores were

calculated as a sum of all statements according to the guidelines. WHODAS 2.0 questionnaire scores were converted to percentages to enable the use of the International Classification of Functioning (ICF) in assessing the results. The ICF scale defines impairment levels for WHODAS as follows: no impairment (0–4%), mild impairment (5–24%), moderate impairment (25–49%), severe impairment (50–95%), and complete impairment (96–100%) (Üstün et al., 2010).

2.4 PET/MR Imaging

The PET/MR imaging was performed at the Turku PET Centre with GE SIGNATM PET/MR scanner (GE HealthCare, Chicago, IL, U.S.).

A 60-minute 3.0 T brain MRI was performed. The following MRI sequences were used for image acquisition: axial T2, 3D fluid attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR), 3D T1, and 3D T1 with gadolinium enhancement.

After the MRI a dynamic 60-minute whole brain [¹¹C]PK11195 PET imaging was performed by the study physician. The [¹¹C]PK11195 radioligand radiochemical synthesis was performed as described previously (Rissanen et al., 2018). The mean (SD) injected dose of radioligand was 436.4 (55.1) in total, 444.9 (60.7) for healthy controls and 430.4 (52.0) for participants with PCC, with no significant differences between groups.

2.5 Biomarker Analysis

Blood samples were collected before the PET/MRI in 10ml Vacuette(R) serum clot-activator tubes (product number 455092, Greiner Bio-One, Kremsmünster, Austria). Blood was allowed to clot for 30 minutes at room temperature and serum was stored in aliquots at -80°C in the Auria Biobank (Turku, Finland) within 2 hours of sampling. Frozen samples were shipped packed with dry ice to Basel, Switzerland, where serum NfL and GFAP concentrations were measured by a single molecule array assay (Simoa® Technology, Quanterix, Billerica, MA, U.S.).

2.6 Data Analysis

2.6.1 PET/MR Imaging

MR image and PET image co-registration was performed using statistical parametric mapping (SPM8, version 8; Wellcome Trust Center for Neuroimaging) running on Matlab 2017a (The MathWorks, Natick, MA, U.S.).

PET images were reconstructed with Q.Clear using 17 time frames. Mutual information realignment in SPM8 was used to correct possible displacements between frames. All images were resliced to match an MR voxel size of 1 mm x 1mm x 1mm.

T1 MR images were used for auto segmentation of regions of interest (ROIsF) with FreeSurfer image analysis suite v7.2.0., which is documented and freely available (<u>http://surfer.nmr.mgh.harvard.edu/</u>). ROIs chosen for this study were the whole brain, white matter, cortical grey matter, brainstem, cerebellum, cingulate cortex, thalamus, hippocampus, putamen, pallidum, amygdala, and caudate.

MRI volumes for white matter, whole brain, and cortical grey matter were calculated based on respective segments created in FreeSurfer as described previously (Rissanen et al., 2018). Intracranial volumes (ICVs) were calculated using SPM8.

Microglial activation was evaluated as specific binding of [¹¹C]PK11195 radioligand as DVRs using the logan method within a time interval of 20–60 minutes. A supervised clustering algorithm with four predefined kinetic tissue classes was used with Matlab SuperPK software package to acquire the time activity curve corresponding to a reference region devoid of specific radioligand binding (Turkheimer et al., 2007).

2.6.2 Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using R (version 4.3.2) (R Core Team, 2023) and RStudio (Posit Team, 2023).

Shapiro-Wilk normality test was used to test the normality of the data. When normally distributed, an unpaired t-test with Welch's correction was used to compare two groups, otherwise a Wilcoxon rank-sum test was applied. Effect sizes were calculated as rank-biserial correlation coefficient (r_{rb}), where values range from -1 meaning the dominance of the second sample, to +1 meaning the dominance of the first sample (Cureton, 1956). The magnitude of

effect size was defined as $|r_{rb}| \le 0.1$ trivial, $|r_{rb}| < 0.3$ small, $0.3 \le |r_{rb}| \le 0.5$ moderate, and $|r_{rb}| > 0.5$ large. For multiple comparisons, Kruskal-Wallis test and pairwise Wilcoxon rank-sum test was applied. Multiple comparison correction was not used because the number of compared groups was three at most. Spearman correlation was used for correlation analysis. For all tests, $p \le 0.05$ was considered significant.

3 Results

3.1 Demographics

The study sample consisted of a total of 46 participants of which 13 were healthy controls (HC) and 20 were participants with PCC experiencing neurological symptoms. Additionally, 13 participants with MS were included to serve as a positive control group for biomarker analysis and MRI volumetrics. The demographic information of all participants is presented in Table 1. The HC and PCC groups were matched based on age and sex, and there were no significant differences between groups in either variable (Table 1). The age and sex of the MS group did not differ significantly from either the HC or the PCC group (Table 1). There were no significant differences between groups in BMI (Table 1). However, the mean BMI for HC group was above the threshold for overweight (>25 kg/m²), and for the PCC group and MS group it was above the threshold for obese (>30 kg/m²).

	Total	НС	PCC	MS	p (HC	p (HC	p (PCC
Variable	(N = 46)	(<i>n</i> = 13)	(n = 20)	(<i>n</i> = 13)	vs. PCC)	vs. MS)	vs. MS)
Age, years							
Mean (SD)	45 (8.9)	44 (12)	45 (7.8)	47 (6.6)	0.58	0.3	0.59
Min-Max	26-67	26 - 67	32 - 62	38-61			
Sex					1	0.227	0.146
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	21 (46)	7 (54)	11 (55)	3 (23)			
Female, <i>n</i> (%)	25 (54)	6 (46)	9 (45)	10 (77)			
BMI (kg/m ²)							
Mean (SD)	29.6 (6.9)	27 (3.6)	31 (7.3)	30 (8.3)	0.16	0.42	0.79

HC = healthy control	, PCC = post-COVID-1	9 condition, MS =	multiple sclerosis
----------------------	----------------------	-------------------	--------------------

3.2 Clinical Characteristics

3.2.1 Clinical Assessment

Of the participants with PCC, 19 out of 20 individuals participated in the clinical assessment. Of these participants, two had had their first COVID-19 infection in 2020, nine in 2021, and eight in 2022. Most participants had had PCR or antibody test proven COVID-19 only once, but three participants had had it twice and one thrice. Seven of the participants were hospitalised during COVID-19 infection, with none requiring ICU admission. Most participants reported that the post-COVID-19 symptoms started immediately after recovering from the infection, while two of the participants reported that the symptoms started around three months after the infection. At the time of clinical examination and PET-imaging, the median (Q1–Q3) duration of PCC symptoms was 365 (258.5–746) days. The shortest disease duration was 8 months while the longest was 2 years and 9 months.

Participants described a wide range of PCC symptoms, of which any symptom experienced by at least two participants were included in analysis, resulting in a total of 14 symptoms. The PCC symptoms and their frequency are shown in Table 2. The most common symptom was post-exertional malaise i.e., the worsening of symptoms after physical or mental exertion, with 16 out of 19 participants. Fatigue and brain fog were also common, with 12 and 11 incidents respectively.

Localisation in the NS	Neurological symptoms	Freq, n (%)
Central nervous system	Fatigue	12 (60)
	Brain fog	11 (55)
	Headache	7 (35)
	Memory problems	7 (35)
	Nausea	2 (10)
Peripheral nervous system	nervous system Anosmia	
	Muscle or joint ache	6 (30)
	Weakness or numbness of limbs	5 (25)
	Sensory issues	4 (20)
	Ageusia	3 (15)
	Heart palpitations	3 (15)
	Shortness of breath	2 (10)
	Sweating	2 (10)
Not categorised	Post exertional malaise	16 (80)

Table 2. Localisation and frequency of neurological symptoms in PCC patients.
3.2.2 Neurological Examination

All 20 participants presenting with PCC underwent neurological examinations. Of these, 11 participants did not have a fully normal neurological profile. Specific impairments were identified in five domains: higher cognitive functions in five participants, cranial nerves in four participants, motor functions in one participant, coordination in one participant, and sensory functions in two participants (Figure 3).

Within the subset of participants with abnormal higher cognitive functions, three out of five participants reported concentration problems and brain fog, one out of five experienced memory issues, and one out of five exhibited acalculia. Concerning cranial nerves, all four participants had impaired olfaction. Motor function abnormalities were observed in one participant, who had difficulty in toe walking, heel walking, squat sitting, rising from squat sitting, and jumping on one leg. In terms of coordination, dysmetria in the finger-nose test and heel-knee test were identified in one participant. Sensory examination revealed abnormalities in two participants: impaired vibration sense in both feet for one participant, and impaired sense of touch on the back of left foot and impaired sense of pain in the back of right palm, for another participant.



Neurological examination results

Figure 3. Results of neurological examination. FNNE = fully normal neurological exam, NSE = normal sensory exam, NR = normal reflexes, NC = normal coordination, NMF = normal motor functioning, NCN I-XII = normal cranial nerves 1-12, NHF = normal higher functions.

3.2.3 Six-Minute Walk Test

Out of 20 participants in the PCC group, 19 participated in a six-minute walk test (6MWT) to assess endurance and perceived exertion. Reference values for men and women were calculated according to Enright and Sherrill (2012). The calculated reference values included lower limit of normal (LLN) and predicted 6-minute walking distance (6MWD) and were calculated separately for men and women (Enright & Sherrill, 2012). The average LLN, predicted 6MWD, and measured 6MWD are presented in Table 3. Unpaired t-test with Welch's correction was used to compare the predicted 6MWD and the measured 6MWD for men and women, revealing a significant difference for both groups, p = 0.001 and p = 0.033 respectively (Table 3). As 6MWT was not performed on the healthy control group, comparing results between HC and PCC groups was not done.

Borg scale for ratings of perceived exertion was used to assess effort and exertion, breathlessness, and fatigue during the 6MWT. In the first two stages, Borg scores for men ranged from "no exertion" (6) to "extremely light exertion" (8), and for women, from "no exertion" (6) to "light exertion" (10). Following the 6-minute walk, Borg scores varied from "very light exertion" (6) to "hard exertion" (15) for men and from "no exertion" (6) to "hard exertion" (16) for women. After a standing break, Borg scores ranged from "extremely light exertion" (7) to "light exertion" (12) in men and from "no exertion" (6) to "somewhat hard exertion" (14) in women. Baseline values and peak values of median heartrate, breathing frequency, and Borg scores are presented in Table 4.

Table 3. Six-minute walking test results.

Mean (SD) of lowest limit of normal (LLN), predicted six-minute walking distance, and measured sixminute walking distance.

Group	LLN, m	Predicted 6MWD, m	Measured 6MWD, m	p (pred. vs. meas. 6MWD)
Men (<i>n</i> = 10)	496 (44)	649 (44)	531 (79)	0.001
Women (<i>n</i> = 9)	433 (79)	572 (79)	485 (80)	0.033

l able 4.	Baseline	and peak	values to	or heart ra	te, breathir	ng frequenc	у (ВЕ)	and Borg	scale.

	Men (<i>n</i> = 10)		Women (<i>n</i> = 9)	
Variable, median (Q1 – Q3)	Baseline	Peak value	Baseline	Peak value
Heart rate, bpm	68 (61 – 85)	96 (87 – 113)	74 (60 – 93)	95 (93 – 116)
BF, breaths/min	12 (10 – 14)	20 (17 – 20)	13 (12 – 14)	18 (16 – 20)
Borg scale	6.5 (6 – 7)	13 (12 – 14)	7 (6 – 9)	13 (12 – 14)

3.3 Questionnaire Scores

Of the 20 participants with PCC, four participants were excluded from questionnaire analyses due to incomplete questionnaire submissions. Of the participants included, 15 completed all questionnaires and one participant completed three of the questionnaires (FSS, MFIS, and RAND-36).

The means (SD), minimum and maximum values, and Cronbach's α values for EuroHIS-8, FSS, GAD-7, MFIS, ISI, PHQ-9, and WHODAS 2.0 questionnaires are shown in Table 5. All questionnaires had a Cronbach's α higher than the threshold of 0.7, which is commonly set as a threshold for adequate internal consistency.

There are no official guidelines on interpreting the results of EuroHIS-8 questionnaire. However, the Finnish institute for health and welfare (Terveyden ja hyvinvoinnin laitos, THL) has conducted a national EuroHIS-8 survey in 2022, revealing that 51% of Finns felt that their QoL was "good". The individuals who felt their QoL was "good" were defined as having an average score of at least four out of five (THL, 2022). In our study, participants with PCC had an average EuroHIS-8 score of 3.1. Out of 15 participants that completed this questionnaire, 13 had a score lower than four.

The average FSS score for participants with PCC was 5.8. Out of 16 participants that completed the questionnaire, 15 participants had a score higher than 4, indicating fatigue.

The average GAD-7 score was 12.1. Out of 15 participants that completed this questionnaire, eight had a score higher than 10, indicating anxiety.

The mean MFIS score for participants with PCC was 48.3. Out of 16 participants that completed the questionnaire, 12 participants had a score higher than 38, indicating fatigue.

The mean ISI score for participants with PCC was 11.9. Out of 15 participants who answered this questionnaire, five had no insomnia, five had mild insomnia, four had moderate insomnia, and one had severe insomnia according to the questionnaire scores.

The mean PHQ-9 score for participants with PCC was 8.1. Out of 15 participants who answered this questionnaire, four had no depression, seven had mild depression, two had moderate depression, and two had moderately severe depression according to the questionnaire scores.

The mean WHODAS 2.0 score was 42.1. Out of 15 participants who answered this questionnaire, five had mild impairment, nine had moderate impairment, and one had severe impairment according to the ICF classification.

RAND-36 scoring was done according to the guidelines (RAND healthcare, n.d.). Reference values based on Finnish population were published in 1999 (Aalto et al., 1999). Each of the eight health concepts had a Cronbach's α exceeding 0.7 signifying adequate internal consistency. Participants with PCC exhibited a lower mean score in all eight health concepts in comparisons to the reference values representative of the average Finnish population. The median (Q1 – Q3), mean (SD), and Cronbach's α values of RAND-36 for participants with PCC and reference mean (SD) values are presented in Table 6.

Table 5. EuroHIS-8, FSS, GAD-7, MFIS, ISI, PHQ-9, and WHODAS 2.0 questionnaire results.

Variable	EuroHIS-8	FSS	GAD-7	MFIS	ISI	PHQ-9	WHODAS
Mean (SD)	3.1 (0.7)	5.8 (1.2)	12.1 (3.9)	48.3 (18)	11.9 (6.4)	8.1 (4.8)	42.1 (21.3)
Min – Max	2.1 – 4.25	2 – 7	7 – 20	3 – 75	2 – 23	2 – 17	12 – 91
Cronbach's α	0.85	0.95	0.84	0.95	0.86	0.85	0.94

	PCC (<i>n</i> = 16)			Reference (<i>n</i> = 2060)
	Median (Q1 – Q3)	Mean (SD)	Cronbach's $\boldsymbol{\alpha}$	Mean (SD)
General	25 (25 – 50)	38.4 (31.6)	0.75	65.0 (19.8)
Physical functioning	50 (50 – 100)	62.5 (40.0)	0.88	84.9 (20.1)
Emotional	60 (40 - 80)	59.8 (26.1)	0.93	73.7 (19.7)
Social functioning	50 (25 – 50)	46.1 (27.0)	0.89	82.1 (23.2)
Energy	20 (0 - 40)	30.6 (30.9)	0.82	64.0 (22.4)
Pain	60 (40 – 75)	56.1 (31.3)	0.9	76.2 (24.0)
Physical role lim.	0 (0 – 0)	12.5 (33.3)	0.84	74.8 (35.5)
Emotional role lim.	50 (0 - 100)	50 (50.5)	0.88	75.0 (36.4)

Table 6. RAND-36 questionnaire results.

3.4 DVR Group Comparisons in Different Brain Regions

Out of the 20 participants with PCC, and 13 healthy controls that enrolled to this study, successful PET imaging was performed to 15 and 11 participants respectively. Groupwise median (Q1–Q3) DVRs and statistics for all chosen ROIs are presented in Tables 7, 8, and 9.

To investigate the effects of PCC on microglial activation, specific binding of [¹¹C]PK11195 was compared between HC subjects and PCC subjects. Comparisons of DVRs in chosen ROIs between HC group and PCC group are presented in Figure 4 and Table 7. There were no significant differences between the HC group and patients with PCC in any of the examined ROIs (Table 7). Still, the PCC group exhibited lower median DVRs in brainstem and cingulate cortex with a moderate effect size; in pallidum, thalamus, amygdala, putamen, and caudate with a small effect size; and higher median DVR in cortical grey matter with a small effect size, while in other regions the DVRs remained similar (Table 7).

The PCC group was further divided into two subgroups based on hospitalisation status during the acute phase of COVID-19 to study the impact of infection severity on microglial activation. There were differences in DVRs between groups, though not statistically significant (Table 8). Subjects who had been hospitalised demonstrated higher DVRs in cortical grey matter with a large effect size; in brain, cingulate cortex, putamen, and amygdala with a moderate effect size; and in caudate with a small effect size (Table 8, Figure 5).

The PCC group was also divided into two subgroups to investigate whether outcomes of neurological examination affected microglial activation. There were no significant differences between the subgroups across all examined ROIs (Table 9, Figure 6). Those who exhibited abnormalities in the neurological examination had slightly elevated DVRs in all examined ROIs compared to the subgroup with fully normal neurological exam results (Table 9). DVRs were higher in cingulate cortex with a large effect size; in white matter, brainstem, cerebellum, thalamus, hippocampus, pallidum, and caudate with a moderate effect size; and in brain, cortical grey matter, and putamen with a small effect size (Table 9).



Figure 4 Comparison of DVRs between HC group and PCC group in chosen ROIs. A) Whole brain DVRs were very similar between HC and PCC group, with no significant differences. B) No significant differences between HC and PCC group in cerebellum DVRs. C) PCC patients had lower DVRs in the brainstem compared to HC group, with no significant differences. D) PCC patient had slightly higher DVRs in cortical grey matter with no significant differences between groups. E) In the white matter, there were no significant differences between groups. F) In cingulate cortex, PCC patients had lower DVRs compared to HC group with no significant differences.



Figure 5 Comparison of DVRs between hospitalised and non-hospitalised PCC patients in chosen ROIs. There were no significant differences between groups in any ROIs. Median DVRs were higher in hospitalised patients in A) the brain, D) the cortical grey matter, and F) the cingulate cortex.



Figure 6 Comparison of DVRs between PCC patients with fully normal neurological exam (FNNE) and patients with abnormal findings in the neurological exam in chosen ROIs. There were no significant differences between groups. Median DVRs were lower in participants with FNNE in all chosen ROIs.

DVR, median (Q1–Q3)	HC (<i>n</i> = 11)	PCC (<i>n</i> = 15)	p	r rb
Brain	1.17 (1.15–1.19)	1.16 (1.15–1.2)	0.84	0.05
WM	1.16 (1.13–1.18)	1.14 (1.12–1.18)	0.72	0.09
Cortical GM	1.18 (1.16–1.22)	1.2 (1.18–1.22)	0.32	-0.24
Brainstem	1.3 (1.29–1.35)	1.28 (1.27–1.32)	0.22	0.30
Cerebellum	1.22 (1.19–1.24)	1.21 (1.18–1.26)	0.96	-0.02
Cingulate cortex	1.06 (1.03–1.1)	0.99 (0.96–1.07)	0.15	0.35
Thalamus	1.29 (1.21–1.31)	1.26 (1.22–1.28)	0.44	0.19
Hippocampus	1.12 (1.09–1.13)	1.11 (1.06–1.15)	0.76	0.08
Putamen	1.22 (1.19–1.24)	1.19 (1.17–1.23)	0.45	0.18
Pallidum	1.23 (1.19–1.24)	1.18 (1.15–1.23)	0.31	0.25
Amygdala	1.13 (1.11–1.15)	1.12 (1.07–1.16)	0.65	0.12
Caudate	1.01 (1–1.07)	1.02 (0.97– 1.07)	0.47	0.18

Table 7 Comparison of DVRs between HC group and PCC group in ROIs.

WM = white matter, GM = grey matter, r_{rb} = rank-biserial correlation coefficient.

Table 8 Comparison of DVRs between hospitalised and non-hospitalised PCC patients in ROIs.

WM = white matter, GM = grey matter, r_{rb} = rank-biserial correlation coefficient.

	Hospitalisation			
DVR, median	Yes (<i>n</i> = 6)	No (<i>n</i> = 9)	Р	r _{rb}
(Q1-Q3)				
Brain	1.18 (1.16–1.2)	1.16 (1.15–1.17)	0.27	0.37
WM	1.15 (1.13–1.17)	1.14 (1.12–1.18)	0.86	0.07
Cortical GM	1.22 (1.2–1.23)	1.18 (1.18–1.2)	0.06	0.61
Brainstem	1.29 (1.27–1.32)	1.28 (1.27–1.32)	0.95	0.04
Cerebellum	1.19 (1.18–1.27)	1.24 (1.21–1.25)	0.78	-0.11
Cingulate cortex	1.04 (0.99–1.08)	0.97 (0.94–1.03)	0.27	0.37
Thalamus	1.25 (1.21–1.3)	1.26 (1.23–1.27)	1	0.00
Hippocampus	1.1 (1.07–1.12)	1.13 (1.05–1.16)	0.78	-0.11
Putamen	1.22 (1.19–1.24)	1.19 (1.16–1.21)	0.33	0.33
Pallidum	1.18 (1.15–1.22)	1.18 (1.17–1.24)	0.95	-0.04
Amygdala	1.15 (1.1–1.16)	1.07 (1.07–1.13)	0.33	0.33
Caudate	1.03 (1–1.07)	0.99 (0.96–1.06)	0.46	0.26

Table 9 Comparison of DVRs between PCC patients with fully normal neurological exam and patients with abnormalities in neurological exam.

FNNE = Fully normal neurological exam,	WM = white matter,	GM = grey matter,	r_{rb} = rank-biserial
correlation coefficient.			

	FNNE			
DVR, median	Yes (<i>n</i> = 6)	No (<i>n</i> = 9)	p	r rb
(Q1-Q3)				
Brain	1.16 (1.15–1.17)	1.18 (1.15–1.21)	0.46	-0.26
WM	1.13 (1.12–1.13)	1.17 (1.14–1.19)	0.14	-0.48
Cortical GM	1.19 (1.18–1.2)	1.22 (1.18–1.22)	0.68	-0.15
Brainstem	1.28 (1.26–1.29)	1.32 (1.27–1.33)	0.27	-0.37
Cerebellum	1.2 (1.18–1.23)	1.24 (1.19–1.29)	0.33	-0.33
Cingulate cortex	0.97 (0.93–0.99)	1.03 (0.97–1.09)	0.07	-0.59
Thalamus	1.22 (1.2–1.26)	1.27 (1.23–1.28)	0.39	-0.33
Hippocampus	1.06 (1.04–1.13)	1.12 (1.09–1.15)	0.33	-0.33
Putamen	1.18 (1.16–1.2)	1.22 (1.18–1.24)	0.11	-0.22
Pallidum	1.17 (1.16–1.19)	1.21 (1.15–1.27)	0.53	-0.30
Amygdala	1.09 (1.07–1.13)	1.13 (1.07–1.16)	0.78	-0.11
Caudate	0.99 (0.96–1.03)	1.04 (0.99–1.08)	0.18	-0.44

3.5 MRI Volumetrics

MR images were acquired from 12 healthy participants and 18 PCC participants. In addition, 13 subjects with MS were included as a positive control for MRI volume loss. Groupwise comparisons are presented in Figure 7 and Table 10.

Brain volumes were significantly lower in MS subjects compared to HC subjects (p = 0.0012), and PCC subjects (p = 0.0018) (Figure 7A). There were no significant differences between HC subjects and PCC subjects. There were no significant differences in ICVs between groups (Figure 7B). Cortical grey matter volumes were significantly lower in MS subjects compared to HC group (p = 0.015) and PCC group (p = 0.02) (Figure 7C). There were no significant differences between HC group and PCC group in cortical grey matter volumes. White matter volumes were significantly lower in MS subjects (p = 0.0039) and PCC subjects (p = 0.0078) (Figure 7D). There were no significant differences between HC and PCC groups in white matter volumes.

Table 10 Comparison of MRI brain volumes between HC group, PCC group, and MS group.

Variable, median (Q1-Q3)	HC (<i>n</i> = 12)	PCC (<i>n</i> = 18)	MS (<i>n</i> = 13)	p (HC vs. PCC)	p (HC vs. MS)	p (PCC vs. MS)
Brain	1233 (1183– 1259)	1194 (1105– 1305)	1089 (1065– 1159)	0.69	0.0012	0.018
ICV	1475 (1358– 1518)	1399 (1283– 1526)	1356 (1276– 1405)	0.63	0.087	0.465
Cortical GM	469 (451– 485)	467 (439– 497)	413 (383– 464)	0.79	0.015	0.02
WM	496 (478– 518)	512 (441– 543)	433 (412– 465)	0.61	0.0039	0.0076

ICV = Intracranial volume, GM = grey matter, WM = white matter.



Figure 7 Comparison of MRI brain volumes between HC group, PCC group, and MS group. A) MRI brain volumes were significantly lower between HC group and MS group and PCC group and MS group. B) There were no significant differences between groups in intracranial volumes. C) MRI volumes were significantly lower in cortical grey matter between HC and MS groups and PCC and MS groups. D) White matter MRI volumes were significantly lower in MS groups compared to HC and PCC groups.

3.6 Biomarkers

GFAP and NfL measurements were performed in 12 healthy participants and 10 PCC participants. In addition, 13 subjects with MS were included as a positive control for increased biomarker concentration. Results of biomarker assessment are presented in Table 11 and Figure 8. There were no significant differences between HC group and PCC group in NfL concentration (Figure 8A). PCC group had significantly lower NfL concentration compared to the MS group (p = 0.021), but there were no significant differences between HC and MS groups (Figure 8A). No significant differences were found in GFAP concentration between HC group and PCC group (Figure 8B). MS group had significantly higher GFAP concentration compared to the HC group (p = 0.021) (Figure 8B).



Figure 8 Biomarker concentrations. A) Group comparisons of NfL concentrations. B) Group comparisons of GFAP concentrations.

Variable, median (Q1–Q3)	HC (<i>n</i> = 12)	PCC (<i>n</i> = 10)	MS (<i>n</i> = 13)	р (HC vs. PCC)	р (НС vs. MS)	p (PCC vs. MS)
NfL (pg/mL)	6.5 (4–9.3)	5.4 (3.9–6.3)	9.9 (5.6–16)	0.38	0.12	0.021
GFAP (pg/mL)	54 (43–63)	55 (51–63)	71 (61–117)	0.87	0.035	0.021

Table 11 Biomarker concentrations.

3.7 DVR Correlation with Other Variables in Patients with PCC

Correlation analyses with Spearman correlation were performed to analyse associations of various variables with the [¹¹C]PK11195 DVRs across ROIs. The variables included the reported number of PCC symptoms, GFAP concentration (pg/mL), NfL concentration (pg/mL), six-minute walking distance (6MWD) (m), questionnaire scores, BMI (kg/m²), and age. The correlation coefficient, and statistical significance of correlation for each analysed variable and ROI is presented in Figure 9.

The number of PCC symptoms exhibited statistically significant moderate negative correlations with [¹¹C]PK11195 DVRs in cortical grey matter ($\rho = -0.64$, p = 0.013) and brainstem ($\rho = -0.64$, p = 0.013), and a strong negative correlation with cerebellum DVRs ($\rho = -0.71$, p = 0.0046) (Figure 10).

Among the biomarkers studied, NfL concentration did not exhibit statistically significant correlation with any DVR measurements across all ROIs. GFAP concentration had strong negative correlation with cerebellum DVRs ($\rho = -0.79$, p = 0.028) (Figure 11C). Additionally, the six-minute walking distance showed a moderate positive correlation with globus pallidum DVRs ($\rho = 0.54$, p = 0.047) and cortical grey matter DVRs ($\rho = 0.59$, p = 0.026) (Figure 11A, B).

Of the questionnaires, ISI, WHODAS 2.0, and FSS showed no significant correlation with any DVR measurements across all ROIs (Figure 12). EuroHIS-8 scores exhibited strong negative correlation with hippocampus ($\rho = -0.87$, p < 0.001) and amygdala DVRs ($\rho = -0.77$, p = 0.009) (Figure 12C, F). PHQ-9 scores showed strong positive correlation with hippocampus ($\rho = 0.78$, p = 0.0073) and amygdala DVRs ($\rho = 0.74$, p = 0.014) (Figure 12B, E). MFIS scores showed strong positive correlation with hippocampus DVR ($\rho = 0.79$, p =0.0061) (Figure 12G). GAD-7 scores exhibited strong positive correlation with hippocampus ($\rho = 0.8$, p = 0.0052) and amygdala DVRs ($\rho = 0.83$, p = 0.0028) (Figure 12A, D).



Figure 9. **Correlation heatmap showing correlation between [**¹¹**C]PK11195 DVRs in chosen ROIs and several variables.** Variables included the number of post-COVID-19 symptoms (No. of symptoms), concentration of GFAP (pg/mL), concentration of NfL (pg/mL), six-minute walking distance (6MWD), questionnaire scores, BMI, and age. Most variables showed no significant correlation between any of the DVR measurements in different ROIs. Nonsignificant correlations are crossed out.



Figure 10 Statistically significant correlations between number of PCC symptoms and cortical grey matter, cerebellum and brainstem DVRs. A) Moderate negative correlation between number of PCC symptoms and cortical grey matter DVRs. B) Strong negative correlation between number of PCC symptoms and cerebellum DVRs. C) Moderate negative correlation between number of PCC symptoms and brainstem DVRs. C) Moderate negative correlation between number of PCC symptoms and brainstem DVRs.



Figure 11 Statistically significant correlations between six-minute walking distance (6MWD) and pallidum and cortical grey matter DVR, and GFAP concentration and cerebellum DVR. A) 6MWD had a moderate positive correlation with pallidum and B) cortical grey matter DVRs. C) GFAP concentration had a strong negative correlation with cerebellum DVRs.



Figure 12 Statistically significant correlations between questionnaire scores and hippocampus and amygdala DVRs in PCC patients. A) GAD-7 score and hippocampus DVRs showed strong positive correlation. B) PHQ-9 score and hippocampus DVRs had strong positive correlation. C) EuroHIS-8 score and hippocampus DVRs had strong negative correlation. D) GAD-7 sum and amygdala DVRs showed strong positive correlation. E) PHQ-9 sum and amygdala DVRs showed strong positive correlation. F) EuroHIS-8 score and amygdala DVRs had strong negative correlation. G) MFIS sum and hippocampus DVRs had strong positive correlation.

4 Discussion

Post-COVID-19 is a condition that affects many organ systems, with neurological manifestations being commonly reported. Although the COVID-19 pandemic is no longer a public health emergency of international concern, it is still ongoing with daily incidences of new infections. While many countries have ceased reporting the frequency of COVID-19 cases, tens of thousands of cases are still reported weekly around the world (WHO, 2023b). WHO estimates that 10–20% of infected individuals may develop PCC symptoms (WHO, 2022b). With so many people affected globally, it is increasingly important to study the mechanisms of the condition. The aims of this thesis were to assess whether PCC is associated with signs of central inflammation or neuroaxonal damage, to describe the neurological symptoms experienced by participants with PCC, and to assess whether these symptoms are associated with the objective biomarker findings of neuroaxonal damage or central inflammation.

4.1.1 Clinical Characteristics and Questionnaire Results

One of the aims of this thesis was to describe the clinical characteristics of the participants with PCC to assess the impact of the condition on general health, QoL, and possible neurological causes of the symptoms experienced by participants. Clinical characteristics were collected by collecting patient history, conducting neurological examination, performing 6MWT, and giving questionnaires to fill in.

Participants with PCC reported a wide range of symptoms, the most common being fatigue, brain fog, headache, and memory problems. Post-exertional malaise was reported by 80% of the participants, emphasising how the condition affects the day-to-day life of people with PCC. The symptoms reported by the participants represent the symptoms of PCC described in previous literature (Nalbandian et al., 2021). Many of the symptoms reported are similar to those in ME/CFS, except for hyposmia and hypogeusia (T. L. Wong & Weitzer, 2021).

In the neurological examination, more than half of the participants with PCC presented with abnormalities from a fully normal neurological profile. Participants had impairments in five domains of the examination: higher cognitive functions, cranial nerves, motor functions, coordination, and sensory functions. It is reasonable to assume that not all observed impairments can be attributed to PCC. However, certain impairments, including impaired olfactory function, brain fog, and attentional deficits, exhibit a higher likelihood of direct

association with PCC. Previously reported neurological abnormalities in PCC patients reflect our findings and include symptoms such as hyposmia, hypogeusia, cognitive deficits, and motor or sensory deficits (Bungenberg et al., 2022; Pilotto et al., 2021).

The six-minute walk test was originally used as a measure of function in patients with heart and lung disease (Guyatt et al., 1985), but today it is also used for individuals with compromised ability, such as patients with MS, Parkinson's disease, and stroke (Canning et al., 2006; Chetta et al., 2004; Eng et al., 2002). We conducted 6MWT to assess whether PCC affects physical functioning. Results of the 6MWT show that participants with PCC performed worse than predicted in the measured walking distance. These results are supported by previous literature (Kersten et al., 2022; Peroy-Badal et al., 2024). It must be acknowledged that participants with PCC had an average BMI exceeding the threshold for obese, and that the distance walked in 6MWT correlated with BMI in other studied cohorts (Capodaglio et al., 2013). However, in our study 6MWD did not associate with BMI (data not shown), supporting that the observed shortened walking distance could be associated with PCC.

The participants with PCC were given several questionnaires concerning psychiatric symptoms, quality of life, general health, and fatigue. The purpose of these questionnaires was twofold: to assess the neuropsychiatric symptoms in more detail, and to gauge the impact of PCC on patients' QoL.

The questionnaires on psychiatric symptoms showed that several participants with PCC experienced anxiety, depression, and insomnia, but that there was considerable variation among participants, especially in the ISI and PHQ-9 questionnaires. In the GAD-7 questionnaire, more than half of the participants exceeded the threshold for GAD. Studies have shown that the COVID-19 pandemic increased the rate of mental health problems (Penninx et al., 2028). The increase in mental health problems peaked during the beginning of the pandemic but was still observed, though to a lesser extent, later in pandemic with reduced restrictions and declining infection rates (Penninx et al., 2028). While the symptoms could be caused by the pandemic itself, PCC has been associated with mental health symptoms including sleep disturbances, depression, and anxiety (Penninx et al., 2028). Whether the observed mental health symptoms are caused by the pandemic or by some underlying mechanism of PCC is difficult to ascertain.

WHODAS 2.0 is a standardised measure developed by the WHO for measuring health and disability. It consists of six domains for assessing individual's level of functioning: cognition, mobility, self-care, interaction with other people, life activities, and participation in society. Participants with PCC had an average score indicating moderate impairment according to ICF scale. The scores varied considerably among participants, ranging from mild impairment to severe impairment indicating that the limitations to functioning are heterogeneous.

MFIS questionnaire is a modified version of fatigue impact scale, which was originally developed to assess how fatigue impacts the QoL of individuals with chronic disease (Fisk et al., 1994). The questionnaire is commonly used in MS patients and is included in MS quality of life inventory, a battery of scales for measuring the QoL in MS patients (National MS society, n.d.). FSS is a questionnaire created for individuals with chronic illness for self-reporting the severity of their fatigue symptoms. It has been shown to distinguish between patients with MS or systemic lupus erythematosus and healthy individuals with high accuracy (Krupp et al., 1989). In both MFIS and FSS, most participants with PCC scored higher than the threshold for fatigue. Naik et al. (2022) found that patients recovering from COVID-19 referred for post-COVID-19 assessment have increased fatigue based on FSS scores. The patients had had their first COVID-19 infection approximately a month before (Naik et al., 2022). Our results show that this fatigue may continue for years after recovering from COVID-19.

The results of the EuroHIS-8 questionnaire demonstrate that on average, participants with PCC did not describe their QoL as "good", suggesting that PCC has a negative impact on overall health, functioning, and perceived QoL. The RAND-36 questionnaire is a widely used survey that measures health related QoL in eight health concepts. Participants with PCC scored lower on average in all eight health concepts compared to the reference values of the general Finnish population. These results emphasise the negative effects PCC has on coping in day-to-day life.

The questionnaire results show that on average the participants with PCC experience mental health problems including depression, anxiety, and sleep problems; lowered levels of functioning; increased fatigue; and reduced QoL. Reduced functionality, lower levels of physical activity, and increased fatigue have been associated with poorer quality of life in PCC patients (Vélez-Santamaría et al., 2023). In this study, depression (PHQ-9), fatigue

(MFIS), and anxiety (GAD-7) were associated with poorer quality of life (EuroHIS-8) in PCC participants (data not shown).

4.1.2 Microglial Activation and Neuronal Injury

The primary aim of this thesis was to evaluate whether participants with PCC exhibit elevated specific binding of [¹¹C]PK11195, interpretated as microglial activation, compared to healthy participants. Utilising TSPO-PET, a widely used method for studying neuroinflammation in various neuropathologies, allowed for minimally invasive *in vivo* assessment of neuroinflammation. In addition to PET imaging, serum concentrations of NfL and GFAP were assessed to evaluate the presence of neuroaxonal injury and astrocyte activation in participants with PCC. Finally, volumetric analysis of MRI was performed to evaluate whether participants with PCC exhibited signs of brain atrophy.

Multiple post-mortem studies on COVID-19 patients have reported microglial activation especially in the brainstem and cerebellum (Matschke et al., 2020; Schurink et al., 2020; J. A. Stein et al., 2023; Thakur et al., 2021). These studies included individuals that had deceased due to COVID-19 infection, indicating a severe disease and high degree of inflammation. These factors likely contributed to the central inflammation observed in these studies. No post-mortem brain data analysis has been performed on patients with PCC. The in vivo research on microglial activation in PCC patients is so far limited, but as previously noted a few TSPO-PET studies have reported that patients with neuropsychiatric symptoms after recovering from COVID-19 have increased TSPO expression in the brain (Braga et al., 2023; Visser et al., 2022). Visser et al. (2022) reported extensive increase in [¹⁸F]DPA-714 binding in two patients with PCC symptoms that had lasted for over a year. The patients in this study experienced symptoms including verbal memory deficits, visuo-constructive deficits, fatigue, concentration problems, functional impairment, and attentional deficits (Visser et al., 2022). These patients had widespread neuroinflammation in all brain regions (Visser et al., 2022). The study conducted by Braga et al. (2023) focused more on the persistent depressive symptoms occurring after COVID-19. The study included 20 participants who had experienced a major depressive episode within three months of COVID-19 (COVID-DC) and 20 healthy controls. Braga et al. (2023) reported increased TSPO binding in participants with COVID-DC across regions of interest, most prominently in the ventral striatum and dorsal putamen.

In our study no such increase in TSPO expression was observed. The binding of ¹¹C]PK11195 was similar between healthy controls and participants with PCC across all ROIs. Additionally, subgroup analyses of PCC participants based on hospitalisation status and neurological examination results did not reveal any significant differences between subgroups. It is worth noting that these results may be affected by the small sample sizes, and a larger study could reveal significant differences between groups. The PCC subjects included in this study were heterogeneous, with symptom durations ranging from less than a year to close to three years. It is plausible that microglial activation is more pronounced shortly after the initial infection and decreases over time, as findings in post-mortem studies show that microglial activation is observed in severe cases of COVID-19 (Matschke et al., 2020; Schurink et al., 2020; J. A. Stein et al., 2023; Thakur et al., 2021). However, these postmortem studies do not specify whether the patients had any neurological symptoms. Yet, both previous TSPO-PET studies included participants with symptom durations of over a year or even two years after the initial COVID-19 infection (Braga et al., 2023; Visser et al., 2022). It should be noted that the study conducted by Visser et al. (2022) included only two participants with PCC, increasing the possibility that the neuroinflammation observed in the study may be coincidental or influenced by other factors. On the other hand, the study conducted by Braga et al. (2023) was focused on depression after COVID-19, and the neuroinflammation they observed may be related to the depressive episodes rather than PCC. TSPO-PET studies have shown that depressed individuals exhibit increased neuroinflammation compared to healthy controls (Troubat et al., 2021). Our PET findings are further reinforced by biomarker assays as NfL, shown to be associated with neuroinflammation in MS, showed no increase in concentration in PCC participants (Saraste et al., 2023). Additionally, the group comparisons of GFAP concentrations and MRI volumes revealed no signs of axonal injury or neuronal atrophy, further reinforcing the absence of neurodegenerative changes in PCC subjects. The biomarker results observed in our study are supported by previous studies showing that elevated GFAP or NfL concentrations are not observed in late recovery from COVID-19 (Kanberg et al., 2021; Peluso et al., 2022).

4.1.3 Correlations

While the [¹¹C]PK11195 binding showed no increase in PCC patients, correlation analysis indicated negative and positive associations between various factors and DVRs in certain ROIs. The strongest negative association was between EuroHIS-8 scores and hippocampus DVRs, while the strongest positive association was between GAD-7 scores and amygdala

DVRs. These results indicate that higher EuroHIS-8 scores, signifying better QoL, are associated with lower hippocampus and amygdala TSPO expression and therefore low microglial activity, while higher GAD-7 scores, signifying increased anxiety, are associated with increased TSPO expression in the same ROIs. PHQ-9 questionnaire scores were also positively associated with DVRs in the same ROIs, indicating that participants with increased depression have elevated microglial activity in these areas. Nakatomi et al. (2014) observed that depression scores and specific binding of [¹¹C]PK11195 are correlated in the hippocampus of patients with ME/CFS.

Surprisingly, the number of PCC symptoms was negatively associated with DVRs in the cortical grey matter, brainstem, and cerebellum, indicating that participants with higher number of symptoms exhibited lower DVRs in these ROIs. The association was most pronounced in the cerebellum. These results could indicate that the number of PCC symptoms may not adequately reflect the severity of PCC considering that the symptomatology of the condition is still relatively unknown. However, it is worth noting that activated microglia can also exert beneficial effects (Hickman et al., 2018) This association could indicate that increased activation of microglia, even in the relatively low levels observed in this study, could alleviate symptoms experienced by individuals with PCC.

4.1.4 Limitations

There may be methodological reasons that explain why no differences in [¹¹C]PK11195 binding were observed. Firstly, as discussed previously, because [¹¹C]PK11195 has a relatively high nonspecific binding, it is good practice to extract the reference tissue for PET quantification using SVCA if arterial blood sampling is not performed (Turkheimer et al., 2007). SVCA extracts a grey matter tissue reference with no specific binding using four defined kinetic classes. However, these kinetic classes should be defined separately for each scanner (Schubert et al., 2021). In this study, these kinetic classes were defined based on the High Resolution Research Tomograph (HRRT, CTI/Siemens), rather than the scanner used in this study, Signa PET/MRI. Until the results are reanalysed with kinetic classes based on images taken on the PET/MRI scanner, the findings of this thesis should be taken with a grain of salt, since it is unclear how this methodological difference affects the DVRs. The reanalysis of the results was not conducted for this thesis due to time limitations. Secondly, while [¹¹C]PK11195 is a popular radioligand in neuroinflammation studies, the secondgeneration ligands, such as [¹⁸F]DPA-714 or [¹¹C]PBR28, may have lower non-specific binding when genetic polymorphism is taken into consideration (Chauveau et al., 2008). When comparing our results to the previous PET studies on individuals with persisting symptoms after COVID-19 by Visser et al. (2022) and Braga et al. (2023), it must be noted that both studies used a second-generation radioligand.

Concerning the clinical characteristics, it needs to be acknowledged that clinical assessment and neurological examination were not performed on healthy controls, and that the questionnaires were filled in only by participants with PCC, so the symptoms, questionnaire scores, and neurological impairments of PCC patients could not be compared to those of healthy individuals. Gottlieb et al. (2023) found that approximately the same number of participants who tested COVID-negative and participants who tested COVID-positive experienced persistent symptoms at six months follow-up. The study conducted by Kantele et al. (2024) revealed that of symptoms commonly associated with PCC, only impaired olfaction and taste had a higher prevalence among infected individuals. These results suggest that some of the symptoms associated with PCC may be caused by other factors, such as the distress caused by the pandemic or other infectious diseases (Gottlieb et al., 2023; Kantele et al., 2024). As PCC is a relatively new condition, the exact definition of it is still changing as more research is carried out. Studies that include symptom comparisons between individuals with PCC and healthy controls may shed more light on the symptomatology of PCC.

5 Conclusion

In conclusion, this study shows that based on TSPO-PET with the [¹¹C]PK11195 radioligand, microglial activation/central inflammation is not increased in individuals with PCC experiencing persisting neurological symptoms when compared to healthy participants. While the results of this thesis contribute to our understanding on PCC pathophysiology, they should be interpreted with caution until the results are reanalysed with appropriate methodology when defining the reference tissue. The results of this thesis show that participants with PCC experience various neurological and psychiatric symptoms and that these symptoms have a negative effect on the QoL of these individuals. Still, if PCC is not associated with increased central inflammation, the question remains: what mechanisms cause the neurological symptoms experienced by so many patients? While neuroinflammation remains a possible mechanism in PCC pathophysiology, other mechanisms such as injury to blood vessels and multiorgan injury should also be considered (Davis et al., 2023; Leng et al., 2023). Additionally, the similarities between PCC and ME/CFS should not be overlooked, and while the conditions do have their differences, they may share disease mechanisms (Davis et al., 2023). Further research on PCC pathophysiology could lead to a better understanding of the condition and possibly development of specific treatments that could help alleviate the symptoms experienced by patients. Finally, more research is needed on the exact definition and symptomatology of PCC, to define which symptoms result from COVID-19, and whether some of the symptoms are more related to the mental health effects of the pandemic or other infectious diseases.

6 Acknowledgements

First, I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisors, Professor Laura Airas and Dr. Maija Saraste for their invaluable feedback and guidance throughout the completion of this master's thesis. I extend special thanks to Dr. Markus Matilainen for his help in data analysis, and for helping me learn more about statistical analysis using R. My appreciation also goes to everyone who contributed to the data collection for this thesis. I would also like to acknowledge the whole Airas group for maintaining a supportive environment.

I'm grateful for my friends for all the days spent writing together. Your company played a crucial role in keeping me motivated and focused throughout the writing process. I would also like to express my gratitude to my partner for their patience during the stressful moments. To my lovely cats, thank you for the emotional support.

Lastly, I want to express my appreciation to the biomedical students of 2018 (cursus Extractum) and the human neuroscience students of 2021 and 2022. From studying together to student events, they brought joy to my studies throughout my bachelor's and master's programs.

References

- Aalto, A.-M., Aro, A. R., & Teperi, J. (1999). RAND-36 Terveyteen liittyvän elämänlaadun mittarina mittarin luotettavuus ja suomalaiset väestöarvot. STAKES Tutkimuksia 101. https://www.julkari.fi/handle/10024/76006
- Adingupu, D. D., Soroush, A., Hansen, A., Twomey, R., & Dunn, J. F. (2023). Brain hypoxia, neurocognitive impairment, and quality of life in people post-COVID-19. *Journal of Neurology*, 270, 3303–3314. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00415-023-11767-2
- Airas, L., Rissanen, E., & Rinne, J. O. (2015). Imaging neuroinflammation in multiple sclerosis using TSPO-PET. *Clinical and Translational Imaging*, 3(6), 461–473. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40336-015-0147-6
- Alexopoulos, H., Magira, E., Bitzogli, K., Kafasi, N., Vlachoyiannopoulos, P., Tzioufas, A.,
 Kotanidou, A., & Dalakas, M. C. (2020). Anti-SARS-CoV-2 antibodies in the CSF, blood-brain barrier dysfunction, and neurological outcome: Studies in 8 stuporous and comatose patients. *Neurology(R) Neuroimmunology & Neuroinflammation*, 7(6), 893.
 https://doi.org/10.1212/NXI.00000000000893
- Alkodaymi, M. S., Omrani, O. A., Fawzy, N. A., Shaar, B. A., Almamlouk, R., Riaz, M., Obeidat, M., Obeidat, Y., Gerberi, D., Taha, R. M., Kashour, Z., Kashour, T., Berbari, E. F., Alkattan, K., & Tleyjeh, I. M. (2022). Prevalence of post-acute COVID-19 syndrome symptoms at different follow-up periods: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection*, 28(5), 657–666. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2022.01.014
- Ameres, M., Brandstetter, S., Toncheva, A. A., Kabesch, M., Leppert, D., Kuhle, J., & Wellmann, S. (2020). Association of neuronal injury blood marker neurofilament light chain with mild-tomoderate COVID-19. *Journal of Neurology*, 267(12), 3476. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00415-020-10050-Y
- Arunachalam, P. S., Wimmers, F., Mok, C. K. P., Perera, R. A. P. M., Scott, M., Hagan, T., Sigal, N., Feng, Y., Bristow, L., Tsang, O. T. Y., Wagh, D., Coller, J., Pellegrini, K. L., Kazmin, D., Alaaeddine, G., Leung, W. S., Chan, J. M. C., Chik, T. S. H., Choi, C. Y. C., ... Pulendran, B. (2020). Systems biological assessment of immunity to mild versus severe COVID-19 infection in humans. *Science*, *369*(6508), 1210–1220. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abc6261
- Bailey, D. L., Karp, J. S., & Surti, S. (2005). Physics and Instrumentation in PET. In D. L. Bailey, D.W. Townsend, P. E. Valk, & M. N. Maisey (Eds.), *Positron Emission Tomography* (pp. 13–40). Springer.
- Ballering, A. V., van Zon, S. K. R., olde Hartman, T. C., & Rosmalen, J. G. M. (2022). Persistence of somatic symptoms after COVID-19 in the Netherlands: an observational cohort study. *Lancet* (*London, England*), 400(10350), 452–461. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(22)01214-4

- Banati, R. B., Newcombe, J., Gunn, R. N., Cagnin, A., Turkheimer, F., Heppner, F., Price, G.,
 Wegner, F., Giovannoni, G., Miller, D. H., Perkin, G. D., Smith, T., Hewson, A. K., Bydder, G.,
 Kreutzberg, G. W., Jones, T., Cuzner, M. L., & Myers, R. (2000). The peripheral benzodiazepine binding site in the brain in multiple sclerosis Quantitative in vivo imaging of microglia as a measure of disease activity. *Brain*, *123*, 2321–2337.
- Barker, C. F., & Billingham, R. E. (1973). Immunologically Privileged Sites and Tissues. In R. Porter & J. Knight (Eds.), *Corneal Graft Failure* (pp. 79–104). Elsevier.
- Bellon, M., Schweblin, C., Lambeng, N., Cherpillod, P., Vazquez, J., Lalive, P. H., Schibler, M., & Deffert, C. (2021). Cerebrospinal Fluid Features in Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) Reverse Transcription Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR) Positive Patients. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 73(9), e3102–e3105. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa1165
- Bertoldo, A., Rizzo, G., & Veronese, M. (2014). Deriving physiological information from PET images: From SUV to compartmental modelling. *Clinical and Translational Imaging*, 2(3), 239– 251. https://doi.org/10.1007/S40336-014-0067-X/FIGURES/6
- Blanco-Melo, D., Nilsson-Payant, B. E., Liu, W.-C., Uhl, S., Hoagland, D., Møller, R., Jordan, T. X., Oishi, K., Panis, M., Sachs, D., Wang, T. T., Schwartz, R. E., Lim, J. K., Albrecht, R. A., & tenOever, B. R. (2020). Imbalanced Host Response to SARS-CoV-2 Drives Development of COVID-19. *Cell*, 181(5), 1036–1045. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.04.026
- Braga, J., Lepra, M., Kish, S. J., Rusjan, P. M., Nasser, Z., Verhoeff, N., Vasdev, N., Bagby, M.,
 Boileau, I., Husain, M. I., Kolla, N., Garcia, A., Chao, T., Mizrahi, R., Faiz, K., Vieira, E. L., &
 Meyer, J. H. (2023). Neuroinflammation After COVID-19 With Persistent Depressive and
 Cognitive Symptoms. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 80(8), 787–795.
 https://doi.org/10.1001/JAMAPSYCHIATRY.2023.1321
- Brown, G. C., & Vilalta, A. (2015). How microglia kill neurons. *Brain Research*, *1628*(Part B), 288–297. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2015.08.031
- Bungenberg, J., Humkamp, K., Hohenfeld, C., Rust, M. I., Ermis, U., Dreher, M., Hartmann, N. U. K., Marx, G., Binkofski, F., Finke, C., Schulz, J. B., Costa, A. S., & Reetz, K. (2022). Long COVID-19: Objectifying most self-reported neurological symptoms. *Annals of Clinical and Translational Neurology*, 9(2), 141–154. https://doi.org/10.1002/ACN3.51496
- Cagnin, A., Brooks, D. J., Kennedy, A. M., Gunn, R. N., Myers, R., Turkheimer, F. E., Jones, T., & Banati, R. B. (2001). In-vivo measurement of activated microglia in dementia. *Lancet (London, England)*, 358(9280), 461–467. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05625-2
- Camsonne, R., Crouzel, C., Comar, D., Mazière, M., Prenant, C., Sastre, J., Moulin, M., & Syrota, A. (1984). Synthesis of N-(11C) methyl, N-(methyl-1 propyl), (chloro-2 phenyl)-1 isoquinoleine carboxamide-3 (PK 11195): A new ligand for peripheral benzodiazepine receptors. *Journal of*

Labelled Compounds and Radiopharmaceuticals, 21(10), 985–991. https://doi.org/10.1002/JLCR.2580211012

- Canning, C. G., Ada, L., Johnson, J. J., & McWhirter, S. (2006). Walking capacity in mild to moderate Parkinson's disease. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*, 87(3), 371–375. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APMR.2005.11.021
- Capodaglio, P., De Souza, S. A., Parisio, C., Precilios, H., Vismara, L., Cimolin, V., & Brunani, A. (2013). Reference values for the 6-Min Walking Test in obese subjects. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 35(14), 1199–1203. https://doi.org/10.3109/09638288.2012.726313

CDC. (2017). SARS Basics Factsheet. https://www.cdc.gov/sars/about/fs-sars.html#symptoms

- Chan, J. F. W., Li, K. S. M., To, K. K. W., Cheng, V. C. C., Chen, H., & Yuen, K.-Y. (2012). Is the discovery of the novel human betacoronavirus 2c EMC/2012 (HCoV-EMC) the beginning of another SARS-like pandemic? *Journal of Infection*, 65(6), 477–489. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2012.10.002
- Channappanavar, R., Zhao, J., & Perlman, S. (2014). T cell-mediated immune response to respiratory coronaviruses. *Immunologic Research*, 59(1), 118–128. https://doi.org/10.1007/S12026-014-8534-Z
- Chan-Yeung, M., & Xu, R.-H. (2003). SARS: epidemiology. *Respirology*, 8(s1), s9–s14. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1440-1843.2003.00518.x
- Charbonneau, P., Syrota, A., Crouzel, C., Valois, J.-M., Prenant, C., & Crouzel, M. (1986). Peripheraltype benzodiazepine receptors in the living heart characterized by positron emission tomography. *Circulation*, 73(3), 476–483. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.73.3.476
- Chauveau, F., Becker, G., & Boutin, H. (2021). Have (R)-[11C]PK11195 challengers fulfilled the promise? A scoping review of clinical TSPO PET studies. *European Journal of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging*, 49(1), 201–220. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00259-021-05425-W
- Chauveau, F., Boutin, H., Van Camp, N., Dollé, F., & Tavitian, B. (2008). Nuclear imaging of neuroinflammation: a comprehensive review of [11C]PK11195 challengers. *European Journal of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging*, 35(12), 2304–2319. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00259-008-0908-9
- Chen, C., Haupert, S. R., Zimmermann, L., Shi, X., Fritsche, L. G., & Mukherjee, B. (2022). Global Prevalence of Post-Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) or Long COVID: A Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 226(9), 1593–1607. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiac136
- Chen, M. K., & Guilarte, T. R. (2008). Translocator Protein 18kDA (TSPO): Molecular Sensor of Brain Injury & Repair. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, 118(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PHARMTHERA.2007.12.004

- Chen, N., Zhou, M., Dong, X., Qu, J., Gong, F., Han, Y., Qiu, Y., Wang, J., Liu, Y., Wei, Y., Xia, J., Yu, T., Zhang, X., & Zhang, L. (2020). Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study. *Lancet (London, England)*, 395(10223), 507–513. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30211-7
- Cherry, J. D., Olschowka, J. A., & Kerry O'banion, M. (2014). Neuroinflammation and M2 microglia: the good, the bad, and the inflamed. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 11, 98. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-2094-11-98
- Chetta, A., Rampello, A., Marangio, E., Merlini, S., Dazzi, F., Aiello, M., Ferraro, F., Foresi, A., Franceschini, M., & Olivieri, D. (2004). Cardiorespiratory response to walk in multiple sclerosis patients. *Respiratory Medicine*, *98*(6), 522–529. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rmed.2003.11.011
- Conway, E. L., Gundlach, A. L., & Craven, J. A. (1997). Temporal changes in glial fibrillary acidic protein messenger RNA and [3H]PK11195 binding in relation to imidazoline-I2-receptor and α2adrenoceptor binding in the hippocampus following transient global forebrain ischaemia in the rat. *Neuroscience*, 82(3), 805–817. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0306-4522(97)00321-7
- Cosentino, G., Todisco, M., Hota, N., Della Porta, G., Morbini, P., Tassorelli, C., & Pisani, A. (2021). Neuropathological findings from COVID-19 patients with neurological symptoms argue against a direct brain invasion of SARS-CoV-2: A critical systematic review. https://doi.org/10.1111/ene.15045
- Cosenza-Nashat, M., Zhao, M. L., Suh, H. S., Morgan, J., Natividad, R., Morgello, S., & Lee, S. C. (2009). Expression of the translocator protein of 18 kDa by microglia, macrophages and astrocytes based on immunohistochemical localization in abnormal human brain. *Neuropathology and Applied Neurobiology*, 35(3), 306–328. https://doi.org/10.1111/J.1365-2990.2008.01006.X
- Coughlin, J. M., Wang, Y., Ma, S., Yue, C., Kim, P. K., Adams, A. V, Roosa, H. V, Gage, K. L.,
 Stathis, M., Rais, R., Rojas, C., McGlothan, J. L., Watkins, C. C., Sacktor, N., Guilarte, T. R.,
 Zhou, Y., Sawa, A., Slusher, B. S., Caffo, B., ... Endres Russell H Morgan, C. J. (2014).
 Regional brain distribution of translocator protein using [11 C]DPA-713 PET in individuals infected with HIV. *J. Neurovirol*, 20, 219–232. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13365-014-0239-5
- Coughlin, J. M., Yuchuanwang, Y., Minn, I., Bienko, N., Ambinder, E. B., Xu, X., Peters, M. E.,
 Dougherty, J. W., Vranesic, M., Koo, S. M., Ahn, H. H., Lee, M., Cottrell, C., Sair, H. I., Sawa,
 A., Munro, C. A., Nowinski, C. J., Dannals, R. F., Lyketsos, C. G., ... Pomper, M. G. (2017).
 Imaging of Glial Cell Activation and White Matter Integrity in Brains of Active and Recently
 Retired National Football League Players. *JAMA Neurology*, 74(1), 67–74.
 https://doi.org/10.1001/JAMANEUROL.2016.3764
- Cumming, P., Burgher, B., Patkar, O., Breakspear, M., Vasdev, N., Thomas, P., Liu, G. J., & Banati,
 R. (2018). Sifting through the surfeit of neuroinflammation tracers. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism*, 38(2), 204. https://doi.org/10.1177/0271678X17748786

- Cunha, C. B., & Opal, S. M. (2014). Middle East respiratory syndrome (MERS) A new zoonotic viral pneumonia. *Virulence*, *5*(6), 650–654. https://doi.org/10.4161/viru.32077
- Cureton, E. E. (1956). Rank-biserial correlation. *Psychometrika*, 21(3), 287–290. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02289138/METRICS
- Davis, H. E., Mccorkell, L., Vogel, J. M., & Topol, E. J. (2023). Long COVID: major findings, mechanisms and recommendations. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* |, 21, 133–146. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-022-00846-2
- Desforges, M., Le Coupanec, A., Dubeau, P., Bourgouin, A., Lajoie, L., Dubé, M., & Talbot, P. J. (2019). Human Coronaviruses and Other Respiratory Viruses: Underestimated Opportunistic Pathogens of the Central Nervous System? https://doi.org/10.3390/v12010014
- Deumer, U. S., Varesi, A., Floris, V., Savioli, G., Mantovani, E., López-carrasco, P., Rosati, G. M., Prasad, S., & Ricevuti, G. (2021). Myalgic Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome (ME/CFS): An Overview. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 10(20), 4786. https://doi.org/10.3390/JCM10204786
- Doble, A., Malgouris, C., Daniel, M., Daniel, N., Imbault, F., Basbaum, A., Uzan, A., Gufirfimy, C., Le Fur, G., Uzan, A., Gurrpmy, C., Le, G., & Labeling, F. (1987). Labelling of Peripheral-Type Benzodiazepine Binding Sites in Human Brain With [3H]PK 11195: Anatomical and Subcellular Distribution. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 18(1), 49–61.
- Eng, J. J., Chu, K. S., Dawson, A. S., Kim, C. M., & Hepburn, K. E. (2002). Functional walk tests in individuals with stroke: relation to perceived exertion and myocardial exertion. *Stroke*, 33(3), 756–761. https://doi.org/10.1161/HS0302.104195
- Engelhardt, B., Vajkoczy, P., & Weller, R. O. (2017). The movers and shapers in immune privilege of the CNS. *Nature Immunology*, *18*, 123–131. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3666
- Enright, P. L., & Sherrill, D. L. (2012). Reference Equations for the Six-Minute Walk in Healthy Adults. *Https://Doi.Org/10.1164/Ajrccm.158.5.9710086*, *158*(5 PART I), 1384–1387. https://doi.org/10.1164/AJRCCM.158.5.9710086
- Estes, M. L., & McAllister, K. (2014). Alterations in Immune Cells and Mediators in the Brain: It's Not Always Neuroinflammation! *Brain Pathology*, 24(6), 623–630. https://doi.org/10.1111/bpa.12198
- Fajgenbaum, D. C., & June, C. H. (2020). Cytokine Storm. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 383(23), 2255. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMRA2026131
- Fara, A., Mitrev, Z., Rosalia, R. A., & Assas, B. M. (2020). Cytokine storm and COVID-19: a chronicle of pro-inflammatory cytokines. *Open Biology*, 10(9), 200160. https://doi.org/10.1098/RSOB.200160
- Fernández-de-las-Peñas, C., Palacios-Ceña, D., Gómez-Mayordomo, V., Florencio, L. L., Cuadrado,
 M. L., Plaza-Manzano, G., & Navarro-Santana, M. (2021). Prevalence of post-COVID-19
 symptoms in hospitalized and non-hospitalized COVID-19 survivors: A systematic review and

meta-analysis. *European Journal of Internal Medicine*, *92*, 55–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.EJIM.2021.06.009

- Fisk, J. D., Ritvo, P. G., Ross, L., Haase, D. A., Marrie, T. J., & Schlech, W. F. (1994). Measuring the Functional Impact of Fatigue: Initial Validation of the Fatigue Impact Scale. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 18(Supplement_1), S79–S83. https://doi.org/10.1093/CLINIDS/18.SUPPLEMENT_1.S79
- Flachenecker, P., Kümpfel, T., Kallmann, B., Gottschalk, M., Grauer, O., Rieckmann, P., Trenkwalder, C., & Toyka, K. V. (2002). Fatigue in multiple sclerosis: a comparison of different rating scales and correlation to clinical parameters. *Multiple Sclerosis*, 8(6), 523–526. https://doi.org/10.1191/1352458502MS839OA
- Frank-Cannon, T. C., Alto, L. T., Mcalpine, F. E., & Tansey, M. G. (2009). Does neuroinflammation fan the flame in neurodegenerative diseases? *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 4(47). https://doi.org/10.1186/1750-1326-4-47
- Galea, I., Bechmann, I., & Perry, V. H. (2007). What is immune privilege (not)? *Trends in Immunology*, 28(1), 12–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2006.11.004
- Gonçalves De Andrade, E., Simoncicova, E., Carrier, M., Vecchiarelli, H. A., Robert, M.-E., & Tremblay, M.-E. (2021). Microglia Fighting for Neurological and Mental Health: On the Central Nervous System Frontline of COVID-19 Pandemic. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* | *Www.Frontiersin.Org*, 15. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2021.647378
- Gottlieb, M., Spatz, E. S., Yu, H., Wisk, L. E., Elmore, J. G., Gentile, N. L., Hill, M., Huebinger, R. M., Idris, A. H., Kean, E. R., Koo, K., Li, S.-X., Mcdonald, S., Carlos, J., Montoy, C., Nichol, G., O'laughlin, K. N., Plumb, I. D., Rising, K. L., ... Group, I. (2023). Long COVID Clinical Phenotypes up to 6 Months After Infection Identified by Latent Class Analysis of Self-Reported Symptoms. *Open Forum Infectious Diseases*, *10*(7). https://doi.org/10.1093/ofid/ofad277
- Guilarte, T. R. (2019). TSPO in diverse CNS pathologies and psychiatric disease: A critical review and a way forward. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, 194, 44–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PHARMTHERA.2018.09.003
- Guyatt, G. H., Thompson, P. J., Berman, L. B., Sullivan, M. J., Townsend, M., Jones, N. L., & Pugsley, S. O. (1985). How should we measure function in patients with chronic heart and lung disease? *Journal of Chronic Diseases*, 38(6), 517–524. https://doi.org/10.1016/0021-9681(85)90035-9
- Hamming, I., Timens, W., Bulthuis, M. L. C., Lely, A. T., Navis, G. J., & van Goor, H. (2004). Tissue distribution of ACE2 protein, the functional receptor for SARS coronavirus. A first step in understanding SARS pathogenesis. *Journal of Pathology*, 203(2), 631–637. https://doi.org/10.1002/path.1570
- Hammoud, D. A., Endres, C. J., Chander, A. R., Guilarte, T. R., Wong, D. F., Sacktor, N. C., Mcarthur, J. C., & Pomper, M. G. (2005). Imaging glial cell activation with [11 C]-R-PK11195

in patients with AIDS. *Journal of NeuroVirology*, *11*(4), 346–355. https://doi.org/10.1080/13550280500187351

- Han, Q., Zheng, B., Daines, L., & Sheikh, A. (2022). Long-Term Sequelae of COVID-19: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of One-Year Follow-Up Studies on Post-COVID Symptoms. *Pathogens*, 11(2), 269. https://doi.org/10.3390/PATHOGENS11020269/S1
- Hanisch, U. K., & Kettenmann, H. (2007). Microglia: active sensor and versatile effector cells in the normal and pathologic brain. *Nature Neuroscience*, 10(11), 1387–1394. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1997
- Harmer, D., Gilbert, M., Borman, R., & Clark, K. L. (2002). Quantitative mRNA expression profiling of ACE 2, a novel homologue of angiotensin converting enzyme. *FEBS Letters*, 532(1–2), 107– 110. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0014-5793(02)03640-2
- Harrison, A. G., Lin, T., & Wang, P. (2020). Mechanisms of SARS-CoV-2 Transmission and Pathogenesis. *Trends in Immunology*, 41(12), 1100–1115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2020.10.004
- Hastie, C. E., Lowe, D. J., McAuley, A., Mills, N. L., Winter, A. J., Black, C., Scott, J. T., O'Donnell, C. A., Blane, D. N., Browne, S., Ibbotson, T. R., & Pell, J. P. (2023). True prevalence of long-COVID in a nationwide, population cohort study. *Nature Communications*, *14*(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-43661-w
- Havdal, L. B., Berven, L. L., Selvakumar, J., Stiansen-Sonerud, T., Leegaard, T. M., Tjade, T.,
 Zetterberg, H., Blennow, K., & Wyller, V. B. B. (2022). Neurological Involvement in COVID-19
 Among Non-Hospitalized Adolescents and Young Adults. *Frontiers in Neurology*, 13, 915712.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/FNEUR.2022.915712
- He, F., Deng, Y., & Li, W. (2020). Coronavirus disease 2019: What we know? *Journal of Medical Virology*, 92(7), 719–725. https://doi.org/10.1002/JMV.25766
- Hickman, S., Izzy, S., Sen, P., Morsett, L., & El Khoury, J. (2018). Microglia in neurodegeneration. *Nature Neuroscience*, 21(10), 1359. https://doi.org/10.1038/S41593-018-0242-X
- Huang, C., Wang, Y., Li, X., Ren, L., Zhao, J., Hu, Y., Zhang, L., Fan, G., Xu, J., Gu, X., Cheng, Z., Yu, T., Xia, J., Wei, Y., Wu, W., Xie, X., Yin, W., Li, H., Liu, M., ... Cao, B. (2020). Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *Lancet (London, England)*, 395(10223), 497–506. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- Institute of Medicine. (2015). Beyond Myalgic Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. In Beyond Myalgic Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: Redefining an Illness. National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/19012
- Jackson, C. B., Farzan, M., Chen, B., & Choe, H. (2022). Mechanisms of SARS-CoV-2 entry into cells. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 23, 3–20. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-021-00418-x

- Johns Hopkins University. (2023). *Mortality Analyses Johns Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center*. Maps & Trends. https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/data/mortality
- Junck, L., Olson, J. M. M., Ciliax, B. J., Koeppe, R. A., Watkins, G. L., Jewett, D. M., McKeever, P. E., Wieland, D. M., Kilbourn, M. R., Starosta-Rubinstein, S., Mancini, W. R., Kuhl, D. E., Greenberg, H. S., & Young, A. B. (1989). PET imaging of human gliomas with ligands for the peripheral benzodiazepine binding site. *Annals of Neurology*, 26(6), 752–758. https://doi.org/10.1002/ANA.410260611
- Kanberg, N., Ashton, N. J., Andersson, L. M., Yilmaz, A., Lindh, M., Nilsson, S., Price, R. W., Blennow, K., Zetterberg, H., & Gisslén, M. (2020). Neurochemical evidence of astrocytic and neuronal injury commonly found in COVID-19. *Neurology*, 95(12), e1754–e1759. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.000000000010111
- Kanberg, N., Simrén, J., Edén, A., Andersson, L. M., Nilsson, S., Ashton, N. J., Sundvall, P. D., Nellgård, B., Blennow, K., Zetterberg, H., & Gisslén, M. (2021). Neurochemical signs of astrocytic and neuronal injury in acute COVID-19 normalizes during long-term follow-up. *EBioMedicine*, 70, 103512. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.EBIOM.2021.103512
- Kantele, A., Paajanen, J., Pietilä, J. P., Vapalahti, O., Pakkanen, S. H., & Lääveri, T. (2024). Long COVID-associated symptoms prevalent in both SARS-CoV-2 positive and negative individuals: A prospective follow-up study. *New Microbes and New Infections*, 56, 101209. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.NMNI.2023.101209
- Kersten, J., Wolf, A., Hoyo, L., Hüll, E., Tadic, M., Andreß, S., d'Almeida, S., Scharnbeck, D., Roder, E., Beschoner, P., Rottbauer, W., & Buckert, D. (2022). Symptom burden correlates to impairment of diffusion capacity and exercise intolerance in long COVID patients. *Scientific Reports*, *12*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-12839-5
- Kettenmann, H., Hanisch, U.-K., Noda, M., & Verkhratsky, A. (2011). Physiology of Microglia. *Physiological Reviews*, 91(2), 461–553. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00011.2010
- Khalil, M., Teunissen, C. E., Otto, M., Piehl, F., Sormani, M. P., Gattringer, T., Barro, C., Kappos, L., Comabella, M., Fazekas, F., Petzold, A., Blennow, K., Zetterberg, H., & Kuhle, J. (2018).
 Neurofilaments as biomarkers in neurological disorders. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, *14*(10), 577–589. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-018-0058-z
- Kim, S. U., & De Vellis, J. (2005). Microglia in health and disease. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 81(3), 302–313. https://doi.org/10.1002/JNR.20562
- Kim, Y., Bae, S., Chang, H. H., & Kim, S. W. (2023). Long COVID prevalence and impact on quality of life 2 years after acute COVID-19. *Scientific Reports*, 13(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-36995-4
- Klein, R. S., Garber, C., Funk, K. E., Salimi, H., Soung, A., Kanmogne, M., Manivasagam, S., Agner, S., & Cain, M. (2019). Neuroinflammation During RNA Viral Infections. *Annual Review of Immunology*, *37*, 73–95. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-042718-041417

- Klok, F. A., Kruip, M. J. H. A., Van Der Meer, N. J. M., Arbous, M. S., Gommers, D., Kant, K. M., Kaptein, F. H. J., Van Paassen, J., Stals, M. A. M., Huisman, M. V, & Endeman, H. (2020a). Confirmation of the high cumulative incidence of thrombotic complications in critically ill ICU patients with COVID-19: An updated analysis. *Thrombosis Research*, *191*, 148–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.thromres.2020.04.041
- Klok, F. A., Kruip, M. J. H. A., Van Der Meer, N. J. M., Arbous, M. S., Gommers, D., Kant, K. M., Kaptein, F. H. J., Van Paassen, J., Stals, M. A. M., Huisman, M. V, & Endeman, H. (2020b). Incidence of thrombotic complications in critically ill ICU patients with COVID-19. *Thrombosis Research*, *191*, 145–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.thromres.2020.04.013
- Kroenke, K., Spitzer, R. L., & Williams, J. B. W. (2001). The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, *16*(9), 606–613. https://doi.org/10.1046/J.1525-1497.2001.016009606.X
- Krupp, L. B., LaRocca, N. G., Muir-Nash, J., & Steinberg, A. D. (1989). The Fatigue Severity Scale Application to Patients With Multiple Sclerosis and Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. *Archives of Neurology*, 46(10), 1121–1123. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00314361
- Kuhlmann, A. C., & Guilarte, T. R. (2000). Cellular and subcellular localization of peripheral benzodiazepine receptors after trimethyltin neurotoxicity. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 74(4), 1694–1704. https://doi.org/10.1046/J.1471-4159.2000.0741694.X
- Kumar, V. (2019). Toll-like receptors in the pathogenesis of neuroinflammation. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, *332*, 16–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneuroim.2019.03.012
- Lam, W. K., Zhong, N. S., & Tan, W. C. (2003). Overview on SARS in Asia and the world. *Respirology*, 8 *Suppl*(Suppl 1), S2-5. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1440-1843.2003.00516.x
- Le Fur, G., Perrier, M. L., Vaucher, N., Imbault, F., Flamier, A., Benavides, J., Uzan, A., Renault, C., Dubroeucq, M. C., & Guérémy, C. (1983). Peripheral benzodiazepine binding sites: Effect of PK 11195, 1-(2-chlorophenyl)-n-methyl-n-(1-methylpropyl)-3-isoquinolinecarboxamide: I. In vitro studies. *Life Sciences*, 32(16), 1839–1847. https://doi.org/10.1016/0024-3205(83)90062-0
- LeDuc, J. W., & Barry, M. A. (2004). SARS, the First Pandemic of the 21st Century. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 10(11), e26. https://doi.org/10.3201/EID1011.040797_02
- Lee, Y. B., Du, S., Rhim, H., Lee, E. B., Markelonis, G. J., & Oh, T. H. (2000). Rapid increase in immunoreactivity to GFAP in astrocytes in vitro induced by acidic pH is mediated by calcium influx and calpain I. *Brain Research*, 864(2), 220–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-8993(00)02180-6
- Leng, A., Shah, M., Ahmad, S. A., Premraj, L., Wildi, K., Li Bassi, G., Pardo, C. A., Choi, A., & Cho,
 S. M. (2023). Pathogenesis Underlying Neurological Manifestations of Long COVID Syndrome and Potential Therapeutics. *Cells*, 12(5), 816. https://doi.org/10.3390/CELLS12050816

- Li, M. Y., Li, L., Zhang, Y., & Wang, X. S. (2020). Expression of the SARS-CoV-2 cell receptor gene ACE2 in a wide variety of human tissues. *Infectious Diseases of Poverty*, 9(1), 45. https://doi.org/10.1186/S40249-020-00662-X
- Liu, G. J., Middleton, R. J., Hatty, C. R., Kam, W. W. Y., Chan, R., Pham, T., Harrison-Brown, M., Dodson, E., Veale, K., & Banati, R. B. (2014). The 18 kDa translocator protein, microglia and neuroinflammation. *Brain Pathology*, 24(6), 631–653. https://doi.org/10.1111/BPA.12196
- Llanes, A., Restrepo, C. M., Caballero, Z., Rajeev, S., Kennedy, M. A., & Lleonart, R. (2020).
 Betacoronavirus Genomes: How Genomic Information has been Used to Deal with Past
 Outbreaks and the COVID-19 Pandemic. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(12), 1–28. https://doi.org/10.3390/IJMS21124546
- Lockhart, A., Davis, B., Matthews, J. C., Rahmoune, H., Hong, G., Gee, A., Earnshaw, D., & Brown, J. (2003). The peripheral benzodiazepine receptor ligand PK11195 binds with high affinity to the acute phase reactant α1-acid glycoprotein: Implications for the use of the ligand as a CNS inflammatory marker. *Nuclear Medicine and Biology*, *30*(2), 199–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0969-8051(02)00410-9
- Logan, J., Fowler, J. S., Volkow, N. D., Wang, G. J., Ding, Y. S., & Alexoff, D. L. (1996).
 Distribution volume ratios without blood sampling from graphical analysis of PET data. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism*, *16*(5), 834–840. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004647-199609000-00008
- Lu, H., Stratton, C. W., & Tang, Y. W. (2020). Outbreak of pneumonia of unknown etiology in Wuhan, China: The mystery and the miracle. *Journal of Medical Virology*, 92(4), 401–402. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.25678
- Martellucci, C. A., Flacco, M. E., Cappadona, R., Bravi, F., Mantovani, L., & Manzoli, L. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 pandemic: An overview. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbior.2020.100736
- Matschke, J., Lütgehetmann, M., Hagel, C., Sperhake, J. P., Schröder, A. S., Edler, C., Mushumba, H., Fitzek, A., Allweiss, L., Dandri, M., Dottermusch, M., Heinemann, A., Pfefferle, S., Schwabenland, M., Sumner Magruder, D., Bonn, S., Prinz, M., Gerloff, C., Püschel, K., ... Glatzel, M. (2020). Neuropathology of patients with COVID-19 in Germany: a post-mortem case series. *The Lancet. Neurology*, *19*(11), 919–929. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(20)30308-2
- McGinty, E. E., Presskreischer, R., Han, H., & Barry, C. L. (2020). Psychological Distress and Loneliness Reported by US Adults in 2018 and April 2020. *JAMA*, 324(1), 93–94. https://doi.org/10.1001/JAMA.2020.9740
- Memish, Z. A., Perlman, S., Van Kerkhove, M. D., & Zumla, A. (2020). Middle East respiratory syndrome. *Lancet (London, England)*, 395(10229), 1063–1077. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)33221-0
- Michelen, M., Manoharan, L., Elkheir, N., Cheng, V., Dagens, A., Hastie, C., O'Hara, M., Suett, J., Dahmash, D., Bugaeva, P., Rigby, I., Munblit, D., Harriss, E., Burls, A., Foote, C., Scott, J.,

Carson, G., Olliaro, P., Sigfrid, L., & Stavropoulou, C. (2021). Characterising long COVID: a living systematic review. *BMJ Global Health*, 6(9), 5427. https://doi.org/10.1136/BMJGH-2021-005427

- Mizrahi, R., Rusjan, P. M., Kennedy, J., Pollock, B., Mulsant, B., Suridjan, I., De Luca, V., Wilson, A. A., & Houle, S. (2012). Translocator protein (18 kDa) polymorphism (rs6971) explains in-vivo brain binding affinity of the PET radioligand [18F]-FEPPA. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism*, 32(6), 968. https://doi.org/10.1038/JCBFM.2012.46
- Morin, C. M., Belleville, G., Bélanger, L., & Ivers, H. (2011). The Insomnia Severity Index: psychometric indicators to detect insomnia cases and evaluate treatment response. *Sleep*, 34(5), 601–608. https://doi.org/10.1093/SLEEP/34.5.601
- Myers, R., Manjil, L. G., Cullen, B. M., Price, G. W., Frackowiak, R. S. J., & Cremer, J. E. (1991).
 Macrophage and astrocyte populations in relation to [3H]PK 11195 binding in rat cerebral cortex following a local ischaemic lesion. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism*, *11*(2), 314–322. https://doi.org/10.1038/JCBFM.1991.64
- Naik, H., Shao, S., Tran, K. C., Wong, A. W., Russell, J. A., Khor, E., Nacul, L., McKay, R. J., Carlsten, C., Ryerson, C. J., & Levin, A. (2022). Evaluating fatigue in patients recovering from COVID-19: validation of the fatigue severity scale and single item screening questions. *Health* and Quality of Life Outcomes, 20(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/S12955-022-02082-X/TABLES/5
- Najjar, S., Pearlman, D. M., Alper, K., Najjar, A., & Devinsky, O. (2013). Neuroinflammation and psychiatric illness. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 10, 43. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-2094-10-43
- Nakatomi, Y., Mizuno, K., Ishii, A., Wada, Y., Tanaka, M., Tazawa, S., Onoe, K., Fukuda, S.,
 Kawabe, J., Takahashi, K., Kataoka, Y., Shiomi, S., Yamaguti, K., Inaba, M., Kuratsune, H., &
 Watanabe, Y. (2014). Neuroinflammation in Patients with Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic
 Encephalomyelitis: An 11C-(R)-PK11195 PET Study. *Journal of Nuclear Medicine*, 55(6), 945–950. https://doi.org/10.2967/JNUMED.113.131045
- Nalbandian, A., Sehgal, K., Gupta, A., Madhavan, M. V, McGroder, C., Stevens, J. S., Cook, J. R., Nordvig, A. S., Shalev, D., Sehrawat, T. S., Ahluwalia, N., Bikdeli, B., Dietz, D., Der-Nigoghossian, C., Liyanage-Don, N., Rosner, G. F., Bernstein, E. J., Mohan, S., Beckley, A. A., ... Wan, E. Y. (2021). Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome. *Nature Medicine*, *27*, 601–615. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-021-01283-z
- National MS society. (n.d.). Resources & Tools for MS Research Multiple Sclerosis Quality of Life Inventory (MSQLI). Retrieved February 16, 2024, from https://www.nationalmssociety.org/For-Professionals/Researchers/Resources-for-MS-Researchers/Research-Tools/Clinical-Study-Measures/Multiple-Sclerosis-Quality-of-Life-Inventory-(MSQL

- Nayak, D., Roth, T. L., & Mcgavern, D. B. (2014). Microglia Development and Function. *Annual Review of Immunology*, *32*, 367–402. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120240
- Neumann, B., Schmidbauer, M., Dimitriadis, K., Sören, O., Knier, B., Niesen, W.-D., Hosp, J.,
 Gunther, A., Lindemann, S., Nagy, G., Steinberg, T., Linker, R., Hemmer, B., & Bösel, J. (2020).
 Cerebrospinal fluid findings in COVID-19 patients with neurological symptoms. *Journal of the Neurological Sciences*, *418*, 117090. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jns.2020.117090
- Nickbakhsh, S., Ho, A., Marques, D. F. P., McMenamin, J., Gunson, R. N., & Murcia, P. R. (2020). Epidemiology of Seasonal Coronaviruses: Establishing the Context for the Emergence of Coronavirus Disease 2019. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 222(1), 17–25. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiaa185
- Notarte, K. I., de Oliveira, M. H. S., Peligro, P. J., Velasco, J. V., Macaranas, I., Ver, A. T.,
 Pangilinan, F. C., Pastrana, A., Goldrich, N., Kavteladze, D., Gellaco, M. M. L., Liu, J., Lippi,
 G., Henry, B. M., & Fernández-de-las-Peñas, C. (2022). Age, Sex and Previous Comorbidities as
 Risk Factors Not Associated with SARS-CoV-2 Infection for Long COVID-19: A Systematic
 Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, *11*(24), 7314.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/JCM11247314
- Notter, T., Coughlin, J. M., Gschwind, T., Weber-Stadlbauer, U., Wang, Y., Kassiou, M., Vernon, A. C., Benke, D., Pomper, M. G., Sawa, A., & Meyer, U. (2018). Translational evaluation of translocator protein as a marker of neuroinflammation in schizophrenia. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 23(2), 323–334. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2016.248
- Nowotny, N., & Kolodziejek, J. (2014). Rapid communications Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV) in dromedary camels, Oman, 2013. *Euro Surveillance*, *19*(16), 20781. www.eurosurveillance.org/ttp://www.eurosurveillance.org/ViewArticle.aspx?ArticleId=20781
- Nutma, E., Fancy, N., Weinert, M., Tsartsalis, S., Marzin, M. C., Muirhead, R. C. J., Falk, I., Breur,
 M., De Bruin, J., Hollaus, D., Pieterman, R., Anink, J., Story, D., Chandran, S., Tang, J., Trolese,
 M. C., Saito, T., Saido, T. C., Wiltshire, K. H., ... Amor, S. (2023). Translocator protein is a marker of activated microglia in rodent models but not human neurodegenerative diseases. *Nature Communications*, *14*, 5247. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-40937-z
- Olsson, B., Zetterberg, H., Hampel, H., & Blennow, K. (2011). Biomarker-based dissection of neurodegenerative diseases. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 95(4), 520–534. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PNEUROBIO.2011.04.006
- Owen, D. R., Gunn, R. N., Rabiner, E. A., Bennacef, I., Fujita, M., Kreisl, W. C., Innis, R. B., Pike, V. W., Reynolds, R., Matthews, P. M., & Parker, C. A. (2011). Mixed-Affinity Binding in Humans with 18-kDa Translocator Protein Ligands. *Journal of Nuclear Medicine*, *52*, 24–32. https://doi.org/10.2967/jnumed.110.079459
- Owen, D. R., Narayan, N., Wells, L., Healy, L., Smyth, E., Rabiner, E. A., Galloway, D., Williams, J. B., Lehr, J., Mandhair, H., Peferoen, L. A. N., Taylor, P. C., Amor, S., Antel, J. P., Matthews, P.
M., & Moore, C. S. (2017). Pro-inflammatory activation of primary microglia and macrophages increases 18 kDa translocator protein expression in rodents but not humans. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism*, *37*(8), 2679–2690. https://doi.org/10.1177/0271678X17710182

Owen, D. R., Yeo, A. J., Gunn, R. N., Song, K., Wadsworth, G., Lewis, A., Rhodes, C., Pulford, D. J., Bennacef, I., Parker, C. A., Stjean, P. L., Cardon, L. R., Mooser, V. E., Matthews, P. M., Rabiner, E. A., & Rubio, J. P. (2012). An 18-kDa Translocator Protein (TSPO) polymorphism explains differences in binding affinity of the PET radioligand PBR28. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism*, *32*(1), 1–5.

https://doi.org/10.1038/JCBFM.2011.147/SUPPL_FILE/JCBFM2011147X3.DOC

- Papadopoulos, V., Baraldi, M., Guilarte, T. R., Knudsen, T. B., Lacapè re, J.-J., Lindemann, P., Norenberg, M. D., Nutt, D., Weizman, A., Zhang, M.-R., & Gavish, M. (2014). Translocator protein (18 kDa): new nomenclature for the peripheral-type benzodiazepine receptor based on its structure and molecular function. *Brain Pathology*, 24(6), 631–653. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tips.2006.06.005
- Pappata, S., Cornu, P., Samson, Y., Prenant, C., Benavides, J., Scatton, B., Crouzel, C., Hauw, J. J., & Syrota, A. (1991). PET Study of Carbon-11-PK 11195 Binding to Peripheral Type Benzodiazepine Sites in Glioblastoma: A Case Report. *Journal of Nuclear Medicine*, *32*, 1608–1610.
- Peiris, J. S. M., Guan, Y., & Yuen, K. Y. (2004). Severe acute respiratory syndrome. *Nature Medicine*, 10(Suppl 12), S88–S97. https://doi.org/10.1038/NM1143
- Peluso, M. J., Sans, H. M., Forman, C. A., Nylander, A. N., Ho, H. E., Lu, S., Goldberg, S. A., Hoh, R., Tai, V., Munter, S. E., Chenna, A., Yee, B. C., Winslow, J. W., Petropoulos, C. J., Martin, J. N., Kelly, J. D., Durstenfeld, M. S., Hsue, P. Y., Hunt, P. W., ... Deeks, S. G. (2022). Plasma Markers of Neurologic Injury and Inflammation in People With Self-Reported Neurologic Postacute Sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 Infection. *Neurology: Neuroimmunology and NeuroInflammation*, 9(5), e200003. https://doi.org/10.1212/NXI.000000000200003
- Penninx, B. W. J. H., Benros, M. E., Klein, R. S., & Vinkers, C. H. (2028). nature medicine How COVID-19 shaped mental health: from infection to pandemic effects. *Nature Medicine* |, 28. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-022-02028-2
- Peroy-Badal, R., Sevillano-Castaño, A., Torres-Castro, R., García-Fernández, P., Maté-Muñoz, J. L., Dumitrana, C., Sánchez Rodriguez, E., de Frutos Lobo, M. J., & Vilaró, J. (2024). Comparison of different field tests to assess the physical capacity of post-COVID-19 patients. *Pulmonology*, 30(1), 17–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PULMOE.2022.07.011
- Pflugrad, H., Meyer, G. J., Dirks, M., Raab, P., Tryc, A. B., Goldbecker, A., Worthmann, H., Wilke, F., Boellaard, R., Yaqub, M., Berding, G., & Weissenborn, K. (2016). Cerebral microglia activation in hepatitis C virus infection correlates to cognitive dysfunction. *Journal of Viral Hepatitis*, 23(5), 348–357. https://doi.org/10.1111/JVH.12496

- Phetsouphanh, C., Darley, D. R., Wilson, D. B., Howe, A., Munier, C. M. L., Patel, S. K., Juno, J. A., Burrell, L. M., Kent, S. J., Dore, G. J., Kelleher, A. D., & Matthews, G. V. (2022).
 Immunological dysfunction persists for 8 months following initial mild-to-moderate SARS-CoV-2 infection. *Nature Immunology*, 23(2), 210–216. https://doi.org/10.1038/S41590-021-01113-X
- Pike, V. W., Halldin, C., Crouzel, C., Barre, L., Nutt, D. J., Osman, S., Shah, F., Turton, D. R., & Waters, S. L. (1993). Radioligands for PET Studies of Central Benzodiazepine Receptors and PK (Peripheral Benzodiazepine) Binding Sites Current Status. *Nuclear Medicine Biology*, 20(4), 503–525.
- Pilotto, A., Cristillo, V., Cotti Piccinelli, S., Zoppi, N., Bonzi, G., Sattin, D., Schiavolin, S., Raggi, A., Canale, A., Gipponi, S., Libri, I., Frigerio, M., Bezzi, M., Leonardi, M., & Padovani, A. (2021). Long-term neurological manifestations of COVID-19: prevalence and predictive factors. *Neurological Sciences*, *42*(12), 4903–4907. https://doi.org/10.1007/S10072-021-05586-4/FIGURES/2
- Posit Team. (2023). RStudio: Integrated Development Environment for R. Posit Software, PBC.
- Power, M. (2003). Development of a common instrument for quality of life. In A. Nosikov & C.
 Gudex (Eds.), *EUROHIS: Development of a Common Instrument for Health Surveys* (pp. 145–159). IOS Press.
- Premraj, L., Kannapadi, N. V., Briggs, J., Seal, S. M., Battaglini, D., Fanning, J., Suen, J., Robba, C., Fraser, J., & Cho, S. M. (2022). Mid and long-term neurological and neuropsychiatric manifestations of post-COVID-19 syndrome: A meta-analysis. *Journal of the Neurological Sciences*, 434, 120162. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JNS.2022.120162
- Pretorius, E., Venter, C., Bezuidenhout, J. A., Laubscher, G. J., Steenkamp, J., & Kell, D. B. (2021).
 Persistent clotting protein pathology in Long COVID/Post-Acute Sequelae of COVID-19 (PASC) is accompanied by increased levels of antiplasmin. *Cardiovascular Diabetology*, 20(1), 172. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12933-021-01359-7
- Prinz, M., Masuda, T., Wheeler, M. A., & Quintana, F. J. (2021). Microglia and Central Nervous System-Associated Macrophages-From Origin to Disease Modulation. *Annual Review of Immunology*, 39, 251–277. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-093019
- Qin, C., Zhou, L., Hu, Z., Zhang, S., Yang, S., Tao, Y., Xie, C., Ma, K., & Shang, K. (2020). Dysregulation of immune response in patients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China. *Clin Infect Dis*, 71(15), 762–768. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa248
- Qiu, J., Shen, B., Zhao, M., Wang, Z., Xie, B., & Xu, Y. (2020). A nationwide survey of psychological distress among Chinese people in the COVID-19 epidemic: Implications and policy recommendations. *General Psychiatry*, 33(2), e100213. https://doi.org/10.1136/GPSYCH-2020-100213
- R Core Team. (2023). A Languate and Environment for Statistical Computing. In *R Foundation for Statistical Computing* (4.3.2).

- Raijmakers, R., Roerink, M., Keijmel, S., Joosten, L., Netea, M., Van Der Meer, J., Knoop, H., Klein, H., Bleeker-Rovers, C., & Doorduin, J. (2022). No Signs of Neuroinflammation in Women With Chronic Fatigue Syndrome or Q Fever Fatigue Syndrome Using the TSPO Ligand [11C]-PK11195. *Neurology® Neuroimmunology & Neuroinflammation*, 9(1), e1113. https://doi.org/10.1212/NXI.00000000001113
- RAND healthcare. (n.d.). *36-Item Short Form Survey (SF-36) Scoring Instructions* | *RAND*. Retrieved February 26, 2024, from https://www.rand.org/health-care/surveys_tools/mos/36-item-short-form/scoring.html
- Ransohoff, R. M. (2016). A polarizing question: do M1 and M2 microglia exist? *Nature Neuroscience*, 19, 987–991. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4338
- Rehm, J., Üstün, T. B., Saxena, S., Nelson, C. B., Chatter, S., Ivis, F., & Adlaf, E. D. (1999). On the development and psychometric testing of the WHO screening instrument to assess disablement in the general population. *International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research*, 8(2), 110–122. https://doi.org/10.1002/MPR.61
- Ren, A. L., Digby, R. J., & Needham, E. J. (2021). Neurological update: COVID-19. Journal of Neurology, 268(11), 4379. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00415-021-10581-Y
- Rissanen, E., Tuisku, J., Vahlberg, T., Sucksdorff, M., Paavilainen, T., Parkkola, R., Rokka, J., Gerhard, A., Hinz, R., Talbot, P. S., Rinne, J. O., & Airas, L. (2018). Microglial activation, white matter tract damage, and disability in MS. *Neurology(R) Neuroimmunology & Neuroinflammation*, 5(3), e443. https://doi.org/10.1212/NXI.00000000000443
- Rizzo, G., Veronese, M., Tonietto, M., Zanotti-Fregonara, P., Turkheimer, F. E., & Bertoldo, A. (2014). Kinetic modeling without accounting for the vascular component impairs the quantification of [11C]PBR28 brain PET data. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism*, *34*(6), 1060–1069.

https://doi.org/10.1038/JCBFM.2014.55/SUPPL_FILE/JCBFM201455X1.PDF

- Rothstein, A., Oldridge, O., Schwennesen, H., Do, D., & Cucchiara, B. L. (2020). Acute Cerebrovascular Events in Hospitalized COVID-19 Patients. *Stroke*, 51(9), e219–e222. https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.120.030995
- Saraste, M., Matilainen, M., Vuorimaa, A., Laaksonen, S., Sucksdorff, M., Leppert, D., Kuhle, J., & Airas, L. (2023). Association of serum neurofilament light with microglial activation in multiple sclerosis. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery, and Psychiatry*, 94(9), 698–706. https://doi.org/10.1136/JNNP-2023-331051
- Schubert, J., Tonietto, M., Turkheimer, F., Zanotti-Fregonara, P., & Veronese, M. (2021). Supervised clustering for TSPO PET imaging. *European Journal of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging*, 49(1), 257–268. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00259-021-05309-Z
- Schurink, B., Roos, E., Radonic, T., Barbe, E., Bouman, C. S. C., de Boer, H. H., de Bree, G. J., Bulle, E. B., Aronica, E. M., Florquin, S., Fronczek, J., Heunks, L. M. A., de Jong, M. D., Guo, L., du

Long, R., Lutter, R., Molenaar, P. C. G., Neefjes-Borst, E. A., Niessen, H. W. M., ... Bugiani, M. (2020). Viral presence and immunopathology in patients with lethal COVID-19: a prospective autopsy cohort study. *The Lancet. Microbe*, *1*(7), e290–e299. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2666-5247(20)30144-0

- Shah, F., Hume, S. P., Pike, V. W., Ashworth, S., & McDermott, J. (1994). Synthesis of the enantiomers of [N-methyl-11C]PK 11195 and comparison of their behaviours as radioligands for PK binding sites in rats. *Nuclear Medicine and Biology*, 21(4), 573–581. https://doi.org/10.1016/0969-8051(94)90022-1
- Shi, Z., & Hu, Z. (2008). A review of studies on animal reservoirs of the SARS coronavirus. Virus Research, 133(1), 74–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virusres.2007.03.012
- Shimabukuro-Vornhagen, A., Gödel, P., Subklewe, M., Stemmler, H. J., Schlößer, H. A., Schlaak, M., Kochanek, M., Böll, B., & Von Bergwelt-Baildon, M. S. (2018). Cytokine release syndrome. *Journal for ImmunoTherapy of Cancer*, 6(56). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40425-018-0343-9
- Sofroniew, M. V. (2015). Astrogliosis. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology*, 7(2), a020420. https://doi.org/10.1101/CSHPERSPECT.A020420
- Song, E., Zhang, C., Israelow, B., Lu-Culligan, A., Prado, A. V., Skriabine, S., Lu, P., Weizman, O. El, Liu, F., Dai, Y., Szigeti-Buck, K., Yasumoto, Y., Wang, G., Castaldi, C., Heltke, J., Ng, E., Wheeler, J., Alfajaro, M. M., Levavasseur, E., ... Iwasaki, A. (2021). Neuroinvasion of SARS-CoV-2 in human and mouse brain. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, *218*(3), e20202135. https://doi.org/10.1084/JEM.20202135
- Soriano, J. B., Murthy, S., Marshall, J. C., Relan, P., & Diaz, J. V. (2022). A clinical case definition of post-COVID-19 condition by a Delphi consensus. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, 22(4), e102– e107. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(21)00703-9
- Spitzer, R. L., Kroenke, K., Williams, J. B. W., & Löwe, B. (2006). A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: The GAD-7. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 166(10), 1092–1097. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092
- Stefanou, M. I., Palaiodimou, L., Bakola, E., Smyrnis, N., Papadopoulou, M., Paraskevas, G. P.,
 Rizos, E., Boutati, E., Grigoriadis, N., Krogias, C., Giannopoulos, S., Tsiodras, S., Gaga, M., &
 Tsivgoulis, G. (2022). Neurological manifestations of long-COVID syndrome: a narrative
 review. *Therapeutic Advances in Chronic Disease*, *13*, 20406223221076890.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/20406223221076890
- Stein, J. A., Kaes, M., Smola, S., & Schulz-Schaeffer, W. J. (2023). Neuropathology in COVID-19 autopsies is defined by microglial activation and lesions of the white matter with emphasis in cerebellar and brain stem areas. *Frontiers in Neurology*, 14, 1229641. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2023.1229641
- Stein, S. R., Ramelli, S. C., Grazioli, A., Chung, J. Y., Singh, M., Yinda, C. K., Winkler, C. W., Sun, J., Dickey, J. M., Ylaya, K., Ko, S. H., Platt, A. P., Burbelo, P. D., Quezado, M., Pittaluga, S.,

Purcell, M., Munster, V. J., Belinky, F., Ramos-Benitez, M. J., ... Chertow, D. S. (2022). SARS-CoV-2 infection and persistence in the human body and brain at autopsy. *Nature*, *612*(7941), 758–763. https://doi.org/10.1038/S41586-022-05542-Y

- Streit, W. J., Mrak, R. E., & Griffin, W. S. T. (2004). Microglia and neuroinflammation: a pathological perspective. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 1, 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-2094-1-14
- Subramanian, A., Nirantharakumar, K., Hughes, S., Myles, P., Williams, T., Gokhale, K. M., Taverner, T., Chandan, J. S., Brown, K., Simms-Williams, N., Shah, A. D., Singh, M., Kidy, F., Okoth, K., Hotham, R., Bashir, N., Cockburn, N., Lee, S. I., Turner, G. M., ... Haroon, S. (2022). Symptoms and risk factors for long COVID in non-hospitalized adults. *Nature Medicine*, 28(8), 1706–1714. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-022-01909-w
- Szelényi, J. (2001). Cytokines and the central nervous system. *Brain Research Bulletin*, *54*(4), 329–338. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0361-9230(01)00428-2
- Tang, Y., & Le, W. (2016). Differential Roles of M1 and M2 Microglia in Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Molecular Neurobiology*, 53(2), 1181–1194. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-014-9070-5
- Taquet, M., Geddes, J. R., Husain, M., Luciano, S., & Harrison, P. J. (2021). 6-month neurological and psychiatric outcomes in 236 379 survivors of COVID-19: a retrospective cohort study using electronic health records. *The Lancet. Psychiatry*, 8(5), 416–427. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(21)00084-5
- Thakur, K. T., Miller, E. H., Glendinning, M. D., Al-Dalahmah, O., Banu, M. A., Boehme, A. K.,
 Boubour, A. L., Bruce, S. S., Chong, A. M., Claassen, J., Faust, P. L., Hargus, G., Hickman, R. A., Jambawalikar, S., Khandji, A. G., Kim, C. Y., Klein, R. S., Lignelli-Dipple, A., Lin, C.-C.,
 ... Canoll, P. (2021). COVID-19 neuropathology at Columbia University Irving Medical
 Center/New York Presbyterian Hospital. *Brain*, *144*, 2696–2708.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awab148
- The Lancet. (2020). Facing up to long COVID. *Lancet (London, England)*, *396*(10266), 1861. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32662-3

THL. (2022). *Elämänlaatunsa (EuroHIS-8) hyväksi tuntevien osuus (%)*. https://repo.thl.fi/sites/tervesuomi/kyselyosuus 2022/ath whoqol8 di.html

- Tian, L., Hui, C. W., Bisht, K., Tan, Y., Sharma, K., Chen, S., Zhang, X., & Tremblay, M. E. (2017). Microglia under psychosocial stressors along the aging trajectory: Consequences on neuronal circuits, behavior, and brain diseases. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 79(Pt A), 27–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PNPBP.2017.01.007
- Troubat, R., Barone, P., Leman, S., Desmidt, T., Cressant, A., Atanasova, B., Brizard, B., El Hage,
 W., Surget, A., Belzung, C., & Camus, V. (2021). Neuroinflammation and depression: A review. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 53(1), 151–171. https://doi.org/10.1111/EJN.14720

- Tsampasian, V., Elghazaly, H., Chattopadhyay, R., Debski, M., Naing, P., Garg, P., Clark, A.,
 Ntatsaki, E., Vassilios, M. ;, & Vassiliou, S. (2023). Risk Factors Associated With Post–COVID-19 Condition A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis Supplemental content. *JAMA Intern Med*, *183*(6), 566–580. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2023.0750
- Tsao, N., Hsu, H. P., Wu Ã, C. M., Liu, C. C., & Lei, H. Y. (2001). Tumour necrosis factor-alpha causes an increase in blood-brain barrier permeability during sepsis. *Journal of Medical Microbiology*, 50(9), 812.
- Turkheimer, F. E., Edison, P., Pavese, N., Roncaroli, F., Anderson, A. N., Hammers, A., Gerhard, A., Hinz, R., Tai, Y. F., & Brooks, D. J. (2007). Reference and Target Region Modeling of [11 C]-(R)-PK11195 Brain Studies. *The Journal of Nuclear Medicine*, 48(1), 158–167.
- Turkheimer, F. E., Rizzo, G., Bloomfield, P. S., Howes, O., Zanotti-Fregonara, P., Bertoldo, A., & Veronese, M. (2015). The methodology of TSPO imaging with positron emission tomography. *Biochemical Society Transactions*, 43(4), 586–592. https://doi.org/10.1042/BST20150058
- Tutal Gursoy, G., Yuksel, H., Mulkem Simsek, I., Oral, S., Erdogan Kucukdagli, F., Karaman, A., Akinci, E., Bastug, A., Guner, H. R., & Bektas, H. (2023). Neurological Presentations in Patients with COVID-19 in Cytokine Storm. *The Canadian Journal of Neurological Sciences. Le Journal Canadien Des Sciences Neurologiques*, 50(1), 89–95. https://doi.org/10.1017/CJN.2021.247
- Üstün, T., Kostanjsek, N., Chatterji, S., & Rehm, J. (2010). *Measuring Health and Disability Manual for WHO Disability Assessment Schedule WHODAS 2.0* (T. Üstün, N. Kostanjsek, S. Chatterji, & J. Rehm, Eds.). WHO Press.
- Vecchiarelli, H. A., Gandhi, C. P., Gray, J. M., Morena, M., Hassan, K. I., & Hill, M. N. (2016). Divergent responses of inflammatory mediators within the amygdala and medial prefrontal cortex to acute psychological stress. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 51, 70–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BBI.2015.07.026
- Vélez-Santamaría, R., Fernández-Solana, J., Méndez-López, F., Domínguez-García, M., González-Bernal, J. J., Magallón-Botaya, R., Oliván-Blázquez, B., González-Santos, J., & Santamaría-Peláez, M. (2023). Functionality, physical activity, fatigue and quality of life in patients with acute COVID-19 and Long COVID infection. *Scientific Reports*, 13(1), 19907. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-47218-1
- Verde, F., Milone, I., Bulgarelli, I., Peverelli, S., Colombrita, C., Maranzano, A., Calcagno, N., Ticozzi, N., Perego, G. B., Parati, G., Torresani, E., Ratti, A., & Silani, V. (2022). Serum neurofilament light chain levels in Covid-19 patients without major neurological manifestations. *Journal of Neurology*, 269(11), 5691–5701. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00415-022-11233-5
- Visser, D., Golla, S. S. V, Verfaillie, S. C. J., Coomans, E. M., Rikken, R. M., Van De Giessen, E. M., Den Hollander, M. E., Verveen, A., Yaqub, M., Barkhof, F., Horn, J., Koopman, B., Schober, P., Koch, D. W., Schuit, R. C., Windhorst, A. D., Kassiou, M., Boellaard, R., Van Vugt, M., ... Van Berckel, B. N. M. (2022). Long COVID is associated with extensive in-vivo neuroinflammation

on [18F]DPA-714 PET. MedRxiv, 2022.06.02.22275916.

https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.06.02.22275916

- WHO. (2003a). Consensus document on the epidemiology of severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS). https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/consensus-document-on-the-epidemiology-ofsevere-acute-respiratory-syndrome-(-sars)
- WHO. (2003b). Summary of probable SARS cases with onset of illness from 1 November 2002 to 31 July 2003. https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/summary-of-probable-sars-cases-withonset-of-illness-from-1-november-2002-to-31-july-2003
- WHO. (2022a). Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV). https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/middle-east-respiratory-syndromecoronavirus-(mers-cov)
- WHO. (2022b). Post COVID-19 condition (Long COVID). https://www.who.int/europe/newsroom/fact-sheets/item/post-covid-19-condition
- WHO. (2023a). Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic. https://www.who.int/europe/emergencies/situations/covid-19
- WHO. (2023b). *COVID-19 cases* | *WHO COVID-19 dashboard*. https://data.who.int/dashboards/covid19/cases?n=c
- WHO, C. (2021). WHO-convened Global Study of Origins of SARS-CoV-2. Joint WHO-China Study Team Report.
- Wong, R., Lénárt, N., Hill, L., Toms, L., Coutts, G., Martinecz, B., Császár, E., Nyiri, G.,
 Papaemmanouil, A., Waisman, A., Müller, W., Schwaninger, M., Rothwell, N., Francis, S.,
 Pinteaux, E., Denés, A., & Allan, S. M. (2019). Interleukin-1 mediates ischaemic brain injury via distinct actions on endothelial cells and cholinergic neurons. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 76, 126–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2018.11.012
- Wong, T. L., & Weitzer, D. J. (2021). Long COVID and Myalgic Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome (ME/CFS)-A Systemic Review and Comparison of Clinical Presentation and Symptomatology. *Medicina (Kaunas, Lithuania)*, 57(5), 418. https://doi.org/10.3390/medicina57050418
- Woo, P. C. Y., Lau, S. K. P., Huang, Y., & Yuen, K. Y. (2009). Coronavirus diversity, phylogeny and interspecies jumping. *Experimental Biology and Medicine*, 234(10), 1117–1127. https://doi.org/10.3181/0903-MR-94
- Yang, A. C., Kern, F., Losada, P. M., Agam, M. R., Maat, C. A., Schmartz, G. P., Fehlmann, T., Stein, J. A., Schaum, N., Lee, D. P., Calcuttawala, K., Vest, R. T., Berdnik, D., Lu, N., Hahn, O., Gate, D., McNerney, M. W., Channappa, D., Cobos, I., ... Wyss-Coray, T. (2021). Dysregulation of brain and choroid plexus cell types in severe COVID-19. *Nature*, *595*(7868), 565–571. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03710-0

- Yang, L., Xie, X., Tu, Z., Fu, J., Xu, D., & Zhou, Y. (2021). The signal pathways and treatment of cytokine storm in COVID-19. *Signal Transduction and Targeted Therapy*, 6(1), 255. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41392-021-00679-0
- Yenari, M. A., Kauppinen, T. M., & Swanson, R. A. (2010). Microglial Activation in Stroke: Therapeutic Targets. *Neurotherapeutics*, 7(4), 378–391. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.NURT.2010.07.005
- Zhang, B.-Z., Chu, H., Han, S., Shuai, H., Deng, J., Hu, Y., Gong, H., Chak-Yiu Lee, A., Zou, Z., Yau, T., Wu, W., Fan-Ngai Hung, I., Fuk-Woo Chan, J., Yuen, K.-Y., & Huang, J.-D. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 infects human neural progenitor cells and brain organoids. *Cell Research*, 30(10), 928–931. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-0390-x
- Zhu, J., Pang, J., Ji, P., Zhong, Z., Li, H., Li, B., & Zhang, J. (2021). Elevated interleukin-6 is associated with severity of COVID-19: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Medical Virology*, 93(1), 35– 37. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.26085
- Zumla, A., Chan, J. F. W., Azhar, E. I., Hui, D. S. C., & Yuen, K.-Y. (2016). Coronaviruses drug discovery and therapeutic options. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*, 15(5), 327–347. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd.2015.37
- Zumla, A., Hui, D. S., & Perlman, S. (2015). Middle East respiratory syndrome. *Lancet (London, England)*, *386*(9997), 995–1007. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60454-8

Appendices

Appendix 1 EuroHIS-8 questionnaire

EuroHIS-8-elämänlaatumittari

Ohjeet

Tällä lomakkeella pyydämme Teitä arvioimaan elämänlaatuanne, terveyttänne ja muita arkielämänne asioita. Vastatkaa kaikkiin kysymyksiin. Jos olette epävarma siitä, minkä vastausvaihtoehdon valitsisitte, valitkaa se, joka vaikuttaa sopivimmalta. Usein sopivin vastaus on se, joka ensimmäiseksi tulee mieleen.

Kun vastaatte, ajatelkaa tärkeinä pitämiänne asioita, toiveitanne sekä mielihyvän ja huolenaiheitanne. Muistelkaa elämäänne kahden viimeisen viikon aikana. Kahta viimeistä viikkoa koskeva kysymys voi kuulua esimerkiksi seuraavasti:

	En lainkaan	Vāhān	Kohtuul- lisesti	Paljon	Täysin riittävästi
Oletteko saanut muilta tarvitsemaanne tukea?	1	2	3	4	5

Ympyröikää numero, joka parhaiten vastaa sitä, kuinka paljon olette saanut tukea muilta viimeisten kahden viikon aikana. Jos olette saanut paljon tukea, ympyröikää numero 4. Jos ette ole lainkaan saanut tarvitsemaanne tukea muilta viimeisen kahden viikon aikana, ympyröikää numero 1.

ID 040_1 / 16.8.2013

1 (3)

EuroHIS-8-elämänlaatumittari

Tällä lomakkeella pyydämme Teitä arvioimaan elämänlaatuanne, terveyttänne ja muita arkielämänne asioita. Pyydämme Teitä miettimään elämäänne kahden viime viikon aikana.

		Erittāin huonoksi	Huonoksi	Ei hyväksi eikä huonoksi	Hyväksi	Erittäin hyväksi
1	Millaiseksi arvioitte elämänlaatunne?	1	2	3	4	5
		Erittäin tyytymätön	Melko tyytymätön	Ei tyytyväinen eikä tyytymätön	Melko tyyty- väinen	Erittäin tyyty- väinen
2	Kuinka tyytyväinen olette terveyteenne?	1	2	3	4	5

Seuraavat kysymykset koskevat sitä, missä määrin olette viimeisten kahden viikon aikana kokenut seuraavia asioita.

		Ei Iainkaan	Vähän	Kohtuulli- sesti	Lähes riittävästi	Täysin riittävästi
3	Onko Teillä riittävästi tarmoa arkipäivän elämäänne varten?	1	2	3	4	5
4	Onko Teillä tarpeeksi rahaa tarpeisiinne nähden?	1	2	3	4	5

D	040	1/	16.	8.20	13
	-				

2 (3)

大的密制的
TOIMIA

Seuraavissa kysymyksissä Teitä pyydetään kertomaan, kuinka tyytyväinen olette ollut viimeisten kahden viikon aikana erilaisiin asioihin elämässänne.

		Erittäin tyytymätön	Melko tyytymätön	Ei tyytyväinen eikä tyytymätön	Melko tyyty- väinen	Erittäin tyyty- väinen
5	Kuinka tyytyväinen olette kykyynne selviytyä päivittäisistä toiminnoistanne?	1	2	3	4	5
6	Kuinka tyytyväinen olette itseenne?	1	2	3	4	5
7	Kuinka tyytyväinen olette ihmis- suhteisiinne?	1	2	3	4	5
8	Kuinka tyytyväinen olette asuin- alueenne olosuhteisiin?	1	2	3	4	5

Haluatteko sanoa jotain tästä kyselystä?

KIITOS AVUSTANNE!

EuroHIS-8-elämänlaatumittarin alkuperäisen englanninkielisen version kaikki oikeudet kuuluvat Maailman Terveysjärjestölle (WHO). Mittarin suomennos perustuu Maailman terveysjärjestön luvalla tehtyyn WHOQOL-BREF - lomakkeen suomennokseen (Vaarama M, 2004). Suomennettua versiota saa käyttää vapaasti.

Lâhde : Power M. Development of a common instrument for quality of life. Teoksessa Nosikov A, Gudex C. (toim.). EUROHIS: Developing Common Instruments for Health Surveys. IOS Press, Amsterdam, Hollanti. 2003. Ss. 145–159. Saatavilla Internetistä: <u>http://www.euro.who.int/____data/assets/pdf_file/0015/101193/WA9502003EU.pdf</u>

ID 040_1 / 16.8.2013

3 (3)

Appendix 2 FSS questionnaire

Nimi _	Nimi Syntymäaika												
	Päivämäärä												
	FATIGUE SEVERI	ΤY	SC/	ALE	(FS	SS)	- UL	IPUMUSA	STEIKKO				
Ohessa on yhdeksän neurologisille sairauksille ominaiseen uupumukseen liittyvää väittämää. Jokaista väittämää varten on numeroasteikko yhdestä seitsemään. Ympyröi se numero (vain yksi numero), joka vastaa mielestäsi parhaiten yläpuolella esitettyä väittämää. Yksi tarkoittaa, että olet vahvasti eri mieltä väittämästä. Seitsemän tarkoittaa, että olet vahvasti samaa mieltä väittämästä.													
Väittä	mät:												
1. 01	en haluttomampi mihinkään	ı, kı	un c	olen	uu	pun	ut.						
O	en vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä				
2. Lii	kunta uuvuttaa minua.												
O	en vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä				
3. Uu	ıvun helposti												
O	en vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä				
4. Uu	ipumus haittaa fyysisiä toin	nint	ojai	ni.									
O	en vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä				
			-	-	-	-	-						
			ĸ	lääi	ınä	lor	nak	e!					

ID 064_1_14.6.2017

5. Uupumus aiheuttaa usein minulle ongelmia.

	Olen vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä
6.	Uupumiseni estää pitempiaika	ise	n fy	ysi	sen	toir	nini	nan.	
	Olen vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä
7.	Uupumus haittaa minua tiettyj	äte	ehtä	iviä	hoi	taes	sar	ni.	
	Olen vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä
8	Hunumus kuuluu kolmen enit	an t	oim	ints	akul	wär	ni es	atävän oin	an joukkoon
0.	oupunus kuuluu koinen enta		om	IIIIta	ikyr	yar	11 63	stavan on	
	Olen vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä
9.	Oupumus naittaa tyo- ja perne	e-eli	ama	iani	tai	Inm	ISSI	Inteltteni	noitoa.
	Olen vahvasti eri mieltä	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Olen vahvasti samaa mieltä
Ole	Ole hyvä ja tarkista, että olet vastannut kaikkiin kysymyksiin (vain yhtä vaihtoehtoa käyttäen).								
Kii	tos!								

ID 064_1_14.6.2017

Appendix 3 GAD-7 questionnaire

Ahdistuneisuuskysely (GAD-7)

1. Hermostuneisuuden, ahdistuneisuuden tai kireyden tunne
C Ei lainkaan (0 p)
🔿 Useana päivänä (1 p)
🔿 Suurimpana osana päivistä (2 p)
C Lähes joka päivä (3 p)
2. Kyvyttömyys lopettaa huolehtiminen tai pitää se kurissa
C Ei lainkaan (0 p)
O Useana päivänä (1 p)
Suurimpana osana päivistä (2 p)
C Lähes joka päivä (3 p)
3. Liiallinen huolestuneisuus erilaisista asioista
C Ei lainkaan (0 p)
🔿 Useana päivänä (1 p)
C Suurimpana osana päivistä (2 p)
C Lähes joka päivä (3 p)
4. Vaikeus rentoutua
C Ei lainkaan (0 p)
🔿 Useana päivänä (1 p)
🔿 Suurimpana osana päivistä (2 p)
C Lähes joka päivä (3 p)
5. Niin levoton olo, että on vaikea pysyä aloillaan
C Ei lainkaan (0 p)
🔘 Useana päivänä (1 p)
🔿 Suurimpana osana päivistä (2 p)
🔿 Lähes joka päivä (3 p)
6. Taipumus harmistua tai ärsyyntyä helposti
C Ei lainkaan (0 p)
🔘 Useana päivänä (1 p)
🔘 Suurimpana osana päivistä (2 p)
C Lähes joka päivä (3 p)

www.thl.fi/toimia/tietokanta/mittariversio/109/

Ahdistuneisuuskysely (GAD-7)

7. Pelko siitä, että jotakin kauheaa saattaisi tapahtua

🔘 Ei lainkaan (0 p)

🔿 Useana päivänä (1 p)

🔘 Suurimpana osana päivistä (2 p)

🔿 Lähes joka päivä (3 p)

Pisteet yhteensä:

Tulkinta

0-4 pistettä: Vähäinen ahdistuneisuus 5-9 pistettä: Lievä ahdistuneisuus 10-15 pistettä: Kohtalainen ahdistuneisuus 16-21 pistettä: Vaikea ahdistuneisuus

GAD-7 -mittarille ≥ 10 pistettä on asetettu raja-arvoksi mahdolliselle GAD-diagnoosille. Tällöin sensitiivisyys GAD-diagnoosille on 89 % ja spesifisyys 82 %.

Appendix 4 MFIS questionnaire

MUOKATTU ASTEIKKO UUPUMUKSEN VAIKUTUSTEN ARVIOINTIIN (MFIS)

Alla on luettelo väittämistä, jotka kuvaavat uupumuksen vaikutuksia ihmiseen. Uupumuksella (fatiikki) tarkoitetaan epänormaalia väsymystä fyysisen tai psyykkisen ponnistelun yhteydessä, jota monet ihmiset kokevat silloin tällöin. Tietyissä sairauksissa, kuten MS-taudissa, uupumuksen tunnetta saattaa ilmetä useammin ja sen vaikutukset saattavat olla voimakkaampia kuin tavallisesti.

Ole hyvä ja lue jokainen väittämä huolellisesti. <u>Ympyröi</u> tämän jälkeen <u>se numero</u>, joka parhaiten vastaa sitä, kuinka usein (ei koskaan, harvoin, joskus, usein, lähes aina) uupumus on vaikuttanut sinuun tällä tavalla <u>viimeksi kuluneiden neljän viikon aikana</u>. (Mikäli tarvitset apua vastausten merkitsemisessä, <u>kerro haastattelijalle</u> parhaiten sopivan vastauksen <u>numero</u>.) <u>Vastaa kaikkiin kysymyksiin</u>. Mikäli olet epävarma vastauksen suhteen, valitse se vastausvaihtoehto, joka parhaiten kuvaa tilannettasi. Jos et ymmärrä joitakin sanoja tai lauseita, haastattelija voi selittää ne sinulle.

Nimi:	Päiväys: päivä	// kuukausi vuosi
Sotu:	Testinumero:	1 2 3 4

Uupumukseni vuoksi, viimeksi kuluneiden neljän viikon aikana...

		<u>En/Ei</u> <u>koskaan</u>	<u>Harvoin</u>	<u>Joskus</u>	<u>Usein</u>	Lähes aina
1.	En ole ollut yhtä valpas kuin tavallisesti.	0	1	2	3	4
2.	Minun on ollut vaikea keskittyä asioihin pitkäksi aikaa.	0	1	2	3	4
3.	En ole pystynyt ajattelemaan selkeästi.	0	1	2	3	4
4.	Olen ollut kömpelömpi ja liikkeeni eivät ole olleet hyvin hallittuja.	0	1	2	3	4
5.	Olen ollut muistamaton.	0	1	2	3	4
6.	Minun on täytynyt olla huolellinen sen suhteen, kuinka usein ja kuinka kauan liikun.	0	1	2	3	4
7.	Olen ollut haluttomampi tekemään mitään, mikä vaatii ruumiillista ponnistelua.	0	1	2	3	4

ID 059_1 / 13.06.2017



Uupumukseni vuoksi, viimeksi kuluneiden neljän viikon aikana...

		<u>En/Ei</u> <u>koskaan</u>	<u>Harvoin</u>	<u>Joskus</u>	<u>Usein</u>	Lähes aina
8.	Olen ollut haluttomampi osallistumaan sosiaalisiin toimintoihin.	0	1	2	3	4
9.	Kykyni tehdä asioita kodin ulkopuolella on ollut rajoittunut.	0	1	2	3	4
10.	Minun on ollut vaikea jatkaa ruumiillisia ponnisteluja pitkää aikaa.	0	1	2	3	4
11.	Minun on ollut vaikea tehdä päätöksiä.	0	1	2	3	4
12.	Olen ollut haluttomampi tekemään mitään, mikä vaatii ajattelemista.	0	1	2	3	4
13.	Lihakseni ovat tuntuneet heikommilta.	0	1	2	3	4
14.	Minulla on ollut enemmän ruumiillisia vaivoja.	0	1	2	3	4
15.	Minun on ollut vaikea saattaa loppuun asioita, jotka vaativat ajattelemista.	0	1	2	3	4
16.	Minun on ollut vaikea pitää ajatukseni koossa tehdessäni asioita kotona tai työpaikalla.	0	1	2	3	4
17.	Kykyni saattaa loppuun ruumiillista ponnistelua vaativia tehtäviä on ollut rajoittunut.	0	1	2	3	4
18.	Ajatuksen juoksuni on tuntunut hitaammalta.	0	1	2	3	4
19.	Minun on ollut vaikea olla tarkkaavainen.	0	1	2	3	4
20.	Olen rajoittanut ruumiillisia toimintojani.	0	1	2	3	4
21.	Minun on täytynyt pysähtyä lepäämään useammin tai pidempään.	0	1	2	3	4

ID 059_1 / 13.06.2017

Appendix 5 ISI questionnaire

UNETTOMUUDEN HAITTA-ASTEEN ARVIO (ISI; Insomnia Severity Index)

Vastaa alla oleviin kysymyksiin ympyröimällä se vaihtoehto, joka mielestäsi parhaiten vastaa tilannettasi viimeksi kuluneen <u>kuukauden aikana</u>^{*}.

		Ei lainkaan	Lievä	Kohtalainen	Vakava	Erittain
1) Nukahtamisvaikeus		0	1	2	3	4 val\ava
2) Unessapysymisvaikeu	IS	ŏ	1	2	3	4
3) Liian aikainen herääm	inen aamulla	0	1	2	3	4
2. Kuinka TYYTYVÄINEN / ty	vytymätön ol	et tämänhet	kiseen i	nukkumiseesi	?	
Erittäin tyytyväinen	0					
Tyytyväinen	1					
En osaa sanoa	2					
Tyytymätön	3					
Erittäin tyytymätön	4					
3. Missä määrin arvioit nukk	umisongelm	asi HÄIRITS	EVÄN p	äivittäistä toin	nintaasi (e	esim.
aineuttaa vasymystä päivällä vaikeuksia, vaikuttaa mielial	a, nairitsee s aan)?	uorituskyky	ası, aine	euttaa keskitty	mis- ja m	uistamis
Ei häiritse yhtään	0					
Vähän	1					
Jonkin verran	2					
Paljon	3					
Häiritsee erittäin paljon	4					
4. Kuinka helposti luulet mu elämänlaatuasi ?	iden HUOMA	AVAN nukk	umison	gelmasi heike	ntäneen	
Eivät huomaa lainkaan	0					
Juuri ia iuuri	Ĩ					
Melko helposti	2					
Helposti	3					
Huomaavat erittäin						
helposti	4					
5. Kuinka HUOLESTUNUT / a	hdistunut ol	et tämänhe	tkisen n	ukkumisongel	masi vuo	ksi?
En ollenkaan	0					
Vähän	1					
Jonkin verran	2					
Paljon	3					
Erittäin paljon	4					
Viite:						

* Kuukauden aikaraja perustuu Charles M. Morinilta 4.3.2014 saatuun suositukseen.

Pisteytysohje:

0–7 ei kliinisesti merkittävää unettomuutta 8–14 lievä unettomuus 15–21 keskivaikea unettomuus 22–28 vaikea unettomuus

Kokonaispistemäärä 0–28

© Prof Charles Morin. Lupa julkaista osana Unettomuus Käypä hoito -suositusta. Ei kaupalliseen käyttöön.

Appendix 6 PHQ-9 questionnaire

PHQ-9-terveyskysely

uinka usein viimeisen kahden viikon aikana ovat seuraavanlaiset ongelmat vaivannee	et sinua?
. Vain vähäistä mielenkiintoa tai mielihyvää erilaisten asioiden tekemisestä	
Ei ollenkaan (0 p)	
Useina päivinä (1 p)	
Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)	
] Lähes joka päivä (3 p)	
. Alakuloisuutta, masentuneisuutta, toivottomuutta	
Ei ollenkaan (0 p)	
Useina päivinä (1 p)	
Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)	
Lähes joka päivä (3 p)	
. Vaikeuksia nukahtaa, pysyä unessa tai liiallista nukkumista	
Ei ollenkaan (0 p)	
Useina päivinä (1 p)	
Enemmän kuin puolet aiasta (2 p)	
Lähes joka päivä (3 p)	
. Väsymystä tai voimattomuutta] Ei ollenkaan (0 p)	
Useina päivinä (1 p)	
Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)	
] Lähes joka päivä (3 p)	
. Ruokahaluttomuutta tai liiallista syömistä	
Ei ollenkaan (0 p)	
Useina päivinä (1 p)	
 Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)	
Lähes joka päivä (3 p)	
_ Lanes јока рагча (3 р) . Huonommuuden tai epäonnistumisen tunteita tai tunne siitä, että olet tuottanut petty	myksen
sellesi tai perheellesi	
Ei ollenkaan (0 p)	
Useina päivinä (1 p)	
Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)	

PHQ-9 Copyright © Pfizer Inc. Reprinted with permission.

PHQ-9-terveyskysely

7. Vaikeutta keskittyä asioihin kuten sanomalehden lukemiseen tai television katseluun

🔲 Ei ollenkaan (0 p)

Useina päivinä (1 p) Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)

🔲 Lähes joka päivä (3 p)

8. Puhumisen tai liikkumisen hitautta, jonka muutkin voisivat huomata tai vastakohtaisesti rauhattomuutta tai liikehtimistä paljon tavallista enemmän

Ei ollenkaan (0 p)
 Useina päivinä (1 p)
 Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)
 Lähes joka päivä (3 p)

9. Ajatuksia, että olisi parempi, jos olisit kuollut tai että haluaisit vahingoittaa itseäsi jotenkin

Ei ollenkaan (0 p)

🔲 Useina päivinä (1 p)

Enemmän kuin puolet ajasta (2 p)

🔲 Lähes joka päivä (3 p)

Pisteet yhteensä:

0-4 pistettä: ei masennusta

5-9 pistettä: lievä masennus

10-14 pistettä: kohtalainen masennus

15-19 pistettä: kohtalaisen vakava masennus

20 pistettä tai yli: vakava masennus

PHQ-9 Copyright © Pfizer Inc. Reprinted with permission.

Appendix 7 RAND-36 questionnaire

Liite 3

69

RAND 36-ITEM HEALTH SURVEY 1.0 (RAND-36)

Suomenkielinen versio

STAKES/KTL

Liite 3

1. Onko terveytenne yleisesti ottaen ... (ympyröikää yksi numero)

1	erinomainen
2	varsin hyvä
3	hyvä
4	tyydyttävä
5	huono

Jos vertaatte nykyistä terveydentilaanne vuoden takaiseen, onko terveytenne ylei-2. sesti ottaen ...

(ympyröikää yksi numero)

- 1
- tällä hetkellä paljon parempi kuin vuosi sitten tällä hetkellä jonkin vertan parempi kuin vuosi sitten suunnilleen samanlainen tällä hetkellä jonkin vertan huonompi kuin vuosi sitten tällä hetkellä paljon huonompi kuin vuosi sitten 2
- 3
- 4
- 5

	Seuraavassa luetellaan erilaisia päivittäisiä toimintoja. Rajoittaako terveydenti- lanne nykyisin suoriutumistanne seuraavista päivittäisistä toiminnoista? Jos rajoittaa, kuinka paljon? (ympyröikää yksi numero joka riviltä)								
		kyllä, rajoittaa palioo	kyllä, rajoittaa hiukan	el rajoiti lainkaan					
1	huomattavia ponnistuksia vaativat toiminnat (esimerkiksi juokseminen, raskaiden tavaroi- den nastelu, rasittava urheilu)	1	2						
	kohtuullisia ponnistuksia vaativat toiminnat.								
	kuten pöydän siirtäminen, imurointi, keilailu								
	runkakassien nostantinen tai kantaminen	1							
	nouseminen portaita useita kerroksia								
	nouseminen portaita yhden kerroksen								
	vartalon taivattaminen.								
	polvistuminen, kumartuminen								
	noin kahden kilometrin matkan kävely	1							
).	noin puolen kilometrin matkan kävely								
	noin 100 metrin matkan kävely								
2	kylpeminen tai pukeutuminen		2						

	Onko teinä viineisen 4 viikon aikani oluti ke olutiteetsesty TILANNE TAKLA alla mainittuja ongelmia työssänne tai my sissa pälvittäisissä tehtävissänne? (ympyröikää yksi numero joka riviltä)	iissa tavanoma	ii-
	kyli	i ei	
3.	Vähensitte työhön tai muihin tehtäviin käyttäntäänte aikza		
4.	Saitte aikaiseksi väliemmän kuin halusitte		
5.	Terveydentilanne asetti teille rajoituksia joussakin työ- tai muissa tehtävissä		
5.	Töistänne tai tehtävistänne suoriutuminen tuotti vaikeuksia (olette joutanut esim, pomiatelemaan tavalliste enemmän)		

	Onko teillä viimeisen 4 viikon aikana oltut TUNNE-ELAMAAN LIITTYVIEN vaikeuksien (esim. masentuneisuus tai ahdistuneisuus) takia alla mainittuja ongelmia työssänne tai muissa tavanomaisissa päivittäisissä tehtävissänne? (ympyröikää yksi numero joka riviltä)
	Kyllä ci
17.	Vähensitte työhön tai muihin teintäviin käyttämääinne
	aikaa
18.	Saitte aikaiseksi vähemmän kuin halusitte
19.	Ette suorittanut töitänne tai muita tehtäviänne yhtä
	buolellisesti kuin tavallisesti

Liite 3

21. Kuinka voimakkaita ruumiillisia kipuja teillä on ollut vilmeisen 4 viikon aikana? (ympyröikää yksi numero)

-		
	1	ci lainkaan
	2	hyvin lieviä
	3	lieviä
	4	kohtalaisia
	5	voimakkaita
	1000	

6 erittäin voimakkaita

22. Kuinka paljon kipu on häirinnyt tavanomaista työtänne (kotona tai kodin ulkopuofella) viimeisen 4 viikon alkana? (ympyröikää yksi numero)

1 ei lainkaan 2 hieman

3	kohtalaisesti
4	melko paljon
5	crittäin paljon

	aikana. Merkitkää kunkin kysymyksen kohdalla se numero, joka parhaiten kuvaa tuntemuksianne.									
	(ympyröikää yksi numero joka r	iviltă)								
		koko ajan	Sources-	huomut- tavan	jonkin aikaa	vähän nikaa	en Izin			
	Kuinka suuren osan ajasta olette viimeisen 4 viikon alkana		osar: nikoa	osan aikaa			kan			
3.	tuntenut olevanne täynnä									
	elinvoimaa				4	5	б			
4.	ollut hyvin hermostunut	1		t	4	5	6			
5.	tuntenut mielialanne niin matalaksi, ettei mikään ole voimt teitä piristää	. 1	2	3		5	6			
6.	tuntenut itsenne tyynclosi									
	ja rauhalliseksi			3	4	5	6			
7.	ollut täynnä tarmoa	1		3	4	5	6			
8.	tuntenut itsenne alakuloiseksi									
	ja apeaksi	1			4 ,	5	6			
9.	tuntenut itsenne "loppaun-									
	kuluneeksi**	I			4	s	б			
0.	ollut onnellinen	1		£	4		6			
	tunterus itoenna utaunaebui	1	2	1						

32. Kuinka suuren osan ajasta ruumiillinen terveydentilanne tai tunne-elämän vaikeudet ovat viimeisen 4 viikon aikana häirinneet tavanomaista sosiaalista toimintaanne (ystävien, sukulaisten, muiden ihmisten tapaaminen)? (ympyröikää yksi numero)

1	koko ajan
2	suurimman osan aikaa
3	jonkin aikaa
4	vähän aikaa
5	ei lainkaan

	Kuinka hyvin seuraavat väit (ympytöikää yksi numero jok	tāmāt pitāvi a riviltā)	it paikkans	a teidän l	kohdallanne?	
		pitää ehdotto- masti paikkonsa	pitää enimmäk- seen paikkansa	en Osas sanoa	enimmilk- seen ei pidä paikkansa	ehdotto- masti ei pidä paikkansa
33.	Minusta tuntuu, että sairastun jonkin verran helpommin kuir muut ihmiset	ı 1			4	5
34.	Olen vähintään yhtä terve kuin kaikki muutkin tuntemani ihmiset		2	3	4	5
35.	Uskon, että terveyteni tulee heikkenemään		2	3	4	5
36.	Terveyteni on erinomainen		2	3	4	5

73

Liite 3

Appendix 8 WHODAS 2.0 questionnaire





jamk.fi

36 kysymyksen versio, itse täytettävä

Kysely selvittää <u>terveydentilasta johtuvia vaikeuksia</u>. Terveydentilalla tarkoitetaan sairauksia, tauteja ja muita lyhyt- tai pitkäaikaisia terveysongelmia, vammoja sekä mielenterveys-, tunne-elämän, alkoholi-, huume- tai lääkkeenkäytön ongelmia.

Vastatessasi mieti, kuinka isoja vaikeuksia sinulla oli kussakin suorituksessa tai toimessa <u>viimeisten</u> <u>30 päivän aikana</u>. Ympyröi jokaisen kysymyksen kohdalta vain <u>yksi</u> vastausvaihtoehdoista.

Kuinka	Kuinka <u>vaikeaa</u> sinun oli <u>viimeisten 30 päivän aikana</u> :								
Ymmärtäminen ja yhteydenpito									
D1.1	Keskittyä johonkin tekemiseen 10 minuuttia?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D1.2	Muistaa tehdä tärkeät asiat?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D1.3	Ratkaista päivittäisiä ongelmia?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D1.4	Oppia uutta, esimerkiksi löytää reitti uuteen paikkaan?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D1.5	Ymmärtää yleensä toisten puhetta?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D1.6	Aloittaa ja jatkaa keskustelua?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
Liikkun	ninen								
D2.1	<u>Seistä pidempään,</u> esimerkiksi 30 minuuttia?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D2.2	Nousta istumasta <u>seisomaan</u> ?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D2.3	Liikkua kotona?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D2.4	Lähteä kotoa?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			
D2.5	Kävellä pitkä matka, esimerkiksi kilometri?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt			

Ole hyvä ja jatka seuraavalle sivulle ...

ID 053_01 / 27.5.2015 Sivu 1 / 4 (36 kysymyksen versio - itse täytettävä)





jamk.fi

Kuinka vaikeaa sinun oli <u>viimeisten 30 päivän aikana</u> :						
Itsestä huolehtiminen						
D3.1	Peseytyä?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D3.2	Pukeutua?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D3.3	<u>syōdä</u> ?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D3.4	<u>Olla yksin</u> muutama päivä?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
Ihmissu	hteet					
D4.1	Olla tekemisissä tuntemattomien ihmisten kanssa?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D4.2	Pitää yllä ystävyyssuhteita?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D4.3	<u>Tulla toimeen läheisten</u> ihmisten kanssa?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D4.4	Saada uusia ystäviä?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D4.5	Olla seksuaalisessa kanssakäymisessä?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
Arkitoimet						
D5.1	Hoitaa kotityöt?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D5.2	Hoitaa tärkeimmät kotityöt <u>hyvin</u> ?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D5.3	Saada kaikki <u>tarpeelliset</u> kotityöt tehtyä?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D5.4	Tehdä kotityöt tarvittavan nopeasti?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt

Ole hyvä ja jatka seuraavalle sivulle ...

ID 053_01 / 27.5.2015 Sivu 2 / 4 (36 kysymyksen versio - itse täytettävä)





jamk.fi

Jos työskentelet (palkkatyö, vapaaehtoistyö tai yrittäjyys) tai opiskelet, vastaa seuraaviin kysymyksiin D5.5–D5.8. Muuten siirry kysymykseen D6.1.

Kuinka vaikeaa sinun oli terveytesi takia viimeisten 30 päivän aikana:						
D5.5	Hoitaa päivittäinen <u>työsi /</u> opiskelusi?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D5.6	Tehdä tärkeimmät työ/opiskelutehtäväsi <u>hyvin</u> ?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D5.7	Saada kaikki tarvittavat työsi <u>tehtyä</u> ?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D5.8	Saada työt tehtyä tarvittavan <u>nopeasti</u> ?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt

Yhteisö	Yhteisöön osallistuminen					
Viimei	Viimeisten <u>30 päivän aikana</u> :					
D6.1	Kuinka vaikeaa sinun oli osallistua tapahtumiin (esim. juhliin tai muihin tilaisuuksiin) samaan tapaan kuin muut ihmiset?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt
D6.2	Kuinka paljon ympäristösi <u>esteet</u> rajoittivat osallistumistasi?	Ei lainkaan	Hieman	Kohtalaisesti	Huomattavasti	Erittäin paljon
D6.3	Kuinka paljon muiden asenteet tai teot vaikeuttivat ihmisarvoista elämääsi?	Ei lainkaan	Hieman	Kohtalaisesti	Huomattavasti	Erittäin paljon
D6.4	Kuinka paljon sinulla <u>meni</u> <u>aikaa</u> terveydentilan aiheuttamiin ongelmiin?	Ei lainkaan	Hieman	Kohtalaisesti	Huomattavasti	Erittäin paljon
D6.5	Kuinka paljon terveydentilasi on vaikuttanut <u>tunteisiisi</u> ?	Ei lainkaan	Hieman	Kohtalaisesti	Huomattavasti	Erittäin paljon
D6.6	Kuinka paljon terveydentilasi <u>rasitti</u> sinun tai perheesi <u>taloutta</u> ?	Ei lainkaan	Hieman	Kohtalaisesti	Huomattavasti	Erittäin paljon
D6.7	Kuinka paljon terveydentilasi aiheutti ongelmia <u>perheellesi</u> ?	Ei lainkaan	Hieman	Kohtalaisesti	Huomattavasti	Erittäin paljon
D6.8	Kuinka vaikea sinun oli tehdä rentouttavia tai mielihyvää tuottavia asioita?	Ei lainkaan vaikeaa	Hieman vaikeaa	Kohtalaisen vaikeaa	Huomattavan vaikeaa	Erittäin vaikeaa tai en pystynyt

Ole hyvä ja jatka seuraavalle sivulle ...

ID 053_01 / 27.5.2015 Sivu 3 / 4 (36 kysymyksen versio - itse täytettävä)





jamk.fi

H1	<u>Kuinka monena päivänä</u> 30 päivän aikana näitä vaikeuksia kaikkiaan esiintyi?	Päivien lukumäärä
H2	Kuinka monena päivänä 30 päivän aikana olit <u>täysin</u> <u>kykenemätön</u> tekemään tavallisia askareitasi tai työtäsi terveydentilan takia?	Päivien lukumäärä
нз	Kuinka monena päivänä 30 päivän aikana, kun ei lasketa päiviä jolloin olit täysin kykenemätön, jouduit <u>vähentämään</u> tavallisia askareitasi tai työtäsi terveydentilan takia?	Päivien lukumäärä

Kysely on valmis, kiitos vastaamisesta!

ID 053_01 / 27.5.2015 Sivu 4 / 4 (36 kysymyksen versio - itse täytettävä)